New graduate Students

Kazuo Miyamoto 1964 (Anaber: 1968) Itawan: End of the Railbons Ritland, Vt ... Charles E. Tattle Co. Jap. an interment -Comp hor Cong Tule Lake etc.

Will you be this away again ? we ked a guest have ymknow! This is challenging to the " older " ppeaker - to supplement answa. Who

I published a mind medie parking. on Evanuation wany scade of our c.a. stepp in different way. Then if sat in an its user in two him about a vertaketer Co. C backer wara co within, and one of the dame was her. We transtandly you no emstandly upper about the where dama is could hardly the where dama is could hardly

# WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY Community Analysis Section

791a

Community Analysis Report No. 15 February 28, 1946

ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY OF THE COMMUNITY ANALYSIS SECTION

PART II: COMMUNITY ANALYSIS MIMEOGRAPHED SERIES

Introduction

The purpose of this bibliography is to provide a guide to Community Analysis reports for the use of government agencies, social scientists, and others who may wish to study and learn from the WRA experience in management of a mass migration. After the liquidation of the WRA copies of the reports listed will be filed permanently in the two repositories of WRA records: the National Archives in Washington, D. C., and the University of California Library in Berkeley, California. There they will be available for future students of the evacuation and resettlement of Japanese Americans.

Part II of the Bibliography lists those reports of the Section which were mimeographed for distribution to WRA staff generally and, on request, to persons and institutions outside the agency. They constitute a very small, but carefully selected, number of the total reports produced by the Section. The purpose of the mimeographed series was to furnish information on those aspects of the Japanese American background and the reaction to evacuation and relocation most essential for an understanding of the group as a whole. There were seven series of mimeographed reports.

1. The Community Analysis Reports, begun in October, 1942, were prepared in the Washington office. They deal with the cultural behavior and social structure of the Japanese Americans, salient features of relocation center life, and aspects of West Coast attitudes towards Japanese Americans. The final numbers of the series constitute the Bibliography of the Section.

2. The Community Analysis Relocation Studies, begun in April, 1944, were prepared in the Washington office. They were designed to report on problems and developments in evacuee adjustment in areas of resettlement. Only one issue, on resettlement in Washington, D. C., was mimeographed.

3. <u>Trends in Relocation Centers</u>, begun in November, 1944, were prepared in the Washington office. They constitute periodic summaries of major developments in evacuee attitudes and human relations in the relocation centers. There were three issues.

4. <u>Weekly Summaries</u>, begun in December, 1944, were prepared in the Washington office. They consist of summaries of the trend reports from all the relocation centers, reporting chiefly the reactions to the lifting of exclusion and the final center closure program. There were 30 issues.

a state of the second

5. <u>Community Analysis Letters</u>, begin in April, 1943, were prepared in the Washington office. They were newsletters dealing with the activities of the personnel of the Community Analysis Section, sometimes containing brief comment or analysis of current developments in the program. There were 14 issues.

-2-

6. The Project Analysis Series, begun in February, 1943, were prepared by various Analysts in the relocation centers. They consist of analyses of particular problems and events in the relocation centers. There were 24 issues in the series.

7. The Community Analysis Notes, begun in January, 1944, were prepared by the Project Analysts, evacuee assistant Analysts, and others. They consist of biographical sketches of evacuees, notes on Japanese American customs, and notes on the pre-evacuation communities as seen through evacuee eyes. There were 15 issues in the series.

## I. COMMUNITY ANALYSIS REPORTS

- 1. "Dealing with Japanese Americans," C. A. Rept. 1, by John F. Enbree, October, 1942, 8 pp. - Race and culture; the go-between; sharing responsibility; project head's position; modes of employment; anxieties; food; evacuee attitudes; summary. Attached is covering letter to WRA staff members from D. S. Myer. First mineographed issued had 9 pp.
- 2. "Causes of Unrest at Relocation Centers," C. A. Rept. 2, by John F. Embree, February, 1943, 6 pp. - Factors inherent in the situation; factors related to project administration; signs of trouble. Attached is covering letter to WRA staff members from D. S. Myer. First mimeographed issue had 7 pp.
- 3. "Japanese Groups and Associations in the United States," C. A. Rept. 3, John F. Embree, March, 1943, 7 pp. - A discussion of the nature and function of social, economic, religious, and militarynationalistic Japanese groups and associations in the United States.
- 4. "Notes on Japanese Holidays," C. A. Rept. 4, by John F. Embree, April 2, 1943, 5 pp. - Chronological listing and description of the chief Japanese holidays. Attached is a covering letter to project staff from D. S. Myer, dated April 2, 1943.
- 5. "Evacuee Resistances to Relocation," C. A. Rept. 5, by John F. Embree, June, 1943, 10 pp. - Three reasons for the relocation program; ideal program; recent leave procedure; causes for resistance to relocation; feelings of insecurity; social reorganization; importance of Issei influence; reasons for not relocating; note on administration attitudes. Attached is covering letter to Project Directors from D. S. Myer, dated June 8, 1943.
- 6. "Nisei Assimilation," C. A. Rept. 6, by Frank L. Sweetser, July 21, 1943, 7 pp. - Are the Nisei assimilated; evidences of assimilation; material culture and manners, language, religion, and ideals and ambitions. First mimeographed issue had 8 pp.

- 7. "An Analysis of the Segregation Program," C. A. Rept. 7, by Edward H. Spicer, Oct. 7, 1943, 8 pp. - Analysis of segregation procedure; staff and evacuee attitudes; summary. Attached is covering letter to Project Directors from D. S. Myer, dated Oct. 23, 1943.
- 8. "Japanese Americans Educated in Japan," C. A. Rept. 8, by Edward H. Spicer, Jan. 28, 1944, 14 pp. - Definitions of Kibei; reasons for studying in Japan; reasons for returning to America; preevacuation social adjustment; relocation center adjustment; the Kibei at registration; the Kibei and administration. Attached is covering letter to Project Directors from D. S. Myer, dated Feb. 8, 1944.
- 9. "Buddhism'in the United States," C. A. Rept. 9, by Anne O. Freed and Katharine Luomala, May 15, 1944, 10 pp. - Buddhism and Shintoism in Japan; Buddhism in the United States before evacuation; sectarianism and non-sectarianism after evacuation; Buddhism and Christianity in the United States;
- 10. "Labor Relations in Relocation Centers," C. A. Rept. 10, by Rachel R. Sady, Oct. 28, 1944, 28 pp. - Introduction and summary; dynamic factors in labor relations; pattern of labor crises manpower shortage; recommendations.
- 11. "Exploratory Survey of California Attitudes Toward the Return of the Japanese," C. A. Rept. 11, by Katharine Luomala, Apr. 4, 1945, 9 pp. - Purpose of the study; California localities studied; selection of respondents; summary of major findings.
- 12. "Effect of the Housing Shortage on Central Valley, California, Attitudes Toward the Return of the Evacuees," C. A. Rept. 12, by Katharine Luomala, May 14, 1945, 43 pp. - Introduction and purpose of study; summary; housing, the first major concern after rescission; reasons for the housing shortage; spotlight on Little Tokyo; results of urban evictions thus far; efforts at solving the problem of evacuee housing. Attached is covering letter from D. S. Myer, dated May 14, 1945.
- 13. "Prejudice in Hood River Valley A Case Study in Race Relations. C. A. Rept. 13, by Rachel R. Sady, June 6, 1945, 17 pp. - Introduction; campaign against the Japanese in the 1920's; the Japanese community before evacuation; the recent campaign against the evacuees; conclusions.
- 14. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section. Part I: Community Analysis Trend Reports from the Relocation Centers," C. A. Rept, 14, by Joan Ishiyama, Katharine Luomala, Rachel R. Sady, Edward H. Spicer, Nov. 19, 1945, 36 pp. - Weekly trend reports, in typed manuscript form, submitted to the Washington office by the Community Analyst in each of the following centers: Central Utah, Colorado River, Gila River, Granada, Heart Mountain Minidoka, Rohwer, and Tule Lake. Introduction on the nature and purpose of the trend reports. Tule Lake trend reports which have been submitted since Report No. 14 was prepared will be listed and annotated in the later part of the bibliography which lists the regular Community Analysis reports from that center.

15. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section. Part II. Community Analysis Mimeographed Series," C. A. Rept. 15, prepared by same people as No. 14, Feb. 28, 1946.

## TO BE ISSUED

- 16. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section. Part III. Community Analysis Reports from Jerome, Rohwer, Central Utah, Heart Mountain, and Gila River Relocation Centers C. A. Rept. 16, prepared by the same people as No. 14.
- 17. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section. Part IV. Community Analysis Reports from Granada, Minidoka, and Manzanar Relocation Centers," C. A. Rept. 17, prepared by the same people as No. 14.
- 18. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section. Part V. Community Analysis Reports from Colorado River and Tule Lak Centers," C. A. Rept. 18, prepared by same people as No. 14.
- 19. "Annotated Bibliography of the Community Analysis Section Part VI. Community Analysis Reports from the Washington Section," C. A. Rept. 19, prepared by same people as No. 15, and will include miscellaneous reports from former center Analysts receive too late for inclusion in earlier parts of the bibliography.

# II. COMMUNITY ANALYSIS RELOCATION STUDIES

1. "Relocation to Washington," by Anne O. Freed, C. A. Relocation Studies No. 1, April, 1944, 32 pp. - Evacuees in Washington, D. C., area; reasons for relocating; housing and employment adjustment; positions held by resettlers in Washington, Dec., 1943; social adjustment of the Nisei; individual problems and adjustment; attitudes toward Caucasians, WRA, and toward discrimination and prejudice; the organization, philosophy and techniques of the Washington Relocation Office; comparison of Washington with Denver; negative and positive factors in adjust ment; relocation needs in the Washington area. Report was derived from original manuscript in the files of articles prepared by the Washington Community Analysis Section.

#### III. TRENDS IN THE RELOCATION CENTERS

## Edward H: Spicer

1.

"Trends in the Relocation Centers: I, Nov. 15, 1944," 4 pp. -Relocation slump; manpower shortage; juvenile delinquents; apathy in center life.

2. "Trends in Relocation Centers: II, Mar. 1, 1945," 6 pp. - Reactions to center closing; levels of belief; spread of acceptance. Attached is covering letter from Washington Chief of Community Management Division to Project Directors, dated Mar. 15, 1945. .3. "Trends in the Relocation Centers: III, Sept. 26, 1945," 7 pp. -The idea of the residue; relocation west; the disintegration of the centers.

-5-

# IV. WEEKLY SUMMARIES

- I. "Reactions in the Relocation Centers Following Announcement of West Coast Opening and Ultimate Center Closing, Dec. 17-23, 1944," by Margaret L. Lantis, W. S. No. 1, 6 pp. - Acceptance of center closing; reaction against center closing; objections to return to West Coast; relocation plans and center organization; center differences; the future.
- 2. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Dec. 24-30, 1944," by Edward H. Spicer, W. S. No. 2, 6 pp. - Community organization; relocation; evacuee thinking; the Army Team; the information program; Tule Lake; the future.
- 3. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Jan. 1-7, 1945," by Edward H. Spicer, W. S. No. 3, 6 pp. - Relocation; community organization; evacuee thinking; outside contacts; rumor the future.
- 4. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Jan. 8-14, 1945," by Edward H. Spicer, W. S. No. 4, 6 pp. - Relocation community organization; evacuee thinking; results of scouting; other outside contacts; rumor; the future.

## NOS. 5-30 BY RACHEL REESE SADY

- 5. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Jan. 15-21, 1945," W. S. No. 5, 5 pp. - Plans for relocation; the conditional relocation position; the opposition; reaction to exclusion notices.
- "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Jan.
   22-28, 1945," W. S. No. 6, 4 pp. The All Center Conference; other community organization; interest in relocation; rumor; outside contacts.
- 7. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Jan. 29-Feb. 3, 1945," W. S. No. 7, 3 pp. - The All Center Conference Mr. Myer goes to Rohwer; pressure on property owners.
  - "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Feb. 4-10, 1945," W. S. No. 8, 2 pp. - Interest in relocation; eve of Conference; Spanish Consul visits Poston Center.
  - 9. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Feb. 11-17, 1945," W. S. No. 9, 4 pp. - Thinking about relocation; news from "outside"; the importance of being housed; closing the mess halls.
- 10. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Feb. 18-24, 1945," W. S. No. 10, 2 pp. - Belief in center closure; relocation problems; about the Conference.

- 11. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Feb. 25-Mar. 3, 1945," W. S. No. 11, 4 pp. - Actual relocation; public opinion and private planning; Nisei conference; scouts to San Mateo report back.
- 12. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Mar. 4-10, 1945," W. S. No. 12, 4 pp. - "Worrying and thinking and planning"; community solidarity weakens; locality group meetings; information.
- 13. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Mar. 11-17, 1945," W. S. No. 13, Mar. 29, 1945, 4 pp. - Interest in relocation; opposition to relocation; when the schools close; information; resettlement assistance; a point of view."
- 14. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Mar. 18-24, 1945," W. S. No. 14, Apr. 5, 1945, 4 pp. - Public opinion; kinds of locality group action; information; a new problem; the Wilson Plantation offer.

4

ALL.

- 15. "Reactions' to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Mar. 25-31, 1945," W. S. No. 15, Apr. 11, 1945, 3 pp. - Thinking about relocation; evacuee reporting; the Nisei protest; removal of opposition group leader.
- 16. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Center, Apr. 1-7, 1945," W. S. No. 16, Apr. 19, 1945, 3 pp. - Evacuee organization; Rohwer relocation estimates; voice of the Nisei; box-making.
- 17. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Apr. 8-14, 1945," W. S. No. 17, Apr. 26, 1945, 4 pp. - Attitudes toward West Coast; influence of the opposition; "forced relocation"; community organization; two plans for every family.
- 18. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Apr. 15-21, 1945," W. S. No. 18, 3-pp. - The general picture; information; family conflicts; "visitors"; Councilman opinion.
- 19. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Apr. 22-28, 1945," W. S. No. 19, May 10, 1945, 4 pp. - Relocation opinion; community organization; the Buddhist Church and relocation; problems of parolees; White River Valley.
- 20. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, Apr. 29-May 5, 1945," W. S. No. 20, May 19, 1945, 5 pp. - Evacuee look at the West Coast; Doi case; signs of liquidation.
- 21. "Reactions to the Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, May 6-12, 1945," W. S. No. 21, May 23, 1945, 3 pp. - Relocation closings within closings; the merger.
- 22. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, May 13-19, 1945," W. S. No. 22, May 30, 1945, 4 pp. - Summer relocation estimates; informing and advising; West Coast incidents; loss of interest in center affairs; shrinking blocks.

- 23. "Reactions.to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, May 20-26, 1945," W. S. No. 23, June 6, 1945, 3 pp. Attitudes toward relocation; block composition and block relocation; mess hall and block closings.
- 24. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, May 27-June 2, 1945," W. S. No. 24, June 14, 1945, 3 pp. - Relocation geography; the "left-behind" feeling; mess.hall and block closings; community interest; relocation at Tule Lake.
- 25. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, June 3-9, 1945," W. S. No. 25, June 21, 1945, 2 pp. - The "bitterenders"; evacuation in reverse.
- 26. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, June 10-16, 1945," W.S. No. 26, June 27, 1945, 3 pp. Evacuee acceptance of center closing; the problems; cooperative plans.
- 27. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, June 17-23, 1945," W. S. No. 27, July 6, 1945, 3 pp.. - Early.closure dates; old problems and old recommendations.
- 28. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, June 24-30, 1945," W. S. No. 28, July 17, 1945, 3 pp. - What will WRA do; attitudes toward relocation; schools.
- 29. "Reactions to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, July 1-7, 1945," W. S. No. 29, July 21, 1945, 1 p. - Slump in relocation.
- 30. "Reactions. to Lifting of Exclusion and Closing of Centers, July 8-14, 1945," W. S. No. 30, July 27, 1945, 3 pp.. - Announcement of closing dates and reception of news.

## V. COMMUNITY ANALYST LETTERS

- 1. "Community Analyst Letter No. 1," Apr. 17, 1943, 1 p., by John F. Embree, with attachments of mimeographed Report Roundtable No. 4, Mar. 17, 1943; 2 pp., by Chief, Reports Division, on reassignment of functions from Documents to Community Analysis Section, and Administrative Instruction No. 56, Supp. 1, "Transfer of Functions from Reports Division to Community Services Division," Mar. 26, 1943, 1 p.
- "Second Community Analyst Letter," May 8, 1943, 1 p., by John F. Embree.
- "Third Community Analyst Letter," June 5, 1943 3 pp., by John F. Embree.

S.

"Community Analyst Letter No. 4," July 3, 1943, 4 pp., by John

4.

F. Embree.

- 5. "Community Analyst Letter No. 5," Aug. 16, 1943, 3 pp., by John F. Embree.
- 6. "Community Analyst Letter No. 6," Sept. 28, 1943, 5 pp., by Edward H. Spicer.
- 7. "Community Analyst Letter No. 7," Jan. 14, 1944, 4 pp., by Edward H. Spicer.
- 8. "Community Analyst Letter No. 8," Feb. 23, 1944, 4 pp., by Edward H. Spicer.
- 9. "Community Analyst Letter No. 9," Mar. 20, 1944, 2 pp., by Anne O. Freed.
- 10. "Community Analyst Letter No. 10," Apr. 18, 1944, 4 pp., by . Edward H. Spicer.
- 11. "Community Analyst Letter No. 11," May 18, 1944, 2 pp., by Edward H. Spicer.
- 12. "Community Analyst Letter No. 12," Nov. 3, 1944, 3 pp., by Katharine Luomala.
- 13. "Community Analyst Letter No. 13," Feb. 13, 1945, 2 pp., by Rachel R. Sady.
- 14. "Community Analyst Letter No. 14," May 15, 1945, 5 pp., by Edward H. Spicer.

# VI. PROJECT ANALYSIS SERIES

1. "Registration at Central Utah: 14-17, February, 1943," by John F. Embree, February, 1943, 12 pp. - Staff and residents; meeting on registration and civil rights; some young people of Topaz; Issei worries; Monday night meeting; meeting with Young Democrats; family meeting; final Wednesday meeting; redemption of a Kibei; application vs. questionnaire; the Great White Father; recommendations on communication, staff education, and avoidance of discriminatory documents. Aprendices: resolution to Secretary of War Stimson, dated Feb. 15, 1943; statement of other residents of Topaz, dated Feb. 16, 1943; summary of. the Wednesday meeting; statement of facts in explanation of the attitudes and actions of the residents, especially in regards to registration. First mimeographed issue had 14 pp. Report was derived from original typed manuscript in the files of articles prepared by the Washington staff of the Community Analysis Section.

-8-

- 2. "Army Registration at Granada," by Frank L. Sweetser, Mar. 19, 1943, 11 pp. First phase, registration, Feb. 6-13; second phase, interim, Feb. 13-18; third phase, reconsideration, Feb. 19 to Mar. 6; current situation. First mimeographed issue under title, "Army Registration at One Relocation Center," Mar. 6, 1943, 11 pp., with covering letter to Project Directors from D. S. Myer, dated Mar. 19, 1943.
- 3. "Registration at Manzanar," by Morris E. Opler, Apr. 3, 1943, 7 pp. - Analysis and interpretation of loyalty questions, and some factors motivating negative responses. First mimeographed issue under title, "Second Special Report on Registration," Apr. 3, 1943, 11 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 3.
- 4. "The Fence at Minidoka," by John de Young, April, 1943, 6 pp. -Description and history of fence and watchtowers, and attitudes of residents toward them; previous history of relations between project staff and residents and military police. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 9, under. title, "The Fence and the Watchtowers," April 28, 1943.
- 5. "Preliminary Evaluation of the Resettlement Program at Jerome Relocation Center," by Edgar C. McVoy, May, 1943, 4 pp. - Nine reasons for the slow pace of the leave program with an evaluation of each. First mimeographed issue, May, 1943, 5 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Jerome Report No. 8, May 3, 1943.
- 6. "Report on an Unorganized Relocation Center," by Edward H. Spicer, June, 1943, 15 pp. - Elements of social disorganization; Minidoka social structure; present trends and attitudes; the new Charter. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 113.
- 7. "Notes on Some Religious Cults at Topaz," by Weston LaBarre, June 15, 1943, 2 pp. - Main religious groups; splinter cults; . administrative relevance. First mimeographed issue, June 15, 1943, 3 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Central Utah Report No. 7.
- 8. "Factors Influencing Low Enrollment in Certain Adult Education Courses," by Marvin K. Opler, July, 1943, 9 pp. First mimeographed issued had 11 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Tule Lake Report No. 21, June 16, 1943.
- 9. "Preliminary Survey of Resistances to Resettlement at the Tule Lake Relocation Center," by Marvin K. Opler, June 23, 1943, 15 pp. - Older Issei resistances bearing upon resettlement; general resistances to resettlement related to the relocation and project situation. Article was derived from original manuscript, Tule Lake Report No. 3.
- 10. "English Words in Current Use at Minidoka Center That Have Been Given a 'Japanized-English' Pronunciation or Have Been Translated Into a Japanese Equivalent," by John de Young, July, 1943, 7 pp. First mimeographed issue had 8 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 94, June 15, 1943.

- 11. "Notes on Evacuee Family Patterns," by G. Gordon Brown, Nov. 24, 1943, 3 pp. - Husband-wife relationships, parent-child relationships, family solidarity and kinship responsibility. Article was derived from original manuscript, Gila River Report No. 21, under title, "Community Analysis Report," Nov. 24, 1943.
- 12. "Studies of Segregants at Manzanar," by Morris E. Opler, Feb. 3, 1944, 13 pp. - The general picture; age distribution of male and female segregants; age distribution and foreign residence of Kibei males and females; age distribution and residence in Japan of segregant women married to those "previously interviewed"; age distribution and foreign residence of female segregants married to aliens; age distribution of U. S. citizens with no foreign residence; male and female dual citizens with no foreign travel; male and female segregants who were in Japan a year or less. Appended is a summary of information concerning segregants at Manzanar. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 69, Oct. 19, 1943.
- 13. "A Preliminary Survey of the Boilermen's Dispute at Minidoka," by John de Young, Mar. 3, 1944, 12 pp. - Events leading up to the walkout of Jan. 4, 1944; negotiations with the project director; present status of the janitorial situation; activities of the resident committees involved; attitude of the residents; role of threats and force in the situation; 'inu' warnings; analysis of administration role in the situation. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 285, Jan. - 17, 1944.
- 14. "The Tule Lake Incident," by Edward H. Spicer, Mar. 27, 1944, 18 pp. - The crisis of Nov. 1-4, 1943; the background of the demonstration; evacuee vs. administration; causes of the incident. Report was derived from original typed manuscript in the files of articles prepared by the Washington staff of the Community Analysis Section.
- 15. "The Reaction of Heart Mountain to the Opening of Selective Service to Nisei," by Asael T. Hansen, Apr. 1, 1944, 13 pp. Early reactions; the growth of opposition; community feeling; the Council takes the moderate position; the Fair Play Committee gathers strength. First mimeographed issue had 14 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Heart Mountain Roport No. 77.
- 16. "The Significant Factors in Requests for Repatriation and Expatriation," by Morris E. Opler, Apr. 19, 1944, 8 pp. The rumors of the closing of Manzanar; the length of the war; the Kibei myth; delay in leave clearance; the Tule Lake magnet; the effects of center life; the parent-child relationship; the delicate balance that exists; the draft. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 224, Mar. 30, 1944.

17. "Relocation at Rohwer Center, Part I: The Relocated Population," by Charles Wisdom and Katharine Luomala, July 24, 1944, 19 pp. -Introduction and summary; description of the population; description of those who relocated; months preferred for relocation; states to which evacuees relocated; returns from indefinite leave. Entirely rewritten by Katharine Luomala from original manuscript, Rohwer Report No. 11, under title; "Statistical Report on Relocation at Rohwer Relocation Center;" May 12, 1944, by Charles Wisdom.

. -11-

- 18. "Relocation at Rohwer Center, Part II: Issei Relocation Problems," by Charles Wisdom and Katharine Luomala, Sept. 2, 1944, 30 pp. Introduction.and summary; the relocated Issei; Issei relocation problems; Issei.suggestions for solving their relocation problems; temporary and permanent adjustment to center life. Entirely rewritten by Katharine Luomala from original manuscript, Rohwer Report No. 12, under title, "Issei Relocation Problems at Rohwer Relocation Center," June, 1944, by Charles Wisdom.
- 19. "Community Government in the Relocation Centers, Part I: One Year of Community Government at the Gila River Relocation Center," by G. Gordon Brown, Nov. 6, 1944, 20 pp. - Summary; introduction; the Constitution; the first term; the second term the present Councils. Summary by Edward H. Spicer. Article was derived from original manuscript; Gila River Report No. 51a, July 14, 1944.
- 20. "Relocation at Rohwer Center, Part III: Background for the Resettlement of Rohwer Farmers," by Margaret L. Lantis, Feb. 7, 1945, 27 pp. - Summary of major findings; California origin of Rohwer rural population; general characteristics of Japanese farming in California; specific characteristics of Japanese farming in Los Angeles County and San Joaquin County; recent trends and changes in the Japanese agricultural situation.
- 21. "Relocation at Rohwer Center, Part IV: Prospects for the Resettlement of Rohwer Farmers," by Margaret L. Lantis, Feb. 22, 1945, 42 pp. - Review of pre-evacuation experience; evacuation: leaving the farm; assembly center experience; new community: Rohwer Center; resettlement of Rohwer farmers; trends in rural resettlement from Rohwer.
- 22. "A Typical Block at Tule Lake Center," by an unnamed evacuee assistant Analyst, Apr. 17, 1945, 8 pp. Segregation and old Tule Lake; block government; block statistics; block socials; block religion; block sports; block mess hall organization;
  three groups of block opinion. Article was derived from original manuscript, Tule Lake Report No. 143, under title, "An Average Block in Tule Lake," Mar. 6, 1945.

- 23. "Final Report on the Gila River Relocation Center as of May 20, 1945," by G. Gordon Brown, Sept. 24, 1945, 81 pp. I. The Aims of This Report. II. Community Analysis: historical sketch; staff; method; techniques; practical procedures; Community Analysis and administration. III. The Social Organization of a Relocation Center: brief social history; the people; the ad-ministration; basic aspects of center organization; the organ-ization; the organization of its people; communication; the regulation of conflict; clubs and societies; associations; employment and labor problems; cooperation and conflicts; relocation; some comments on administration. IV. Appendix: population by month from July 23, 1942 to July 23, 1945; admissions to Gila River Center. Original manuscript is Gila River Report No. 67.
- 24. "Stresses and Strains of Center Life, Project Analysis Series, No. 24, by J. Ralph McFarling, Community Analyst at Granada Relocation Center, Feb. 20, 1946, 13 pp. - Personal narrative report on role of the Analyst; segregation; relocation; employment; problems connected with authority from the top; center population characteristics, age, sex, and citizenship distribution; community government.

## VII. COMMUNITY ANALYSIS NOTES

- 1. "From a Nisei Who Said 'No'," by Morris E. Opler, Jan. 15, 1944 9 pp. - Life experience and viewpoints which lie behind a young Nisei's negative answer to Question 28 of the Army registration form. First mimeographed issue had 8 pp. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 53, Aug. 31, 1943.
- 2. "Engagement and Marriage Customs in a Relocation Center," by John de Young, Feb. 29, 1944, 3 pp. - Before evacuation and within the relocation centers. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 188, Sept. 6, 1943, prepared by the Community Analysis research staff.
- 3. "Traditional Japanese Therapeutics Practiced at Minidoka," by Dick Kanaya and John de Young, Apr. 7, 1944, 2 pp. - Hari, mogusa, and anma treatments. Article was derived from original manuscript, Minidoka Report No. 169, under title, "Report on Therapeutics Practised by Other Than Licensed M. D.'s in Minidoka Center."
  - 4. "Social and Political Organization of the Block at Manzanar," Mar. 17, 1944, 4 pp. - Taken from a report by a Japanese American who lived in a Japanese village for several years. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 125, Jan. 7, 1944.
  - 5. "A Nisei Requests Expatriation," by Morris E. Opler, Nov. 10, 1944, 4 pp. - Why one young man asked to be expatriated. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 245, under title, "Statement of a Recent Expatriate," Aug. 26, 1944.

- Morris E. Opler, Dec. 11, 1944, 15 pp. Life before evacuation; war and evacuation; reasons for going to Tule Lake; relocation plans. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 243, under title, "Mr. O., A Farmer from Venice, California," Aug. 24, 1944, and prepared by an evacuee member of the Community Analysis staff.
- 7. "Nisei Report on Their Adjustment to Tule Lake," by evacuee assistant Analysts, Dec. 20, 1944, 5 pp. - Part I. Report of the Older Nisei; Part II. Interview With a Young Nisei. Article was derived from original manuscript, Tule Lake Report No. 104, under title, "Nisei Adjustment at Tule Lake," Aug. 30, 1944.
- 8. "West Coast Localities: Sacramento County and City," by Margaret L. Lantis, Mar. 1, 1945, 7 pp. - Sacramento County: history, agriculture, marketing, social organization in the Florin-Elk Grove area, and evacuation; Sacramento City: population, business, other employment, community relations, social organization, since evacuation, and post-exclusion. Based primarily on retrospective accounts of pre-evacuation communities by evacuee members of the project Community Analysis staffs.
- 9. "West Coast Localities: Placer County" by Margaret L. Lantis, Mar. 9, 1945, 4 pp. - Japanese population, agriculture, marketing, social organization, Caucasian-Japanese relations, and after evacuation. Based primarily on retrospective accounts of pre-evacuation communities by evacuee members of the project Community Analysis staffs.
- 10. "Boys' Day," by an evacuee member of the Community Analysis staff, Mar. 13, 1945, 2 pp. - Symbolism, and how it is celebrated in the relocation centers and in the United States. Article was derived from original manuscript, Manzanar Report No. 249, Nov. 1, 1944.
- 11. "West Coast Localities: Fresno County," by Margaret L. Lantis, Apr. 2, 1945, 8 pp. - Population; property ownership; occupations; agriculture; Japanese town, schools, and social life in the City of Fresno; other Japanese communities in Fresno County; evacuation; post-exclusion events and attitudes. Taken from locality reports prepared by the Community Aualysis Section in the relocation centers.
- 12. "West Coast Localities: Imperial Valley," by Margaret L. Lantis, Apr. 9, 1945, 11 pp. - Population, agriculture, Japanese life in the Valley, and evacuation. Based on locality studies made at either Colorado River or Tule Lake Centers by members of the Community Analysis Section.
- 13. "West Coast Localities: San Francisco Bay Area," by Margaret L. Lantis, Apr. 9, 1945, 17 pp. - I. Description and statistical comparison of five urban counties in the City of San Francisco. II. San Francisco City and County: economic base of population; retail dry cleaning and dyeing business; wholesale and retail art goods business; hotel and apartment house business; domestic workers; fishermen; flower market; other occupations. III. San

6.

- 13. Mateo County. IV. Alameda County. V. East Bay Floral Industry. VI. Problems and possibilities of return to the Bay Area. Taken from locality studies prepared at the Central Utah Center by the Community Analysis Section.
- 14. "West Coast Localities: San Joaquin County," by Margaret L. Lantis, Apr. 16, 1945, 5 pp. - Population, occupations, and industries of Japanese in general; population, businesses, and social life of Japanese in Stockton; agriculture in San Joaquin Delta; French Camp; Linden; Lodi; evacuation. Based primarily on retrospective accounts of pre-evacuation communities by evacuee members of the project Community Analysis staffs.
- 15. "A Lexicon of Center Terms," by Marvin K. Opler, July 18, 1945, 10 pp. Terms used by Issei and Kibei; terms used by Issei; expressions used by high school Nisei; Nisei terms for grooming and hair cuts; older Nisei general center terms; terms applied to social and political life of center; words and phrases coined by Nisei; Issei terms peculiar to the center; Hawaiian slang used in the center. Article was derived from original manuscript, Tule Lake Report No. 161, June 25, 1945.

2

· · · · · ·

the man is a start of the

## MAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY

Poi.

Part I

Rapi CCRAPHY ON WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY: JAPANESE AND JAPANESE AMERICANS

I

BOOKS

PART II

PAMPHLETS

I. MRA PUBLICATIONS

II. OUTSIDE PUBLICATIONS

PART III

PERIODICAL MAGAZINES

## PART IV

U.S. PUBLICATIONS AND LEGAL DOCUMENTS

PART V

SPEECHES AND BROADCASTS

# PART VI

FILMS

This bibliography includes material published on the War Relocation Authority, the Japanese, and Japanese Americans in the United States, Hawaii and Canada, between July, 1943 and December, 1944.

Additions and corrections to this bibliography will be welcomed and should be sent to the Librarian, War Relocation Authority, Barr Building, Washington, 25, D. C. BOOKS

- Adars, Ansel "BORN FREE AND EQUAL", photographs of the loyal Japanese Americarfy. ot Manzanar Relocation center. New York, N.Y. U.S. Camera Co, 1944 180
- Alland, Alexander "AMERICAN COUNTERPOINT", contains photos of sixty of Americethnic group. A photograph of the Tagawa's (Bunji and Kimi) apartment represents Japanese Americans in the book. John Day and Co. Sept. 43
- Belch, John A. "SHALL THE JAPANESE BE ALLOWED TO DOMINATE HAWAII?" The author, 3409-29th Street, N. W., Washington, D. C. 39p. 1943
- Driscoll, Joseph R. "Pacific Victory: 1945" Discusses Hawaii's Japanese Americans with Stress on the War record of Hawaiian soldiers in Italy.
- Ennis, Edward J. "Alien Enemies as a Wartime Minority" <u>In Proceedings of the</u> <u>National Conference of Social Work</u>. Columbia University Press, New York, 1943. pgs. 290-300

442nd Combat Tean "THE ALBUM", Camp Shelby, Mississippi-1943 111p.

- Fukuhara, Henry, "Portfolio of 50 Scenes of the Relocation Centers". Plantin Press, New York - 1944
- Griffin, Eldon "CLINCHING THE VICTORY" Numerous references to Japanese Americans. Wilberlilla Publishers, Seattle, Washington - 1943 305p.
- Holt, Rackhan "THE GOLDEN DOOR" Biography of a Japanese American. Doubleday, Doran & Cc.: 1943 Garden City, New York
- Jackson, C. W. "A STUDY OF THE JAPANESE POPULATION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF DENVER." Published by the Bureau of Fublic Welfare, Denver, Colorado-February, 1944 59p.
- Jackson, Joseph H. "CONTINENTS END" a collection of stories "Miss Mori" by Jones, Idwal-concerns an immigrant woman of Japanese Ancestry. 1944 -New York, McGraw, Hill & Co. 415p.
- Lory, Hillis "JAPAN'S MILITARY MASTERS", Emphasizes the nature and training of the Japanese soldier, Viking Press, N. Y. 256p.
- McWillians, Carey "PREJUDICE, The Japanese Americans;" a symbol of racial intolerance. Boston, Mass. 1944 - Little, Brown and Company 337p.
- Opler, Morris "RESISTANCE TO RESETTLEMENT" in Agriculture in Transition from War to Peace - Western Farm Economic Association Proceedings 1944, Giennini Hall, Berkeley, California .P. 266-9
- Patrics, John "WHY JAPAN WAS STRONG" Doubleday, Doran and Co. 1943 New York contains a chapter on Japanese Americans-Author argues against the detention of Japanese Americans in relocation camps.
- Pickett, Clarence E. "Resettlement of Americans of Japanese Ancestry" In <u>Proceedings of the National Conference of Social Work</u> Columbia University Press, New York 1943. P. 310-18

C-2373-Part I -p2-:

# BOOKS (Continued) Page 2

- Powell, John W. "AMERICA'S REFUGEES: EXODUS AND DIASPORA" In <u>Proceedings</u> of the National Conference of Social Work. Columbia University Press, New York, 1943 P. 301-9
- Rapp, Sara Anne "THE RESETTLEMENT OF JAPANESE EVACUEES: A STUDY OF INDIVIDUAL ADJUSTMENT IN NEW YORK CITY" New York School of Social Work, July 1, 1943 220p. Unpublished Manuscript.
- Roskelley, R. W. "THE JAPANESE MINORITY IN COLORADO FOLLOWING EVACUATION" In Agriculture in Transition from War To Peace - <u>Western Farm Economics</u> <u>Association Proceedings</u>. 1944 Giannini Hall, Berkeley, California <u>P. 259-65</u>
- Scotford, John R. "TCGETHER WE BUILD AMERICA" Japanese Challenge our Christianity P. 20-21 Friendship Press New York, New York
- Thomas, Norman "WHAT IS OUR DESTINTY" Doubleday Doran & Co. 1944 Garden City, New York. Contains a discussion on the current problems of Japanese Americans. Chapter 7, p. 157-161
- Yashita, Turo "THE NEW SUN" New York: Henry Holt & Co. 1943 310 p. Autobiography, in picture and words, of a young Japanese anti-militarist.
- Redfield, Robert "JAPANESE AMERICANS" In <u>American Society in Wartime, Edited by</u> <u>Ogburn, William F.</u> p. 143 The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, Illinois 1943.
- McWilliams, Carey "EROTHERS UNDER THE SKIN" Chapter IV "Our deganese Hostages" p. 176 Little, Brown & Co. Boston, Mass. Color prejudice as it effects various races - Japanese included. 1943

· · 2.

#### Part II

"ALL ABOARD" Spring, 1944 - Field Publication -- Central Utah Relocation Center.

\* "AMERICAN STUDENT RELOCATION COUNCIL REPORT"

"CIVILIAN LIVING IN WARTIME"

"EDUCATION PROGRAM IN A WAR RELOCATION CENTER"

\* "EVACUEES OF TULE LAKE"

"FACTS ABOUT AMERICA SERIES"

Delaware Maryland Illinois Ohio Iowa \* Washington, D. C.

- Wisconsin
- \* Michigan Pennsylvania

Upper Yellowstone Valley of Montana New England New York Philadelphia New Jersey New York City Cleveland, Ohio

\*"Hood River Incident"

"JAPANESE AMERICAN IN RELOCATION CENTERS"

"THE LEAVE PROGRAM OF WRA" - October 1, 1944.

McKeey, Ruth - "BY PRODUCT OF WAR"

McKee, Ruth - "CALIFORNIA AND HER LESS FAVORED MINORITIES" (Restricted)

"MESSAGE FROM THE DIRECTOR OF THE WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY" (Policy on the Lifting of the Exclusion Orders)

"NEW NEIGHBORS AMONG US"

"NISEI IN UNIFORM"

"PERTINENT FACTS"

"QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ON SELECTIVE SERVICE INDUCTION"

"RELOCATING A PEOPLE"

"RELCCATION COMMUNITIES"

\*"SEGREGATION OF PERSONS OF JAPANESE ANCESTRY IN TULE LAKE RELOCATION CENTERS" -August, 1943.

"SEMI-ANNUAL REPORTS" July - December 1943 January - June 1944 July - December 1944

\*"STATEMENT ON INCIDENT AT GREAT MEADOWS"

\*"STATEMENT ON THE HANDLING OF EVACUEE PROPERTY

\*No copies are available for distribution

C-2373-Part II Soc. 1-pl

13 P. 1.

11

Page 2

"A VOICE THAT MUST BE HEARD" "WHAT WE'RE FIGHTING FOR"

PART II

Section 2. OUTSIDE PUBLICATIONS (Pamphlets)

"AMERICA'S BIGGEST CHRISTMAS PARTY AND UNEXPECTED JOY FOR AMERICANS WITH JAPANESE FACES" - Home Missions Council of North America, 297 Fourth Ave., New York City, New York.

'AMERICANS TOO - JAPANESE AMERICANS' - Board of National Missions, 1720 Chouteau Avenue, St. Louis 3, Missouri. - 1944 - 7 pages.

"AMERICAN FIGHTING MEN SPEAK OUT" - Committee on American Principles and Fair Play, 2234 Telegraph Avenue, Berkeley 4, California. 1944. (19 pages)

Black, Norman F. - "A CHALLENGE TO PARTRIOTISM AND STATESMANSHIP" The Christian Social Council of Canada, - 3 Willcocks.St. Toronto 5, Canada. 1944 - (16 pages).

Biddle, Francis, (Attorney General of the U.S.) - "DEMOCRACY AND RACIAL MINORITIES" - November 11, 1943 - Institute For Religious Studies - 3080 Broadway, New York 27, New York.

Chappell, Constance, - "SECOND PIONEERS" (A Story of the Evacuation and Resettlement of a Japanese-Candian Family) For Teen-Age Groups -The United Church of Canada, 299 Queen St. W., Toronto, 194' 48 P.

"THE CONCERN OF THE CHURCH FOR CHRISTIAN AND DEMOCRATIC TREATMENT OF JAP-ANESE AMERICANS." - Published by the Committee on Resettlement of Japanese Americans, 297 Fourth Ave., New York 10, New York, April 1944 - 23 pages.

Dawber, Mark A. - "EVACUATION CENTERS" (Chapter 3 in his "AMERICA'S CEANGING FRONTIERS" - Friendship Press, New York City, New York, 1943 P. 18-24.

"DEMOCRACY DEMANDS FAIR PLAY FOR AMERICA'S JAPANESE" - The American Baptist Home Mission Society, 212 Fifth Ave., New York, 1944 - 4 page Illustrated folder.

"THE DISPLACED JAPANESE-AMERICANS" - 1944 - American Council on Public Affairs. (Reprint of the Fortune Article "ISSEI, NISEI AND KIBEI" April, 1944.

Douglass, Truman B. - "70,000 AMERICAN REFUGEES. MADE IN U.S.A." - Citizens Committee for Resettlement, 6501 Wydown Blvd. - St. Louis 5, Missouri (1943) 21 pages.

"EMERGENCY SERVICE COMMITTEE REPORT" - Adult Building, Nuuanu Y.M.C.A. Honolulu 39, T.H. 1944 - 10 pages.

Fisher, Galen M. - " A BALANCE SHEET ON JAPANESE EVACUATION" (Reprinted from The Christian Century of August 18 and 25, and September 1 and 8, 1943. Committee on American Principles and Fair Play, 2234 Telegraph Ave., Berkeley 4, California. 26 pages.

Foote, Caleb, - "OUTCASTS" (The Story of America's Treatment of her Japanese-American Minority) - Fellowship of Reconciliation 2929 Broadway - New York 25, N. Y. - 1944. 24 pages.

C-2373-Part II Sec. 2 pl of 2-.

#### OUTSIDE PUBLICATIONS (Pamphlets)

Pare 2

Gefvert, R. H. - "AMERICAN REFUGEES" (Outline of a Unit of Study about Japanese Americans.) - American Friends Service Committee. (Committee on Educational Materials for Children) 20 South 12th St., Philadelphia, Pa. 59 pages.

- "HOW TO HELP JAPANESE AMERICAN STUDENT RELOCATION" National Japanese American Student Relocation Council - 1201 Chestnut Street, Phila., Pa. September 1, 1943 - 8 pages.
- "JAPANESE AMERICANS" (In Defense of Our Liberties, a report of the American Civil Liberties Union in the third year of the war.) - New York City, New York, June, 1944 - Pages 25 - 29.

"JAPANESE-AMERICAN RELOCATION" (Contains: Dave Okada, Antecedents of Evacuction: Kemji Okuda, Living in a Relocation Center; Florence Herber, Post War Solution) - Oberlin College Publicity Bureau, Oberlin, Ohio -943 5 page mimeographed.

- MecInnis, Grace and Angus, "ORIENTAL CANADIANS: OUTCASTS OR CITIZENS?" The Federationist Publishing Company, 16 East Hastings St., Vancouver. 20 Pages.
- Malcolm, Roy "EVACUATION OF THE JAPANESE" Published by the Author, 3551 University Ave., Los Angeles, 1943 - 9 pages.
- McWilliams, Carey "WHAT ABOUT OUR JAPANESE AMERICANS?" Public Affairs Committee, Inc., 30 Rockefeller Plaza, New York 20, New York, 1944 - 31 pages.
- "MINORITIES IN THE U.S.A." (Discussion of Problems of American Indians, Japanese Americans, Negroes, Aliens.) - Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, 1924 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia 3, Pa.
- Myer, Dillon S. 'WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY" in Citizens of tomorrow, by Office of Community War Services, Federal Security Agency, November 1943, Pages. 30 - 31.
- "PLANNING RESETTLEMENT OF JAPANESE AMERICANS" published by: The Committee on Resettlement of Japanese Americans, 297 Fourth Ave., New York 10, N.Y. July, 1943.
- "PLANNING RESETTLEMENT OF JAPANESE CANADIANS" The National Interchurch Advisory Committee on Resettlement of Japanese Canadians, April, 1944.
- Smith, Elmer R. "RACE AND DEMOCRACY" (Chapter VII & VIII Japanese-American Educational Problems) published by The Japanese Americans Citizens League, Beason Building, Salt Lake City, 1944 - P. 34-42. (Appeared in Pacific Citizen, September 4, 11, 18, 25. October 2, 9, 1943.)
- "DISPOSSESSED" NEED FOR GIFTS FOR JAPANESE AMERICANS" American Friends Service Committee - 20 South 12th St., Phila. Pa.
- Terry, John "WITH HAWAII'S AJA BOYS AT CAMP SHELBY, Mississippi" 1943. 25 pages. (Printed and distributed in Honolulu, Hawaii, U.S.A. by The Honolulu Star Bulletin, Ltd.
- "WHY THE WEST COAST OPPOSES THE JAPANESE" Committee on Japanese Legislation, Native Sons of the Golden West - 414 Mason St., San Frencisco 2, California 1944, 4 pages. ~ 1

C-2373-Part II Sec. 2. p2-

Part III

## BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICAL MAGAZINES

Adams, Ansel - "MANZANAR" in U.S. Camera Magazine - November, 1944 - P. 16 - 18.

- "AID RELOCATION OF NISEI IN IOWA" (Friends open Hostelfor Evaguees in Des Moines, Iowa.) in Christian Century Magazine, September 15, 1943 Page 104 - 105.
- Aki, George "EXPLANATION FROM A CHAPLAIN" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 19, 1944 - Page 84.
- "ALABAMA DEFEATS ALIEN LAND LAW" (Senate Kills Bill which would have denied ownership to Japanese.) in Christian Century, July 7, 1943 - Page 803.
- Alexander, Maurice "THE NISEI A CASUALTY OF WORLD WAR II" (Wartime control of Japanese Americans.) in Cornell Law Quarterly, June, 1943. P.385 - 413

"AMERICAN PICTURE" in Common weal - June 2, 1944 - P. 148.

"AMERICANS WHO ARE JAPANESE" in Commonweal Page 459 - February 25, 1944

- Anderson, Margaret "GET THE EVACUEES OUT" Common Ground, Summer 1943 Page 65 - 66.
- "ANOTHER ORGANIZATION FOR RACIAL JUSTICE" (Editorial) in Christian Century May 24, 1944 - Page 637.
- "ART AND FICTION IN THE MOVIES" (Editorial) in Christian Century, July 14, 1943 P. 812.
- "ART REFLECTS LIFE IN RELOCATION CAMPS" (Prize Winning Pictures from the Relocation Center Art Exhibit.) - in Asia & The Americas - October, 1943 -Page 584 - 5.
- "ASK GOVERNOR TO BAR THE JAPANESE" (News Item from Colorado) in Christian Century - January 26, 1944 - Page 120.
- "ASK RETURN OF NISEI CITIZENS" (News Item from Southern California) in Christian Century, July 19, 1944 - Page 860 -/.
- "ASK RETURN OF NISEI TO COAST" (News Item from Southern California) in Christian Century - September 6, 1944 - Page 103 - 4.

"ATTACKS ON PACIFISTS GROUPS MULTIPLYING" (News Item) in Fellowship Magazine January 1944 - Page 12.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

Baker, John C. - "THE RELOCATION CENTER HOME" in The National Magazine of Home Economics Student Clubs - September 1943. Page 10 /

Baldwin, Roger N. "JAPANESE AMERICANS IN WAR TIME" in American Mercury, December, 1944 - Pages 665 - 670.

Ballif, A. S. "REACTIONS TO LABORERS FROM RELOCATION CENTERS" in Sociology and Social Research - September - October 1944 - Page 40 - 45.

Bannerman, A. M. "DEMOCRATIC EXPERIMENT" Junior College Journal - Oct. 1944 -Page 82 - 3.

Bartlett, Agnes V. M.D. "POSTON - PELOCATION CENTER IN ARIZONA" in Mount Holyoke Alurni Quarterly - November 1944 - Page 99.

Bass, H. E. and Carlysle, Thompson M.D. - "RELOCATION CENTER" in National Teachers Association Bulletin, September, 1944 Page 77.

Beattle, R.P. "INJUSTICE IN CALIFORNIA" (Confinement of Japanese Americans in Internment Camps) in Freedom Magazine - May 1944 - Page 168 - 73.

Biddle, Francess - "DEMOCRACY AND RACIAL MINORITIES" in Common Ground, Winter, 1944, Page 3 - 12.

Bigelow, John - "JAPANESE-AMERICANS" in Catholic Digest - July 1943 - Page 1-5.

"BLIND NISEI" - (Picture and Caption) in Life Magazine - February 7, 1944

- Bloom, L. "FAMILIAL ADJUSTMENT OF JAPANESE AMERICANS TO RELOCATION 1ST PHASE" in American Social Review - Page 551 - 60. October, 1943.
- Bogardus, E. S. "RELOCATION CENTERS AS PLANNED COMMUNITIES" in Sociology and Social Research - January, 1944 - Page 218 - 34.
- Breed, Clara E. "AMERICANS WITH WRONG ANCESTORS" in Horn Book Magazine July - August 1943 - Page 253 - 261.
- "BRICKER EDGE LAGUARDIA ICKES" (Editorial) in Commonweal, May 14, 1944 Page 75 6.

Briesemeister, Ester, "JAPANESE AMERICANS - OUR RESPONSIBILITY" Page 88 - 90 March 1944 - Pi Lambda Theta Journal

- Brokaw, Roberta "ENCOUNTER IN CHICAGO" (Fiction) in Classmate October 22, 1944 Page 5 - 10.
- Buck, Pearl S. "AN APPEAL TO CALIFORNIA" in Asia and the Americas January 1944 Page 21 23.

Euchham, John H. - "CALIFORNIA'S LOSS" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century - May 3, 1944 - Page 565.

Buckner, G. W. Jr. - "GIVE WELCOME TO NISEI IN INDIAMA" in Christian Century, August 25, 1943 - Page 970 - 1.

"BULLETIN ON JAPANESE AMERICANS" (Editorial) in Commonweal - September 8, 1944 Page 484. C-2373-Part III-p2.

-+ www. L. PC-

Bureau of Sociological Research - Colorado River War Relocation Center - "THE JAPANESE FAMILY IN AMERICA" in The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science - September, 1943 - Page 150 - 156.

"BY V-MAIL" (Letter to the Editor) (Name withheld by request) in Christian Century- March 15, 1944 - Page 341.

#### BIBLICGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

"CALIFORNIA RILED" in Business Week, - April 29, 1944 Page 28 /

"CALIFORNIA'S UNDECLARED WAR" in Newsweek Magazine, October 16, 1944 - P. 96 /

"CANADIAN NEWS NOTES" (Employment of Japanese Canadians) in Newsweek Magazine September 25, 1944 Page 20.

Carson, Mildred E. - "FOR WHICH HE DIED" (Letter to the Editor) in Time Magazine July 3, 1944 - Page 2.

Casey, Gene - "G I JAP YANK" in Colliers August 5, 1944 - P. 41 - 42.

"CHURCHES RESIST BAN ON JAPANESE" (News Item) in Christian Century, March 22, 1944 Page 373.

"CLAIM JAPANESE WELL TREATED" (Canada) (News Item) in Christian Century, April 12, 1944 - Page 472.

- "COAST AGITATORS MENACE LIVES OF THOUSANES" (Editorial) in Christian Century, December 29, 1943. Page 1524
- "COAST GROUFS WAGE HATE CAMPAIGN" (News Item) in Fellowship Megazine August 1943 - Page 150.
- "COLORADO GIRDS FOR RACE FIGHT" in Christian Century, November 1, 1944 P. 1262 (News Item)
- "COLORADO REFUSES TO BAN JAPANESE" (Editorial) Christian Century March 1, 1944 - Page 260.
- Cookston, Dorothy Kasman "NEED MORE HELP?" in Community Magazine November, 1944 - Page 47 - 48.

"COOPERATIVE COMMUNITY PROGRAM AT MAZANAR" in Education for Victory, November 15, 1943 - Page 30 -31.

Cosgrave, Margaret, - "RELOCATION OF AMERICAN JAPANESE STUDENTS" in Journal of the American Association of Collegiate Registerers, April, 1943 -Page 221 - 226

"COURAGE NOT DEAD IN CANADIAN POLITICS" (Editorial) in Christian Century, August 9, 1944 - Page 916.

Cross, Austin F. - "WHAT'S BECOME OF THE JAPANESE" in Canadian Business July, 1943. P. 48 - 51 /

Cullum, Robert M. - "THE PROBLEM OF THE LOYAL JAPANESE AMERICANS" in American Labor News, September 7, 1943. Page 6.

Cushman, R. E. - "WEST COAST CURFEW APPLIED TO JAPANESE AMERICAN CITIZENS" (U. S. Supreme Court Decision) in American Political Science Ass'n. April, 1944 - Page 266 - 8.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Davis, Bert H. "HERE WE UNITE" In Christian Advocate August 24, 1944 -Pages 1046 - 1047.
- Davis, Maxine "THE TRUTH ABOUT THE JAPS" in Liberty August 7, 1943 Page 11, 53 - 54.
- "DECISION CANADA AT WAR" (News Item) in Time Magazine August 14, 1944, Page 24. . ..... it.
- DENSON POSTOFFICE DENSON, ARKANSAS" in Postmaster's Gazette Spring, 1943 - P. 31 - 32.
- "DENY PAMPERING AT WRA CAMPS" (News Items) in Christian Century, July 28, 1943, Page 878.
- "DEPARTING SOLDIER" (Letter to the Editor) Time Magazine January 10, 1944 P. 11 .
- De Silva, Gertrude "A SCHOOL TEACHER OBSERVES THE NISEI" in California Journal of Secondary Education, December, 1943, Page 487 - 491.
- DeWitt, Joseph (Internal Security Officer at War Relocation Authority) "THE JOB WITHOUT PRECEDENT" in Police Chief's News Letter, December, 1944 - Page 8 - 10.
- "DISLOCATED" (Editorial) in Newsweek, August 14, 1944 Page 71.
- Douglas, C. E. "WHO'S AT TULE LAKE?" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, December 1, 1943 - Page 1407.
- Dumas, Enoch and Walter, Margaret "LANDSCAPING FOR HEALTH AND BEAUTY -GRANADA PROJECT" in School Executive, May 1944 - Page 40 - 41.

ALL MONTH SHALL AND A

- DYO, Matsuko, "EVACUEE IN A DIET KITCHEN" in National Magazine of Home Economics Student Clubs - September 1943 - Page 11.
- Eastman, Elizabeth "JAPANESE AMERICANS PROBLEMS" (Developments During the First Session of the 78th. Congress; The New Segregation Program) in Interpreter Releases August 30, 1943 - Page 235 - 253. (Series C. - Foreign Born in U.S.A.) No. 10.)
- Embree, Catherine "BE FAIR TO JAPS" (Letter to the Editor) in Ladies Home Journal - July, 1943.
- Embree, J. F.-"RELOCATION OF PERSONS OF JAPANESE ANCESTRY IN THE U.S.: SOME CAUSES AND EFFECTS" in Washington Academy Science Journal August 15, 1943 - Page 238 - 42.
- Embree, John F. "AN EXAMPLE OF ANTHROPOLOGY COMMUNITY ANALYSIS" Reprinted from American Anthropologist - July - September, 1944

## BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- "EMPLOYMENT OF RESIDENTS OF RELOCATION CENTERS" in Monthly Labor Review, May, 1944 - Page 993 - 4.
- Erickson, R. "GANGING UP ON THE JAPANESE AMERICANS" in New Republic November 6, 1944. P. 598 (Letter to Editor)
- "EVACUEE TROUBLE ILLINOIS CENTRAL IS CAUGHT IN MIDDLE OF TEMPEST OVER HIRING JAPANESE -AMERICANS" in Business Week - August 5, 1944 - P. 103.
- Fair, F. "MR. YAMAMOTO: N.J. TOWN RUNS HIM OUT" in Life Magazine May 1, 1944 P.13 - 14.
- "FARMERS WOULD DEPORT JAPANESE" (News Item) in Christian Century, Sept. 20, 1944 - Page 1081
- Felsecker, J. H. "RELOCATION CAMPS" in Commonweal Oct. 1, 1943- Page 578 80
- "FELLOWSHIP OF RECONCILIATION FRIENDLY GESTURES BLOCKED BY SHERIFF" in Fellowship, September 1943 - Page 166.
- Fisher, Galen. M. "ARE THE EVACUEES BEING CODDLED?" in Christian Century, September 1, 1943 - Page 984 - 6.
- Fisher, Galen M. "OUR TWO JAPANESE AMERICAN POLICIES" in Christian Century, August 25, 1943 - Page 961 - 4.
- Fisher, Galen M. "OUR JAPANESE FELLOW CITIZENS" In International Journal Religious Education, February 1944, Page 10 /
- Fisher, Galen M. "UNSNARLING THE NISEI TANGLE" in Christian Century, November 8, 1944 - Page 1285 - 88.
- Fisher, Galen M. "UNTRUTHS ABOUT JAPANESE AMERICANS" in Christian Century, August 18, 1943 - Page 937 - 940.
- Fisher, Galen M. "WHAT RACE BAITING COST AMERICA" in Christian Century, September 8, 1943. Page 1009 - 11.
- Fletcher, Gould John "EAST GOES WEST IN ARKANSAS" in Asia and the Americas December 1944 - Page 538 through 541.
- Flynn, Eleanor C. "THE GENEVA CONVENTION OF TREATMENT OF PRISONERS OF WAR" in George Washington Law Review - June, 1943 - Page 505 through 520.
- Fonde, C. "COMMUNITY ACTIVITIES IN WAR RELOCATION CENTERS IN ARKANSAS" In Recreation, August, 1944- Page 261 - 5.
- Fox Rollen C. "WHAT IS MANZANAR?" in The Kiwanis Magazine June, 1944 Page 6 - 7 /

Frase, Robert W. - "RELOCATING A PEOPLE" - in Common Ground - Summer 1943 Pages 67 - 72.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Freed, A. O. "OUR RACIAL REFUCEES" in Survey Midmonthly, April 1944, Pages 117 - 19.
- Freeman, Harrop A. "GENESES, EXODUS, LEVITICUS, GENEALOGY, EVACUATION AND LAW" - (Wartime Control of Japanese Americans) in Cornell Law Review - June 1943 - P. 414 - 458.
- Galvert; Ruth Hunt "LITTLE MITSU" JAPANESE AMERICAN" in Missionary Gem July, 1944 - Page 6 - 10.
- Gillespie, James J. Lt. Col. and McBride, Lauren E. Capt. "THE 100th. BATTALION (NISEI)" in Infantry Journal, December 1944 - Page 8 - 15.
- Glenn, E. "EDUCATION BEHIND BARBED WIRE DIFFICULTIES IN TEACHING DEMOC-RACY TO CHILDREN OF JAPANESE EVACUEES" in Survey Midmonthly, December, 1944 - Page 347 - 9.
- Hadley, Watson "POISON IN THE COMICS" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 19, 1944. Page 68, 83.
- Hannaford, H. D. "SITUATION AT TULE LAKE" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century - December 15, 1943. Page 1476.
- Hansen, Edith "AMERICA AND HER JAPANESE" in The Standard, April 1944, Page 188 - 191.
- Hansen, J. W. "MISS TAKEI AND PASADENA" (Pasadena remained calm when the Army let one Nisei girl return to resume her studies; but West Coast racists were soon up in arms against this menace) in Common Sense, November 1944 - Page 398 - 400.
- Harrison, Earl G. "CIVILIAN INTERNMENT AMERICAN WAY" in Survey Graphic May, 1944 - Pages 229 - 233 and 270.
- Hashimoto, Dick and Oshima, Fred "SCHOOL LIFE IN A RELOCATION CENTER" in Student Life, December 1944 - Page 23.
- Hayakawa, S.I. and Prattis, P.L. "SHOULD NEGROES DISCRIMINATE AGAINST JAPANESE" (Round Table Discussion) in Negro Digest, September 1944, Pages 63 - 65.
- HEARST PAPERS CALL FELLOWSHIP OF RECONCILIATION MEETINGS 'LOVE RITES'" in Fellowship, December 1943 - Page 211,
- Heath, Burton S. "WHAT ABOUT HUGH KIINC?"in Harpers Magazine, October, 1943 Pages 450 through 458.
- "HERCES BEN KUROKI, AMERICAN" in Time Magazine, February 1944 Page 77.

"HIGH COURT TURNS DOWN EVACUEE" (News Item) in Fellowship, July 1943 Page 132.

10 · 2 · 12

The said of the second

Page 7

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Hoffman, William E. "FIRE PROTECTION IN RELOCATION CENTERS" in National Fire Protection Ass'n Quarterly, October 1943 - Page 93 - 99.
  - Hogenson, Ronald T. "THE WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY AND JAPANESE AMERICANS: CONSTITUTIONAL ASPECTS" in, George Washington Law Review, June 1943 Pages 482 - 504
  - Horne, George "ARE THE JAPS HOPELESS?" in Saturday Evening Post, September 9, 1944 Page 16 17 /
  - Hosokawa, Robert M. "A PHI BETA KAPPA NISEI SPEAKS" in The Key Reporter, Spring 1944 - Page 5 - 6.
  - "HOW THE RACE DEMON IS ROUSED" (Editorial) in Christian Century, August 9. 1944, Page 917.
  - Howell, H. C. and Dobson, C. E. and Masaoka, Joe Grant "RACE PREJUDICE" (Letter to the Editor) in Newsweek Magazine, November 20, 1944 - Pages 8-9.

Howser, Fred N. (District Att'y.) - "A STATEMENT" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 12, 1944 - Page 53.

- Hudson, R. E. "HEALTH FOR JAPANESE EVACUEES" in Public Health Nursing, November, 1943 - Page 615 - 620.
- Hudson, Ruth E. (R.N.) "PUBLIC HEALTH IN A JAPANESE RELOCATION CENTER" in Public Health Nurse Magazine, July 30, 1943.
- Hunter, Joseph B. "A MINORITY IN OUR MIDST" in Arkenses Methodist, May 11, 1944 - Page 8 /

Hunter, Joseph B. - "PROBLEMS OF RELOCATION" in Fellowship, September 1944, - Page 156 - 7.

Ichiba, Sam and Toyfuku, Keycze - "THOUGHTS BECOME VISIBLE" - in The Window of Y.W.A., September 1943 - Page 1 - 2 /

- Iglehart, L. W. "JAPANESE AMERICANS IN THE U.S." in International Review Missions, October 1943 - Page 382 - 7.
- Ingham, Edna M. "TO END FAISE RUMORS" (Letters to the Editor) in Christian Century, September 22, 1943 - Page 1076.
- "INTOLERANCE PURSUES JAPANESE AMERICANS" (Editorial) in Christian Century April 26, 1944 - Page 516.

"INQUISITION IN LOS ANGELES" - in Time Magazine, December 20, 1943. Page 18

Irwin, Wallace - "K. O. FOR JAP SHRINES" in American Legion Magazine, April 1944 - Page 19.

"ISN'T CONSPIRACY TO COMMIT MURDER AN ILLEGAL ACT?" (Editorial) in Christian Century, November 3, 1943 - Page 1252

ISSEI, NISEI, AND KIBEI: 110,000 PEOPLE IN PROTECTIVE CUSTODY" in Fortune Magazine, April, 1944 - Page 8 / Discussion- July, 1944 Page 48 / C-2373-Part III-PT: Page 8.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

JAP INTERIMENT CAMPS" in American Obsorver, August 9, 1943 - Page 3.

"THE JAPANESE AMERICANS" in Commonweal, December 29, 1944 - Page 268.

"JAPANESE AMERICANS" (Letter to the Editor) in Commonweal, April 14, 1944, -Page 649 - 650

"JAPANESE AMERICANS" (Letter to the Editor) In Commonweal, May 5, 1944 Page 60.

"JAPANESE ANTRICANS" (Letter to the Editor) in Newsweek Magazine, July 17, 1944 - Page 4-5.

"JAPANESE AMERICANS" in New Republic Magazine, July 19, 1943 - P. 63.

"JAPANESE ANTRICAN EDITION" Commonweal March 10, 1944 - Page 509 - 20.

"JAPANISE AMESICAN HEROES" in Asia & the Americas, September 1944. P. 387.

- "JAPANESE AMEPTUAN STUCENT RELOCATION" in Education for Victory, April 3. 1944 - Page 23 - 4.
- "JAPANESE CUTENN CROER EUSTAINED BY COURT" (Editorial) in Christian Century, July 7, 1943 - 767.
- "JAPANESE GI'S (Letters to the Editor) in Yank Magazine, August 25, 1944.
- "JAPANESE IN HAWAII HONOR HERO DEAD" (News Item) in Christian Century, January 21, 1944, Page 120.
- "JAPANESE FPOPAGANDA AMONG AMERICAN JAPANESE AND NEGROES: in World Affairs Interpreter, Autumn, 1944.
- "JAPANESE WHO GET CLEARNACE MAY ATTEND THE UNIVERSITY OF CALFORNIA" in School and Society, Feb. 19, 1944 - Page 135 - 136.
- Jenkins, Frank "TULE LAKE STILL & PROBLEM" in Bulletin of American Society of Newspaper Editors, January 1, 1944 - Page 1 - 2.
- Jepson, S. F. "UNFINISHED TASK" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 5, 1944 - Page 21.
- Jones, Mary Toxie "WAR RELOCATION CENTERS" in American Friends Service Committee (News Letter) April 28, 1944. Page 1-3.
- Jones, Stanley E. "BARRED WIRE CHRISTIANS" in Christian Contury, November 24, 1943 Page 1364 66.
- "KALTENBORN CRITICIZES HANDLING OF JAPANESE" (News Item) in Fellowship, April 1944 - Page 77.

Kewehara, Hattie - "I AM AN AMERICAN" in Mademoiselle, August 1944 - Page 176 /

C-2373-Part III-p8

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- "KEEP THE JAPS OUT OF LAUNDRY BUSINESS" in International Laundry Worker, July, 1944
- Kehoe, Monika "RELOCATION SCHOOL AT RIVERS" in Arizona Teacher Parent March, 44 Page 8 - 9.
- Kehoe, Monika "JAPANESE BECOME AMERICANS: ADULT EDUCATION AT THE GILA RIVER RELOCATION PROJECT, RIVERS, ARIZONA" in Adult Education Journal, April 1944 - Page 55 - 9.
- King, Berta "THIS AMAZING AMERICA" in The Window of the YWA, September 1943 - Page 3 - 4.
- Kitagawa, Darsuka Rev. "RESETTLEMENT IS AMERICAN PROBLEM" in Forth Magazine July - August 1944 - Page 18 - 19.
- Konwitz, Milton R. "PURSUIT OF LIBERTY" (Right of Residence) page 95 / (Segregation by Federal Law) Page 96 / in Common Ground, Autum, 1944.
- "KUNIYOSHI CAPTURES CARNEGIE" (News Item) in Newsweek Magazine, October 23, 1944 - Page 107.
- "KUROKI, BEN AMERICAN" in Time Magazine, February 7, 1944 Page 77.
- Kuroki, Ben Sgt. "FIGHTING TOGETHER" in Common Ground, Summer 1944 Page 44 through 52.
- Lancaster, Cecile "PROBLEM PEOPLE" in the Baptist Student, March 1944 Page 7 - 8.
- Lander, John "THE JAPANESE AMERICAN SOLDIER IS A TOUGH ONE" in Newsweek Magazine - November 8, 1943 - Page 20.
- Laviolette, Forrest E. "TWO YEARS OF JAPANESE EVACUATION IN CANADA" in Far Eastern Survey, May 31, 1944 - Page 93 - 100.
- "LEARNING JAPANESE" in The American Observer, August 9, 1943.
- Lec, Wallace "SHOULD NEGROES DISCRIMINATE AGAINST JAPANESE" (A Digest Poll) in Negro Digest, September, 1944 - Page 66.
- "LEGION ADVOCATES DISCRIMINATION" (News Item from States) in Christian Century, September 22, 1943 - Page 1081.
- Leighton, Alexander H. Lieut. & Associates "ASSEMBLING PUBLIC OPINION IN A DISLOCATED COMMUNITY" in Public Opinion Quarterly, Winter 1943 -1944 Page 652 - 667. Vol. 7 No. 4

"LET'S BE FAIR AND CALM" in Market Growers Journal, July 1944

Long, Jacob A. (Secretary, City and Industrial Work, Board of National Missions) - "OUR JAPANESE AMERICANS" in Monday Morning, November 29, 1943 - Page 6 - 7.

"LOYAL JAPANESE AMERICANS" - THEIR WORK IS JUST BEGINNING" in Forth Magazine, June, 1944, Page 12 - 13 /

C-2373-Part III-P9

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Maier, William Morris "THE SITUATION IN HAWAII" in Friends Intelligencer December 9, 1944 - Page 806 - 7.
- Malcoln, Roy "THE FUTURE OF THE AMERICAN JAPANESE PROBLEM" in World Affairs Interpreter, Summer 1944 - Page 171 through 178.

Manning, E.M. - "LIERARIES IN A RELOCATION CENTER: COLORADO RIVER RELOCATION FROJECT AT POSTON, ARIZONA" in Wilson Library Bulletin, January 1944 - Page 371 - 5.

- "MANZANAR; BY JAPANESE AMERICAN STUDENTS IN MANZANAR HIGH SCHOOL" in Scholastic May 1, 1944 - Page 23.
- Marsh, Alice B. "HOME ECONOMICS FOR LOYAL EVACUEES" in Journal of Home Economics - November, 1943 - Page 567 - 8.
- Masuaka, Jetsuichi RACE AND CULTURAL CONFLICTS IN THE EMPORIUM" in American Journal of Sociology, November, 1944
- Matsumoto, Toru "RESETTLEMENT' PROGRAM FOR JAPANESE AMERICANS" in The International Quarterly, Autumn, 1944 - Page 163 - 167.
- McClatchy, Leo A. "HOST TO THE JAPS" in American Legion Magazine, October, 1943 - Page 20, 21, 24.
- McCormick; Anne O'Hara "JAPANESE SECREGATION" in Forum and Column Review March, 1944 - Page 61 - 63. (From her column "Abroad"in the New York Times).
- McCornick, Anne O'Hara, "THE OUTLOOK FROM A JAPANESE RELOCATION CAMP" in Pi Lambda Theta Journal, March, 1944 - Page 91 - 92.
- McVay, Edgar C. "SCCIAL FROCESSES IN THE WAR RELOCATION CENTER" in Social Forces, December, 1945 - Page 188 - 190.
- McWilliams, Carey and others "CAN THE JAPANESE BE ASSIMILATED INTO THE AMERICAN MAY OF LIFE?" in Town Meeting Bulletin, Page 1 - 23, August 3, 1944.

McWilliams, Carey - "THE NISEI IN JAPAN" in Far Eastern Survey, April 19, 1944-Page 70 - 72.

- McWilliams, Carey, "THE NISEI SPEAK" in Common Ground, Summer, 1944 -Page 61 through 74.
- McWilliams, Carey "PLIGHT OF THE NISEI" in New Masses, August 8, 1944 Page 10 - 12, 13.
- McWilliams, Carey, "RACE TENSIONS: SECOND PHASE," in Common Ground, Autumn 1943 - Page 7 through 12.

McWilliams, Carey, - "RACISM ON THE WEST COAST" in New Republic 2 issues (1st Issue May 29, 1944 - Pages 732 - 733) - (2nd Issue June 12, 1944 -Pages 732, 785 - 786.)

McWilliams, Carey - "STRANGE HOMECOMING" in The Nation, December 30, 1944 Pages 797 - 798.

C-2373-Part III-pl0.

Page 11

#### BIBLICGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Meckel, Aaron N. "REASON FOR HOPE" (Lotter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 19, 1944 - Page 84.
- "MELTING POT FIRES FLARE" (A debate on the Repeal of Chinese Exclusion Acts and the Policy toward Japanese-Americans) in Forum and Column Review, Decomber 1943, Page 48 - through 58.
- Menefee, Seldon C. "THE U.S. CALLING JAPAN" in Asia and the Americas, April 1944 Page 154.
- Millington, Seth "SEND DISLOYAL JAPS BACK TO JAPAN: MAKE OTHERS PROVE THEIR LOYALTY." in Commonwealth (Cal.) June 5, 1944.
- Moore, Arlene Winchell, "WHAT IS THE ANSWER" in Asia and the Americas, October 1944 - Page 480.
- Moore, Marjorie, "LITTLE BIT" in Window of YWA, April, 1944 Page 3-4.
- Morimitsu, George "THESE ARE OUR PARENTS" in Asia and the Americas, October, 1943 Page 568 9.
- Myer, Dillon S. "JAP RELOCATION HEAD DEFEMDS CAUSE OF WRA AND REVIEWS ITS HISTORY" in Commonwealth, August 16, 1943 - Page 151 - 152.
- Myer, Dillon S. "HOW FARE OUR JAPANESE-AMERICANS?" in National Ass'n of Secondary School Principal's Bulletin, November, 1943, Page 62 - 68.
- Myer, Dillon S. "HUMDREDS OF LOYAL JAPANESE AMERICANS KELEASED FROM RELCCATION CAMPS WEEKLY: 20,000 NISEI HAVE BEEN FREED FROM CENTERS SINCE PEARL MAPBOR, MANY FIND JOBS ON EAST COAST" in Victory Bulletin, May 10, 1944 - Page 3-4.
- Myer, Dillon S. "RELOCATING A FARM POPULATION" in Extension Service Review, July, 1943 - Pages 100 - 101.
- Myer, Dillon S. "THE DEPARTING SOLDIER" (Letter to Editor) in Time January 10, 1944 Page 11.

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Nakadate, M. M. Dr. D.D.S. -- "DENTISTS BEHIND BARBED WIRE FENCES," in Oral Hygiene, February, 1944
- "NEWSPAPERS INFLAME RACE FEELINGS" (Editorial) in Christian Century, November 17, 1943 - Page 1324.
- "NINETY-FIVE THOUSAND EVACUEES STILL DETAINED" (News Item) in Christian Contury August 18, 1943 = Page 950.
- "THE NISEI BEGIN AGAIN" in Travel Magazine, December, 1944,
- "THE MISEI GO BACK" (RACE) in Time Magazine, December 25, 1944 Page 14

"MISEI IN BATTLE" in Time Magazine, February 14, 1944

- "NISEI IN U.S. WAR EFFORT" in American Labor News, October 8, 1943 Page 10.
- "NISEI PRINCIPAL IN IOWA SCHOOL" (News Item from States) in Christian Century December 22, 1943 - Page 1518.
- "NISEI RECORD IN CLEVELAND GOOD" (News Item from States) in Christian Century January 5, 1944 - Page 25.
- "THE NISEI RETURN" (Army and Supreme Court orders coincide in dropping the West Coast bars against loyal Japanese-Americans.) in Eusiness Week, December 30, 1944 - Page 19.
- "A NISEI SOLDIER'S MOTHER WRITES AN OPEN LETTER" in Christian Advocate, November 9, 1944.
- "MISEI RETURNS TO CALIFORNIA" (News Item from States) in Christian Century, October 11, 1944 - Page 1180.
- "NISEI STUDENT IN JUNIOR COLLEGE"; a symposium, in Junior College Journal -September, 1943 - Page 5 - 11.
- "NISEI STUDENTS SPEAK FOR THEMSELVES" (A Symposium) in Jr. College Journal, February, 1944 - Page 243 - 252.
- Nishimura, M.S. and Others, "THE PROPAGATIONS OF GUAYULE FROM CUTTINGS", in American Journal of Botany, July, 1944 - Pago 412 - 418.
- "NO CREDIT TO NEW JERSY" in Commonweal, April 28, 1944 Page 28.
- "NO PROBLEM" (News Item Army 422 Army, Navy Personnel) in Time Magazine July 31, 1944 - Page 65.

Pare 13

## DIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

O'Brien, Eileen, - "MAKING DEMOCRACY WORK" in Paradise of the Pacific, December, 1943 - Page 1 - 4. (Holiday Number) (Hawaii's Monthly Illustrated Mag.)

O'Brien, Robert W. "SELECTIVE DISPERSION AS A FACTOR IN THE SOLUTION OF THE MISEI PROBLEM" in Social Forces, December 1944 - Page 140 - 147.

O'Brien, Robert W. - "STUDINT RELOCATION" in Common Ground, Spring, 1943, Page 73 - 78.

"ON TO THE FIELDS OF GLORY" in The Diamond, of Psi Upsilon, January, 1944.

- O'Neil, James Sgt. "THE BATTLE OF BELVEDERE" in Yank Magazine, August, 1944, Page 1 - 3.
- "OSATO, SONO" (Professional Dancer) in Look Magazine, August 28, 1944, Page 56 -57.
- Oyama, Mary, "MY ONLY CRIME IS MY FACE: in Liberty Magazine, August 14, 1943, Page 11, 57, 58.
- "PEARL BUCK WARNS AGAINST RACE BAN" (News Item) in Christian Century, November 24, 1943 Page 1577.
- Peattie, Donald Culross, "FOR ALL AMERICANS" (Letter to Time Magazine) in Time Magazine, April 10, 1944.

"THE PEOPLE'S CHOICE" (Art) in Time Magazine, December 18, 1944 - P. 50.

- Pickett, C. E & Morris, H. L. "FROM BARBED WIRE TO COMMUNITIES" in Survey Midmonthly, August 1945 - Page 210 - 213.
- "PLAN REMOVAL OF ONT RELOCATION CENTER" (News Item) in Christian Century, April 5, 1944 - Page 440.
- Politics "PITTSBURGH DESEMTER" (Pittsburg State and Nation) in the Bulletin Index, Page 6 - March 30, 1944.
- Pomeroy, Richard A. "IDUCATION FOR FUTURE VICTORY" in Idaho Journal of Education, December 1943 - Page 76 - 77.

Popkin, C. A. "ADOBT HAS ITS PLACE TCO" (Poston) in Nations School - September 1944 - Page 39 - 40.

Portner, Stuart, - "THE JAPANESE AMERICAN COMBAT TEAM" in Military Affairs, Fall, 1945 - Page 158 - 162.

"POSER FOR COAST" in Dusiness Week, Page 32 - 34, October 28, 1944.

and and a start of the

Poulson, Morris (Congressman) "THEY'RE YOUR JAPANESE, TOO" - in The Morld, August, 1944 - Page 40, 45.

"A PRAYER OF THANKS" (Letter to Editor) in Ladies Home Journal, December 1944.

C-2575-part III-p13 .

## BIBLICGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

2.

"PREPARING FOR AMERICAN CITIZENSHIP: EDUCATIONAL SYSTEM FOR JAPANESE EVACUEES : IN COLORADO RIVER RELOCATION PROJECT, POSTON, ARIZONA" in Education For Victory, July 1, 1943 - Page 29.

"PREPARING EVACUTES FOR RELOCATION: MRA EDUCATIONAL PRCGRAM" in Education For Victory, April 20,-1944 - Page 24 /.

"PRESS BLAIED FOR TULE LAKE INACCURACIES" (News Item) in, Fellowship, January 19:4 - Page 12.

"PROBLEM OF STUDINT NURSES OF JAPANESE ANCESTRY" - in American Journal of Hursing Page 295 - 6, October, 1945.

"PRCGPAN FOR LCCAL ACTIVITIES: JAPANESE-AMERICANS" in Four Lights, October, 1914.

Pusey, C. "COUNCELING IN A JAPANESE RELOCATION CENTER" - Clearing House-December 1944 - Page 252 - 4.

a through a new an and related of (any house of the second for the second second second second second second se

( wise of all of courses we do not the second state of the second

- The second of (and - a) "are a second

and the second second second

the the the second of the second

the state of the

i + The second

ment) " am

characteries is the state of the base areas into a base of a total a state of the state of

the second of the second states grow the second

and the second second

C-2374-Part III-p14

15 . S. 1. 1. 1. 1.

and the second second second

Ed and The read

100

### BIBLICGRAFILY OF PERIODICALS

Ramey, A. G. - "STUDENT ACTIVITES IN A JAPANESE RELOCATION HIGH SCHOOL", in Clearing House - October, 1943 - Page 94 - 6.

"RECORDS (MEDALS): 100th. INFANTRY BATTALION" in Time Magazine, August 21, 1944 - Page 58.

"RELOCATED BUDDHIST" in Newsweek - January 3, 1944 - Page 50.

"RELOCATING THE JAPANESE-AMERICANS" in Federal Council Bulletin, June 1944

- "RELOCATION THE JAPANESE-ANERICANS" in The American Observer, June 5, 1944, Page 3.
- "RELOCATION AUTHORITY PROCESSING TRAINNING AIDS FOR NAVY" in Signs of The Times, April, 1944 -

"RELOCATION CALPS DESTROY FAMILIES" (News Item) in Christian Century, December 22, 1943 - Page 1511.

"RELOCATION LIBRARIES REPORT" in Education For Victory, December 1, 1943 -Page 27

"REQUESTS GIFTS FOR EVACUEE (MILDREN" (News Item) in Christian Century, November 24, 1943 - Page 1380

"RESETTLEMENT OF JAPANESE-AMERICANS INTO NORMAL LIFE URGED" in The Churchman, January 1. 1944. -

"RESTITUTION FOR THE NISEI" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, August 11, 1943 - Page 920.

Rice, Perry J. - "RACIAL FEELING ON THE COAST" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, July 4, 1943 - Page 824.

Riggs, Thomas, Jr. (2nd Lieut.) - "LIKE LOVE, OR GOOD BEER, OR DYING" in Time Magazine, July 3, 1944 - Page 4.

Robertson, Wanda, - "DEVELOPING WORLD CITIZENS IN A JAPANESE RELOCATION CEN-TER Reprinted from: Childhood Education, October, 1943. P. 66 - 71.

Roosevelt, Eleanor Mrs. - "A CHALLENGE TO AMERICAN SPORTMANSHIP" in Collier's Magazine, October 16, 1943 - Page 21 - 71.

Roosevelt, Eleanor Mrs. "IF YOU ASK ME" in Ladies Home Journal, November 1944 -

Ross, Frudence - "THE WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY'S PROGRAM OR RESETTLEMENT OF THE JAPAMESE" - in Compass Magazine, January 1944 - Page 33 - 8.

Rowell, Teresina - "ARE THE JAPANESE ILLCGICAL?" in Friends Intelligencer, March 4, 1944 - Page 147 - 9.

C-2373-Part III-p15

## BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Sabin, R. A. "BRONZE TABLET WANTED" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, April 19, 1944 - Pago 500.
- Satow, Marao W. "I PICKED THE WRONG PARENTS" in Association Forum, July -August 1943 - Page 8-9.
- Schefer, Philip "A WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY COMMUNITY" in The Compass November 1943 - Fage 16 - 19.
- Schlegel, Nelson F. "WHITE AMERICANS ARE THE PROBLEM" in The Messenger, October 19, 1945 - Page 23. (Nat'l Weekly Organ of the Evangelical and Reformed Church.)
- "SECOND PEARL HARBOR" WEST COAST ATTITUDE TOWARD AMERICAN CITIZENS" in Commonweel, December 22, 1944 - Page 244.
- Settles, Claude N. DUR NEIGHBORS: JAPS IN OUR YARD" (Letter to the Editor) in American Legion Magazine, October, 1943 - Page 21 - 51.

Shimada, S. - "AMERICAN COUNCIL OF CHURCHES" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, March 2, 1944. - Page 308.

- "SHOULD ALL JAPANESE CONTINUE TO BE EXCLUDED FROM THE WEST COAST FOR THE DURATION" in Town Meeting Bulletin, July 15, 1943 - Page 1 - 21.
- Sickle, Alice L. "ST. PAUL EXTENDS A HAND" in Common Ground, Summer, 1943 -Page 86 - 87.
- Slater, Opal M. "COLORADO HAS A LAW FOR IT" in Asia and the America, Junc, 1944 - Page 288. (Letters from Readers.)
- "SOLDIERS MARRY NISEI IN HAWAII" (News Item from States) in Christian Century, June 28, 1944 - Page 779.
- Smith, Elmer R. "AMONG OURSELVES" (Letter to the Editor) in Free World, July 1943 - Page 91.
- Smith, Frank H. "JAPANESE AMERICA" (West Coast) in Christian Advocate August, 1944 - Page 1066.
- "SOUTHERN BAPTISTS AND JAPANESE AMERICANS" in The Teacher, March, 1944 P. 1.
- Stowe, Fern Elizabeth, "RELOCATION CENTERS" in Wilson Library Bulletin, April, 1944 - Page 594 - 595. (Letter to the Editor)
- Stuart, Joy Baragrey, (R.N.) "REPORT IN JAPANESE-AMERICAN STUDENT NURSES" in Hospitals, July, 1943 - Page 83 1984.

"THE SUPREME COURD AND RACIALISM" in The Nation, December 1944 - Page 788

"SUPREME COURT AND RACILISM: KOREMATSU CASE" in Nation Magazine, December 30, 1944 Page 788

Sweetland, Monroe, - "OUR 49th STATE: HAWAII?" in Asia and The Americas, September 1944 - Page 410 - 411.

i gan ...

C-2373-Part III-p16

Fart 17

### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

Tajiri, Larry - "FAREWELL TO LITTLE TOKYO" in Common Ground, Winter 1944. Page 90 - 95.

Tajiri, Larry - "RACIAL HYSTERIA FOR PROFIT" in The New Leader, May 20, 1944 Page 3

Takahashi, Kazuyuki- "NISEI AND SELECTIVE SERVICE" in New Republic, March 20, 1944 Page 382.

Takahashi, Soto and Greene, Marc T. (1st Licut. in the Air Corps) - "NISEI" (Letters to the Editor) in Newsweek Magazine, August 17, 1944 P. 6

"TEN THOUSAND WORKERS AVAILABLE" in Market Growers Journal, April 1944

"THAT HIRED MAN: in Wallace's Farmer, January 15, 1944 - Page 1 - 21

- Topaz Protestant Church, "THE STAR STILL SHINES" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, January 19, 1944 - Page 84
- Thomas, Winburn T. -" TRUTH IN THE MOVIES" (LETTER to the Editor) in Christian Century, July 14, 1943 - Page 823/
- Thorlaksson, Rev. S. O. "THE NISEI IN OUR MIDST" in Lutheron Mer., July, 1943 Page 12 - 13.
- Tibesar, Leopold H. "MINIDCKA SANCTURY" in Maryhnoll, The Field Afar, April 1944. - Page 28 - 29
- "TO CLOSE OUT JAPANEGE CONCEMTRATION CAMPS" (Editorial) in Christian Contury, July 28, 1943 - Page 859 - 60.
- "TOLERANCE WINS TWICE" in Collier's Magazine, December 30, 1944 Page 52.
- "TONSORIAL TCLERANCE" (Nows Item) in Time Magazine, November 27, 1944 Page 44.
- Travis, Byron W. "LOOSE TALK IN OREGON" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, August 2, 1944 - Page 905.
- Tribble, Harriet W. "FOREIGN MISSIONS AT HOME" in The Window of YMA, -November 1943 - Page 6 - 7.

"TROUBLE AT TULE LAVE" in Newsweek Magazine, November 19, 1943 - Page 54 /

"THE TRUE STORY OF A VICTORY GARDEN" in Evangelical Missionary world, July 1944 Page 8- 25 - 29.

"TULE LAKE" (AT THIS SEGREGATION CENTER ARE 18,000 JAPANESE CONSIDERED DISLOYAL TO U.S.) - in Life Magazine, March 20, 1944 - Page 25 - 35.

C-2373-Part III-p17.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

Page 18

"TNO FIRSTS" (U.S. AT WAR) (RACES) in Time Magazine, December 4, 1944, Page 22.

"TWO TESTAMENTS" (Editorial) in Commonweal, October 13, 1944 - Page 616 - 617.

- "TYRANNY REIGNS AT TULE LAKE" in American Civil Liberties Union News, San Francisco, California, August, 1944 - Page 1 - 2.
- Tyrrell, Frank G. (Judge) "JAPANESE NOT WANTED ON THE GOAST" (Letter to the Editor ( in Christian Century, August 25, 1943 = Page 969,
- "U.S.O. BARS PAMPHLET OF FACTS OF RACE" (Editorial) in Christian Century, January 26, 1944 - Page 101.

"VERY, VERY NAZI" (News Item Canada) in Time Magazine, July 17, 1944, Page 23.

"VICTORY IN FASADENA" (editorial) in New Republic, October 30, 1944 - Page 550-551.

"VOTE FOR JAPS?" (Canadian Week) in Newsweck Magazine, July 31, 1944, Page 46.

Wada, Yori - "BEYOND THE HORIZON" in California Monthly, December, 1945 - Page 18

- Walser, Gladys "THEY ARE AMERICANS" in Four Lights Magazine, February, 1944 Page 1, 4.
- War Dept. (8 10) "JAP-AMERICAN TROOPS WIN CITATION" in Victory Bulletin, August 17, 1944 - Page 9.
- "WAR RELOCATION RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE ADMINISTRATION OF LIBRARY SERVICE", in Education for Victory, July 15, 1943, Page 22.
- Watson, Anne, Clo "AMERICANS ON THE FRINGES" in Journal of Educational Sociology, September, 1943 - Page 14 - 19.
- Watson, Anne Clo "JAPANESE-AMERICAN FARMERS: THEIR WARTIME ROLE" in The Womans Press, October, 1943 - Pages 408-9-Pages 434 - 435.

"THE WAY BACK" in Newsweek, December 25, 1944 - Page 36.

"WEAPONIESS POLICE" (Letter to the Editor) in Christian Century, February 24, 1943 Page 235.

"WHAT ABOUT THE RETURN OF JAPANESE TO OUR CLASSROOMS?" (American-Japanese Problem) in Los Angeles School Journal, December 1944 - Page 8, 12.\*

"/HAT CANADA WANTS" (News Item) in Newsweek Magazine, August 14, 1944, Page 58.

"WHAT HAPPENED AT MANZANAR" (A Report) in Common Ground, Spring 1943, Pages 83 - 88.

"WHAT THEY LEFT BEHIND THEM" in Fortune Magazine, April 1944 - Page 218. 224

"WHEN INDIGNATION IS IN ORDER" (Editorial) in Christian Century, January 19, 1944 Page 68.

C-2373-Part III-p18.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PERIODICALS

- Wheeler, Dorothy -"WHERE HELP IS NEEDED" (Lettier to the Editor) in Christian Century, April 26, 1944 - Page 532.
- Whittaker, Myra "JAPANESE ARE PEOPLE TOO" in Baptist Leader, August, 1943, Page 33. /
- "WILL CANADA DESFRANCHISE HER NISEI CITIZENS?" (Editorial) in Christian Century, July 12, 1944 - Page 820.

Windsor, Elsie - "AT A JAPANESE RELOCATION PROJECT in Travel Magazine, December, 1944 - Page 18 - 21.

Yatsushino, Toshio, - and others, - "THE JAPANESE-AMERICAN LOOKS AT RESETTLE-MENT" in Public Opinion, Quarterly, Summer, 1944 - Page 188 - 201.

Yoshioka, Ben - "DEMOCRACY EVACUATES A MINORITY" in The Chicago Jewish Forum, Fall, 1944 - Page 8.

"YOUNG AMERICANS" (Photographs) in Common Ground, Summer, 1944 - Page 53.

U.S. Government Publications and Legal Documents

### U.S. PUBLICATIONS

82 .

Part IV

- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Agriculture Economics, Berkeley, California, Poli, Adon "JAPANESE FARM HOLDINGS ON THE PACIFIC COAST"
- U.S. Army Western Defense Command and Fourth Army. FINAL REPORT, JAPANESE EVACUATION FROM THE WEST COAST. 1942. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Office 1943 618 p.
- U.S. Bureau of the Census Sixteenth census of the United States: 1940 Population. Characteristics of the nonwhite race. Prepared under the supervision of Dr. Leon E. Truesdell, chief statistician for population. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Office, 1943 112 p.
- U.S. Congress Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations House of Representatives. 78th Congress second session on the NATIONAL WAR AGENCIES APPROPRIATION BILL FOR 1944 Part 2 Page 694 - 780, U.S. Govt Printing Office: 1943
- U.S. Congress Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations House of Representatives. 78th Congress second session on the NATIONAL WAR AGENCIES APPROPRIATION BILL FOR 1945 - Part 2 Peges 608-726, U.S. Govt. Print. Office: 1943
- U.S. Congress Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations House of Representatives. 78th Congress, second session on the DEPT. OF JUSTICE APPROPRIATION BILL FOR 1944. Gives interesting information on the alien detention program, statistics on arrests, paroles and releases, summarizes the F. B. I.'s activities in relation to aliens and national security Several references to the evacuation, Japanese and to the War Relocation Authority Program.
- U.S. Congress Hearings before the Committee on Immigration and Naturalization, House of Representatives, 78th Congress, second session, on H.R. 4103, H.R. 2701, H.R. 3012, H.R. 3489, H.R. 3446, bills to expatriate certain nationals of the United States; to create a Japanese deportation Commission; and to deport disloyal Japanese. Jenuary 20, 25, 26 and February 2, 1944... Weshington, U.S. Govt. Printing Office; 1944.
- U.S. Congress Hearings before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Military Affairs United States Senate, 78th Congress, first session on S. 444 -a bill providing for the transfer of certain functions of the War Relocation Authority to the War Department, Part 4, November 24, 1943. "EVENTS AT TULE LAKE CENTER, California" Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Office; 1943

Page 2

- U.S. Congress Special Committee on Un-American Activities House of Representatives Report (No. 717) and Minority Views on War Relocation Centers. 78th Congress, 1st session - September 30, 1943. U.S. Govt. Print. Office; 1943
- U.S. Congress Subcommittee of the Special Committee on Un-American Activities House of Representatives, 78th Congress, 1st session, on H. RES. 282, "REPORT ON THE TULE LAKE RIOT" November 1, 1943. Washington, U.S. Govt. Print. Office, 1944.
- U.S. Congress Subcommittee of the Special Committee on Un-American Activities House of Representatives, 78th Congress, 1st session, on H.R. 282 "COMMITTEE PRINT ON THE MAJORITY AND MINORITY REPORT OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE INVESTIGATING W.R.A." U.S. Govt. Print. Office, 1943
- U.S. Congress Subcommittee of the Special Committee on Un-American Activities House of Representatives, 78th Congress, 2nd session on H. Res. 282 "COMMITTEE PRINT - MINORITY VIEWS ON TULE IAKE SEGREGATION CENTER "Presented by Herman P. Eberharter. U.S. Govt. Print. Office; 1944
- U.S. Congress Special Committee on Un-American Activities, House of Representatives 78th Congress, lst session on H. Res. 282. Appendix -Part VIII" Report on the axis Front Movement in the United States", SECOND SESSION \* JAPANESE ACTIVITIES. U.S. Govt. Print. Office: 1943
- U.S. Congress Hearings before a Special Committee on Un-American Activities. House of Representatives 78th Congress, lst session, on H. Res. 282, Volume 15, First Dies Investigation- June 8-18; July 1-7, 1943.
  Volume 16, Second Dies Investigation- November 29, 30; December 1-20, 1943 on Tule Lake Incident.
- U.S. Congress, Senate Document No. 96; Segregation of Loyal and Disloyal Japanese In Relocation Centers; Message from the President of the United States transmitting report on Senate Resolution No. 166 - 78th Congress, 1st session September, 14, 1943
- U.S. Supreme Court of the United States
  No. 22, October Term, 1944 Fred Toyosaburo Korematsu, Petitioner,
  v. United States of American-On Writ of Certiorari to the United States
  Circuit court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit: BRIEF FOR THE UNITED

STATES.

: BRIEF FOR APPELLANT... Wayne M. Collins, Counsel for Appellant.

U.S. Supreme Court Opinions: Hirabayashi v. United States, 320 U.S. 81 (1943)

Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214 (1944)

Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 323 U.S. 283 (1944)

- U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit No. 10,605, In the matter of Mitsuye Endo vs. Milton Eisenhower, Director of War Relocation Authority and Wartime Civilian Control Administration: For a Writ of Habeas Corpus. BRIEF FOR APPELLEES. Frank J. Hennesey and Edward J. Ennis, Attorneys for Appellees. Submitted March 10, 1944.
- U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals, for the Ninth Circuit: John T. Regen, Appellant vs. Cameron King, as Registrar of voters in the city and county of California (San Francisco), Appellee; No. 10299; BRIEF FOR JAPANESE AMERICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE, amicus curiae. Salt Lake City 1, (1944)

Other Documents:

- California Legislature. Senate. Fact-Finding Committee on Japanese Resettlement. Partial report of Senate Fact-finding committee. Published by the Senate of the state of California. Sacramento, California State Printing Office, 1944. 21p.
- California. In the District Court of Appeals, Second Appellate District: Leon B. Brown and Harry Albert as Trustees under the Last Will and Testament of Anna B. Brown, Deceased, and Nadine R. Kavinoky, Plaintiffs and Respondents, vs. Y. Oshiro, Defendent and Appellant; 2d Civil No. 13985; Brief OF JAPANESE AMERICANS CITIZENS LEAGUE. amicus Curiae. Salt Leke City.1, 1944. 18p.
- Canada. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR REPORT ON THE ADMINISTRATION OF JAPANESE AFFAIRS IN CANADA, 1942 - 1944. August, 1944.

PART V

#### SECTION I. SPEECHES

Cozzens, Robert B., Ass't Director WRA - "WHEN WILL THE JAPANESE AMERICAN EVACUEES RETURN TO THE WEST COAST" - Speech given at 1st. Methodist Church - Southern California and Arizona Methodist Conference, Pasadena, California 4;30 P.M. - June 26, 1944.

Grew, Joseph C. - "EXCERPTS FROM AN ADDRESS BY THE HONORABLE JOSEPH E. CREW" Special Assistant to the Secretary of State, at the annual banquet od the Holland Society of New York, - New York City, November 18, 1943. WRA, 1 page mimeographed.

- Kuroki, Ben Sgt. U.S. Army "AN ADDRESS AT COMMONWEALTH CLUB, SAN FRSNCISCO, CALIFORNIA", February 4, 1944.
- Merritt, Ralph P. (Project Director af Manzanar Relocation Center) -"AMERICA IN THE WAR AND AMERICA IN THE PEACE" (Speech given in Manzanar) A conclusion of a series of 8 discussions called "America in The Making" May 30, 1944.
- Myer, Dillon S. "FACTS ABOUT WRA" Speech given at Los Angeles Town Hall January 21, 1944.
- Myer, Dillon S. "A TENTH OF A MILLION PEOPLE" (An Address before the Des Meines Adult Education Forum,) Des Moines, Iowa, Thursday Evening, October 26, 1944.
- Myer, Dillon S. "OBLIGATION OF OUR HERITAGE" (Speech given before Rotary Club,) Lawrence, Kansas, October 18, 1943.
- Myer, Dillon S. "ONE THOUSANDTH OF THE NATION" (An Adress presented March 23, 1944 before a joint meeting of Civic Organizations in Salt Lake City.)
- Myer, Dillon S. "RACISM AND REASON" (An Address delivered at an Interfaith meeting sponsored by the Pacific Coast Committee on American Principles and Fair Play at Los Angeles, California, October 2, 1944.)
- Myer, Dillon S. "THE RELOCATION PROGRAM" (A Speech given before American Legion, Indianapolis, Indiana, November 16, 1943.)
- Myer, Dillon S. "RELOCATION FROBLEMS AND POLICIES" (An Address before the Tuesday Evening Club at Pasadena, California, March 14, 1944.)
- Myer, Dillon S. "THE TRUCH ABOUT RELOCATION" (Commonwealth Club Speech) at San Francisco, California, August 6, 1943. (Mimeographed by WRA, 12 pages.)

SPEECHES (Continued)

Reef, Margaret S. (Relocation Officer at Denver, Colorado) - "THE EVACUATION AND RELOCATION OF JAPANESE AMERICANS" (Speech given at Calvary Baptist Missionary Council, July 6, 1944.

Rotnem, Victor W. (Dept.of Justice) - "ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL RIGHTS" (An Address before the 19th Annual Convention of the National Bar Association, Chicago, Illinois, December 1, 1944.)

Simpson, Dr. (Chief Medical Officer at Topaz/) - "FACTS ABOUT EVACUATION" (Speech given in Texas, April, 1944 before evacuee Groups).

· . . . .

Sproul, Dr. Robert Gordon - President of University of California), June 29, 1944. - Represented from Rob Wagner's Script.

C-2373-Part V-Sec. I-p2

1-1-1-1 A

Page 2

Part VI

### PART VI

### FILMS

- "ARMY, NAVY MAGAZINE FIIM: JAPANESE AMERICANS" Filmed & Edited by the War Department. Sound 16 mm., 8 min.
- BARRIERS AND PASSES" (Kodachrome Silent 16mm, 40 Min.) Dr. Frederick Thorne, Presbyterian Board of National Missions, 156 Fifth Ave., New York 10, N.Y.
- "A CHALLENGE TO DFMOCRACY" (Sound 16 mm. 18 min.) War Relocation Area Offices, and OWI depositories.
- "GO FOR BROKE" Camp Shelby (Sound -16 mm. 10 min.) War Relocation Authority Area Offices.

"NEWSREEL EXCERPTS - SOLDIERS OVERSEAS" (Sound - 16 mm., 7 min.) - produced by: Signal Corps Newsreel.

# WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY

November 7, 1942

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF JAPANESE IN AMERICA

PART I

PERIODICAL ARTICLES --- JANUARY 1941 - November 1942

An asterisk by the title indicates that a copy is in the WRA Library, 910 - 17th Street, N. W., Washington, D. C.

Additions and corrections to this bibliography will be welcomed and should be sent to the Senior Archivist, War Relocation Authority, Washington, D. C.

A list of books is being compiled and will be issued at a later date.

Akamatsu, A. S. "Plight of the Japanese," Christian Century, April 23, 1941 6

- "Alcroft, Clara W. "A Course for Japanese-American Leaders," The Womans Press Lay 1942.
- \*Aliens, but Useful; "Acute Problems for California Business and Agriculture," Business Week, February 21, 1942.
- "Aliens Have a Right to Work," Christian Century, July 9, 1941.
- "America the Exclusive; Legislation Which Would Forbid Aliens from Engaging in the Learned Professions and About a Dozen Skilled Trades," Christian Century, June 25, 1941.
- \*"An American Nuremberg Law," editorial, The New Republic, August 10, 1942.
- Amidon, Beulah. "Aliens in America," Survey Graphic, February, 1941.
- \*An intelligence officer "The Japanese in America; the Problem and the Solution," Harpers, October, 1942.
- "Are Evacuees to Become Peons?" Christian Century, August 12, 1942.
- "Are We Outlawing Japanese Americans?" Common Sense September 1942.
- \*"Army Trainees Learn Jujitsu," Life, February 9, 1942.
- Baldus, Herbert and Emilio Willems "Casas e Tumulos de Japoneses no Vale da Ribeira de Iguape," Revista do Arguivo, 1941.

\*Baldwin, R. "Japanese Americans and the Law," <u>Asia</u>, September 1942. Barrows, D. P. "Citizen and Alien," <u>California Monthly</u>, April 1942.

Barstow, R. W. "Help for Nisei Students," Christian Century, July 1, 1942.

Bellquist, E.

"Tolerance Needed," California Monthly, April 1942.

Bendetsen, K. R. (Colonel)

"Japanese Evacuation," Vital Speeches, June 15, 1942.

- 2 -

Bendiner, R.

"Cool Heads or Martial Law," Nation, February 14, 1942.

Berger, M.

"Greetings from the Tycoon: First Japanese Mission to America, 1860," New Yorker, January 24, 1942.

Biddle, F.

"Axis Aliens in America: Statement of Policy Issued December 19, 1941," Survey Graphic, January 1942.

"Biddle Reveals Plans to Intern Japanese," China Weekly Review, November 22, 1941.

"Employer Discrimination," Colliers, February 7, 1942.

"Identification of Alien Enemies," Vital Speeches, February 15, 1942.

\*Bird, John "Our Japs Have Gone to Work," Country Gentleman, August 1942. (Agricultural Program of WRA)

"A Blot on Our Record," Christianity and Crisis, April 20, 1942.

Bogardus, E. S.

"Current Problems of Japanese Americans," Sociology and Social Research, July 1941.

Bond, H. M. "Should the Negro Care Who Wins the War?" Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, September 1942.

\*Brown, Robert L. "Manzanar--Relocation Center," Common Ground, Autumn 1942.

Booth. G. D. "You Can't Black Out the Stars," Christian Century, March 25, 1942.

Bruce, J. "California Gets Tough; Mood of the Stat; as War Draws Closer," New York Times Magazine, March 15, 1942.

Buck, Pearl S. "The Enemy", <u>Harpers</u>, November 1942. (A story of an American educated Japanese doctor in contemporary Japan)

Buck, Pearl S. "Tinder for Tomorrow," Asia Magazine, March 1942. "Business in Evacuation Centers," Business Week, July 18, 1942. \*Clark, Blake "The Japanese in Hawaii," New Republic, September 14, 1942. Clement, E. "Eye Litness Story of Evacuation of Japanese Descended Citizens and Aliens from California," Christian Century, August 5, 1942. "Coast Japs are Interned in Mountain Camp; Manzanar, California," Life, April 6, 1942. \*\*'Concentration Camp, U. S. Style', Time, May 18, 1942. Costigan, H. "Plight of the Nisei, American Born Japanese," editorial in the Mation, February 14, 1942. \*Davies, L. E. "Japanese at Work for the United States; Life at Manzanar, one of the Pioneer Colonies," New York Times Magazine, June 21, 1942. \*"Dealers Help Build Japanese Evacuation Camps at Tanforan and Tulelake," American Lumberman, September 19, 1942. "Democracy and the Nisei," editorial in The New Republic, August 10, 1942. Dimock, M. E. "Wartime Treatment of Aliens," Vital Speeches, May 15, 1942. "Donovan, Richard "A Reporter Tours the Japanese Assembly Center at Tanforan," San Francisco Chronicle, May 12, 1942. \*"Doughboys by Choice (Japanese-Americans Who Saw Pearl Harbor Want to Strike Back at Tokyo)", Parade, Washington Post and other papers, October 18, 1942. (Japanese Americans in army training at Camp McCoy) Duveneck, F. B. "Evacuating American Citizens," Nation, May 9, 1942. "Eastward Ho," Time, March 16, 1942.

- 4 -

Eddy, D. "What Shall We do with our 150,000 Japs?" American Magazine, March 1942.

"Eden -- Without the Garden", Em Kayan, September 1942.

\*Ellis, Mabel Brown

"The West Coast Evacuations," The Womans Press, April 1942.

"West Coast Evacuations and the Y.W.C.A." The Womans Press, April 1942.

and Helen J. Wilkins "The West Coast Evacuation in Relation to the Struggle for Freedom," Public Affairs News Service, May 12, 1942

#"Evacuation of Enemy Aliens from West Coast Areas," Interpreter Releases, March 4, 1942, and April 9, 1942.

\*"The Evacuation of the West-Coast Japanese: A Test of Social Democracy," Intercultural Education News, June 1942.

"The Evacuation of Japanese Citizens, Excerpts from Letters from Readers," Christianity and Crisis, May 18, 1942.

"Evacuees to Farms," Business Week, September 19, 1942.

\*Evans, Michael

"Concentration Camp--U.S.A. Style," Coronet, October, 1942. (Manzanar, rather inaccurate)

\*Fahs, Charles Burton, with Wilson, Borg, and Fairbank "American Education and the Far East," Social Education, February 1942.

\*Federal Register

Enlistment in WRA Work Corps, page 3231. WRA Centers Established in Arkansas, Colorado, and Wyoming, page 6593. Leave for Departure from Relocation Area, page 7656.

\*Fisher, Galen M.

"Japanese Evacuation from the Pacific Coast," Far Eastern Survey, June 29, 1942. (Discussion of causes and effects)

"Our Japanese Refugees," The Christian Century, April 1, 1942.

- 5 -

Fukuyama, T. "Later May be too Late; Dispersal of Japanese Evacuees into Individual Private Employment Discouraged." Christian Century, June 24, 1942. "Government Control of Enemy Aliens," State Government, May 1942. "Government Policy on Discrimination in Hiring Aliens," Monthly Labor Review, March 1942. Gulick, S. L. "Loyalty in Hawaii," Christian Century, February 5, 1941. Gumpert, Martin "Immigrants by Conviction," Survey Graphic, September, 1941. \*Hall, Clarence "The Japanese Evacuation in Retrospect" "Exclusion Act, 1942 Model" "Insido Nisci America" "Little Nisei, What Now" A series of four articles in The Christian Advocate, Oct. 15 - Nov. 5, 1942. (Gives a good over all picture of evacuation from its start to recent developments.) Hare, P. R. "Help for Japanese Refugees," Christian Century, April 29, 1942. \*Harper, Elsie "On the Pacific Coast," The Lomans Press, May 1942. Harrison, E. G. "Axis Aliens in an Emergency," Survey Graphic, November 1941. "Axis Aliens in Our Midst," Survey Graphic, September, 1941. Hauser, E. O. "Amorica's 150,000 Japanese," American Mercury, December 1941. Henderson, B. "Japan in Hawaii," Survey Graphic, July 1942.

- 6 -

High, S. "Japanese Saboteurs in Our Midst," <u>Readers Digest</u>, January 1942. (Not included in late editions, presumably because of inaccuracies.)

\*Hoffman, B. P.

"Our Japanese Brethren," The Advent Review and Sabbath Herald, October 22, 1942.

\*Horlings, A.

"Hawaii's 150,000 Japanese," Nation, July 25, 1942. (Recommends evacuation.)

"Still for Evacuation; Rejoinder to T. H. Ige," Nation, August 15, 1942.

Hoskins, H. B.

"American Unity and Our Foreign Born Citizens," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, March 1942.

Hosokawa, W.

"Plight of an American Minority," Far East Review, January 1941.

\*Howard, Harry Paxton

"Americans in Concentration Camps," The Crisis, September 1942.

Hrdlicka, A.

"No Certain Way to Tell Japanese From Chinese," Science News Letter, December 20, 1941.

Hunter, A. A.

"Churches Act to Shield Japanese; Californians Seek to Avert Suffering Among Japanese-Americans," Christian Century, December 31, 1941.

"Life Hard in Evacues Camps," Christian Century, July 15, 1942.

\*Igo, Thomas H. "Hawaii's Loyal Japanese," The Nation, August 8, 1942.

\*Iglehart, Charles

"Citizens Behind Barbed Wire," The Nation, June 6, 1942. "Is it a Raco War?" Saturday Evening Post, April 11, 1942.

Jamieson, L. E.

"Where White and Brown Men Meet; Ocean Falls, B.C." Canadian Forum, August 1941.

"Jap Evacuation," Western Industry, May 1942.

\*"Jap Evacuation," (letters from readers), Life, April 27, 1942.

"Japanese in Hawaii," New Republic, April 6, 1942.

- "Japanese in Hawaii Loyal Declares American," Science News Letter, March 14, 1942.
- "Japanese Ordered From Coastal Area," Christian Century, March 18, 1942.

"Japanese Roundup," Newsweek, March 9, 1942.

"Japanese Student Relocation," International Journal of Religious Education, October 1942.

"Japs Transplanted," Newsweek, April 6, 1942.

Jedel, C. and R. Moley "About Aliens in Our Midst," American Mercury, October 1941.

\*Kanazawa, Tooru "After Pearl Harbor -- New York City" Common Ground, Spring, 1942.

\*Kawachi, Asami "Strangers' Rice," Common Ground, Summer, 1942.

"The Law of Martial Rule in the National Emergency," Harvard Law Review, June 1942.

\*LaViolette, Forrest E. "The American-born Japanese and the World Crisis," Canadian Journal of Economics and Political Science, November 1941.

"Japanese Evacuation in Canada," Far Eastern Survey, July 27, 1942.

\*"Life and Letters," (Letters from Minority Groups) The Womans Press, May 1942.

\*"Life in a California Concentration Camp," (Excerpts from letters from Japanese Evacuees) The Nation, June 6, 1942. (Santa Anita)

Lindley, E. K. "Problems of the Japanese Migration," <u>Newsweek</u>, March 30, 1942. McWilliams, Carey

"California and the Japanese," The New Republic, March 2, 1942.

Japanese Evacuation: Policy and Perspectives," Common Ground, Summer, 1942.

"Japanese Out of California," <u>New Republic</u>, April 6, 1942.

"Moving the West-Coast Japanese," Harpers Magazine, September 1942.

"What is the Immigration Problem in California?" Current Life, November 1941.

\*Mackay, M. M. "Brother Enemy," Asia, March 1942.

"Hawaii in Crisis," Asia, February 1942.

"Honolulu Flashes," Asia, April 1942.

Marshall, J.

"Problem People; in a Dozen New Communities in the West, 100,000 Japanese and Japanese-Americans Wait Out the War," Colliers, August 15, 1942.

\*

\*

\*

"West Coast Japanese," Colliers, October 11, 1941.

Martin, D.

"Rising Sun Over Canada," Asia, April 1941.

Masakiyo, Y.

"First Japanese Mission to America Excerpts from a Diary, 1860," Life, February 23, 1942.

\*Masaoka, Mike

"The Japanese American Creed," Common Ground, Spring 1942.

Miyamoto, S. F.

"Immigrants and Citizens of Japanese Origin," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, September 1942.

Moley, R. and C. Jedel "About Aliens in Our Midst," <u>American Mercury</u>, Cctober, 1941.

Morrill, M. A. "White Man's War?" Christian Century, April 22, 1942. \*"Moving Day for Mr. Nisei; Migration to Manzanar," Time, April 6, 1942. "Moving the Aliens," Business Week, March 7, 1942. \*Murakami, Satoko "I Am Alive," Common Ground, Spring, 1942. Murase, K. "Nemesis?" Current Life, October 1941. \*Nakashima, Ted "Concentration Camp, U. S. Style," New Republic, June 15, 1942. (Camp Harmony) Nakashima, Y. "Dual Citizenship and the Question of Statehood for Hawaii," Scholastic, May 12, 1941. "Nazifying Our Law," Nation, August 2, 1941. \*"New Government Film Shows How America Treats its Japanese," PM Magazine, October 11, 1942. \*Nickel, George D. "Evacuation, American Style," Survey Midmonthly, April 1942. "Nisei Must Decide Whether They are Japanese or Americans," China Weekly Review, October 25, 1941. \*Nordling, Klaus "Lady Luck," (comic strip) The Star, Washington, D.C. October 18, 1942. "Number One Fifth Column," Time, January 5, 1942. Oakie, J. H. "Japanese in the United States," Far Eastern Survey, \*"150,000 Japanese - West Coast Problem," The Detroit News Pictorial, December 14, 1941. Osgood, R. S. "Eyewitness Report; Evacuation of Japanese, both Foreign and Native Born, From Bainbridge Island," Christian Century, April 15, 1942. \*Ottley, Roi "A White Folks War?" Common Ground, Spring, 1942.

- 10 -

"After Pearl Harbor - Los Angeles," Common Ground Spring, 1942. ž "This Isn't Japan," Common Ground, Autumn, 1942. (Santa Anita) Perry, D. R. "Aliens in the United States," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, September, 1942. Piersal, C. W. "Protective Custody of the Japanese," Christian Century, August 12, 1942. \*"The Plight of the west Coast Japanese," editorial in The Nation, June 6, 1942. "Race Equality a War Issue," American City, September 1942. Reeves, F. W. "To Bring our Aliens and Native Minorities into the Fold of Democracy," American City, April 1942. "Restrictions on the Employment of Aliens," Monthly Labor Review, July 1941. \*Robinson, William "Outcast Americans," The American Magazine, September 1942. \*Roosevelt, Eleanor (Mrs. F. D.) "The Democratic Effort," Common Ground, Spring 1942. "Race, Religion, and Prejudice," New Republic, May 11, 1942. \*Rutherford, D. M. "Imerican Japanese vs. Jap Japs," Pacific Rural Press, December 27, 1941. ÷ "Do We Need the Japanese Farmers?" Pacific Rural Press, February 21, 1942. x "Jap Situation Needs Forced Draft Ventilation," Pacific Rural Press, January 10, 1942. \* "Wanted -- 1 Japanese Policy," Pacific Rural Press, February 7, 1942.

- 11 -

"Sensational Disclosures of Japanese Intrigue in the United States," China Weekly Review, August 9, 1941. Sharp, Martha Dickie "Our Japanese Citizens," Christian Register, July 1942. \*Smith, Roy L. "The Un-American Legion," editorial Christian Advocate, October 22, 1942. Stonequist, E. V. "Restricted Citizens; Evacuation of Japanese American Citizens," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, September 1942. "Stranger Within Our Gates," Time, January 19, 1942. \*Taylor, Frank J. "The People Nobody Wants," The Saturday Evening Post, May 9, 1942. (Evacuation and the economic forces behind it.) \*Taylor, Paul S. "Our Stakes in the Japanese Exodus," Survey Graphic, September 1942. (FS: aid in early phase of evacuation.) "U. S. Moves to Check Japanese Intrigue in U.S.A." China Weekly Review, October 11, 1941. "U. S. Uproots Jap Aliens," Life, March 9, 1942. Villard, O. G. "Shall it be a War of Color," Christian Century, February 4, 1942. "West Coast Nisci Present a Problem," Scholastic, March 9, 1942. White, John W. "Japanese Pincers in Brazil," <u>Saturday Evening Post</u>, June 27, 1942. Willoms, Emilio "Recre cao e Assimilacao," Sociologia, (Brazil), Octob.r 1941. \*Willkie, W doll L. "Case for the Minorities," Saturday Evening Post, June 27, 1942.

\*Wills, G. E. "West Coast Japanese; Investigations of the Wholesale Evacuation," <u>Asia</u>, August 1942.

Yasumura, Michiko "Japanese Mostly in Substandard Homes Here; Two Reasons Advanced," Japanese-American Courier, January 1, 1941.

5 6.

# WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY Washington

November 24, 1942

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF JAPANESE IN AMERICA

PART II

BOOKS AND PAMPHLETS -- 1937-42

Additions and corrections to this bibliography will be welcomed and should be sent to the Senior Archivist, War Relocation Authority, Washington, D. C.

\* \* \* \* \*

C-0696-Fl of 8-NOBU-COS-WP

Adamic, Louis From Many Lands New York, Harper, 1940 (contains autobiography "A Young American Jith a Japanese Face") Adams, Bomanzo Interracial Marriage in Hawaii New York, Macmillan, 1937 (a standard book on the subject) Bennet, John C. A Touchstone of Democracy New York, Council for Social Action, 1942 (includes also articles by C. Gillett, G. Fisher, C. Iglehart, and J. Conard) Brown, F. S. and Roucek, J. S. Our Racial and Mational Minorities New York, Prentice Hall, 1937 (contains article, "Japanese Americans", by John A. Rademaker) Buck, Pearl American Unity and Asia New York, John Day, 1942 (contains address to Japanese Americans, Bunje, E. T. H. The Story of Japanese Farming in California W. P. A. Froject No. 165-03-6999 Berkeley, 1957 Eurrows, Edwin Grant Chinese and Japanese in Hawaii during the Sino-Japanese Conflict Honolulu, Institute of Pacific Delations, 1939 Canada. Report, October 12, 1938 Ottava, printed by J. O. Fatenaude, I.S.O. Printer to the Mine, 1939 (board of review on charges concerning illegal entry of aliens into Canada) Canada. Report and recommendations. December 1940 Ottawa, E. Cloutier, Frinter to the King, 1941 (special committee on Orientals in British Columbia) Clark, Blale Remember Fearl Harbor New York, Modern Age Books, 1942 (contains chapter on the Japanese community in Honolulu, refutes the rumors of sabotage)

Chicago, (Univ. of) Round Table Aliens in Our Hidst May 10, 1942 (\* pamphlet)

Eisenhower, M. S.

Statement of M. S. Eisenhower, Director of War Relocation Authority; Leland Barrows, Executive Officer, WRA; and Col. Karl R. Bendetsen, Asst. Chief of Staff, Fourth Army and Vestern Defense Command.

(Hearings on first supplemental national defense appropriation bill for 1943, U.S. 77th Congress, 2nd session, House Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, pt. 1.) Hashington, Gevt. Frinting Office, 1942.

### Embree, John F.

Acculturation .mong the Japanese of Kona, Hawaii American Anthropological Association Memoir, No. 59, 1941

Exploratory Study of Mest Coast Reactions to Japanese Washington, Office of Macts and Migures, 1942

### Figuerca San Liguel, Fedro

Historia sintetica del ruidoso proceso sobre reivindicacion del fulumaro en la carretera Huanuco-rucallpa. Lima Imprenta Segrestan, 1938.

(Japanese in Peru, Land tenure-Feru, Tulumayo, Peru)

### Foote, Caleb

American Refugees Fellowship of Reconcilation, Berkeley, 1942 (A pamphlet)

## Fukuoka, Fumiko

Mutual Life and Aid Among the Japanese in Southern California with Special Reference to Los Angeles Unpublished master's thesis, Univ. of Southern Calif., 1937.

### Gleason, George

The Japanese on the Pacific Coast A factual study of events, December 7, 1941-Sept. 1, 1942 (Statement for the Los ingeles County Committee for Church

and Community Cooperation. Sept. 1942) (1. pamphlet)

#### Guevara, Victor J.

Las grande cuestiones nacionales; el petroleo, los ferrocarriles, la immigracion japonesa, el problema moral. Cuzco, Peru, Talleres tipograficos de H.G. Rozas sucesores, 1939. (Petroleum-Peru, Railroads-Peru, Japanese in Peru, Peruhoral conditions.

C-0696-P4-BU-COS-WP

## Himel, W.

Can Japanese be Americans? Unpublished manuscript, Seattle, 1941

### Hoshiyama, F.

The Community of Second-Generation American Citizens of Japanese Parentage in San Francisco Unpublished Manuscript, Department of Psychology,

University of California, 1941

### Kikuchi, C.

The Japanese-American Youth in San Francisco Unpublished Manuscript, Junior Counseling Department, California State Employment Service, San Francisco, 1941

#### LaViolette. Forrest

Types of Adjustment of American-Born Japanese Unpublished doctor's thesis, Univ. of Chicago, 1938

#### Lind, Andrew

An Island Community Chicago, University of Chicago Fress, 1938 (A social study of Henolulu)

Lind, Andrew M. and Ogura, Shiku Kona, Haven of Refuge Unpublished manuscript

### MacKenzie, Norman Archibald MacRaa

The legal status of aliens in Pacific countries; an international survey of law and practice concerning immigration, naturalization and deportation of aliens and their legal rights and disabilities, edited by Norman Mackenzie...London, New York Oxford University Press, 1937

Malcolm, Roy

The Japanese Problem in California (A pamphlet reprinted from The World Affairs Interpreter, April 1942) Los Angeles, University Southern California

Miller, Carey Dunlap

A study of the dietary and value of living of 44 Japanese families in Hawaii Honclulu, University of Hawaii, 1938

Miyamoto, Shotaro Frank

Social solidarity among the Japanese in Seattle Seattle, University of Washington, 1939. (Publication in the Social Sciences, Vol. 11, No. 2) Nomura, A.

Whither Nisei? Unpublished Manuscript, Department of Sociology Mills College, 1941

# Oliveira, Xavier de.

O problema imigratorio na Constituicao brasileira; emendas e discursos na Constituinte e na Camara federal. Raxoes americanas de uma campanha de brasilidade. Rio de Janeiro, A. Coelho Branco F<sup>o</sup>, 1937. (Emigration and immigration law -- Brazil. Japanese in Brazil)

### Pajus, Jean

The real Japanese California Berkeley, J. J. Gillick Co., Inc., 1937

# Rodrigues, Francisca Pereira

O braco estrangeiro. Sao Paulo, Imprensa oficial do estado, 1938 (Brazil-Foreign population, Germans in Brazil, Japanese in Brazil, Education-Brazil)

### Sakoda, J.

As They Avait Evacuation Unpublished Manuscript, Department of Psychology, University of California, 1942

## Scott, P.

rublic School Education of Second Generation Japanese in California Stanford University Press, 1940

## Shapiro, Harry Lionel

Ligration and environment; a study of the physical characteristics of the Japanese immigrants to Hawaii and the effects of environment on their descendants. By H. L. Shapiro, with the field assistance of Frederick S. Hulse London, New York, Oxford University Press, 1939

### Shibutani, T.

The Initial Impact of the Mar on the Japanese Communities in the San Francisco Bay Region Unpublished manuscript prepared for the Univ. of California, 1942

### Shibutani, T.

A Racial Minority Population in California

Unpublished Hanuscript, Department of Economics, Univ. of California, 1941

Shibutani, T.

A Socio-Psychological Case Study of a Japanese Immigrant Family in Berkeley, California Unpublished manuscript, Dept. of Fsychology, Univ. of California, 1941

Shibutani, T.

When the Twain Neet: A Study of Acculturation Unpublished manuscript, Dept. of Social Institutions, University of California, 1941

Shoemaker, James H.

Labor in the Territory of Hawaii, 1939 (House Doc. 848, 76th Congress, 3rd session) Mashington, Government Frinting Office. 1940

#### Smith, W.

The Garden of the Sun Los Angeles, Lymanhouse, 1939

A Social Study of the Japanese Population in the Greater New York Area New York, The Survey Committee, 1942

Sparkman, John J.

Preliminary report and recommendations on problems of evacuation of citizens and aliens from military areas. March 19, 1942 (Report 1911, U.S. 77th Congress, 2nd session, House select committee investigating national defense migration) Mashington, Govt. Printing Office, 1942

State Absentee Voting and Registration Laws Office of Var Information, Sept. 1942

Thomas, Norman

Democracy and Japanese Americans New York, The Fost Mar Morld Council, 1942 (A pamphlet)

Tolan, John H. (Chairman)

Findings and recommendations on evacuation of enemy aliens and others from prohibited military zones. Hay, 1942 (Report 2124, U.S. 77th Congress, 2nd session, House select committee investigating national defense migration) Washington, Govt. Printing Office, 1942.

Tolan, John H. (Chairman)

Problems of evacuation of enemy aliens and others from prohibited military zones, parts 29-31, February 21-March 12, 1942. (Hearings, H.Res.113, U.S. 77th Congress, 2nd session, House select committee investigation national defense migration) Washington, Govt, Frinting Office, 1942 Nakukawa, Ernest Katsumi A history of the Japanese people in Hawaii Honolulu, The Toyoshoin, 1938

War Relocation Authority appropriation legislation, approved July 25, 1942 (Public Law 678, 77th Congress, chapter 524, 2nd session, p. 7) Washington, Govt. Printing Office, 1942

- War Relocation Authority Manzanar From the Inside by Roy Nash (A speech mimeographed by WRA, July 31, 1942)

War Relocation Authority Questions and Answers for Evacuees May 15, 1942

War Relocation Authority Relocating Japanese-American Evacuees May, 1942

War Relocation Authority Relocation Communities for Wartime Evacuees September, 1942

War Relocation Authority The War Pelocation Work Corps May 15, 1942

War Relocation Authority Quarterly Report, March 18-June 30, 1942 (in press) Second Quarterly Report, July 1-September 30, 1942 (in process of compilation)

Yasukochi, G. A Study of the Vocational Experiences of Univ. of Calif. Alumni of Japanese Ancestry (Unpublished manuscript, N.Y.A. Project, Univ. of California, 1941)

Young, Charles Hurlburt (co-author with Helen Reid and M. A. Carrothers) The Japanese Canadians Toronto, The Univ. of Toronto Press, 1938

\* \* \* \*

C-0696-P8-Final-BU-COS-WP

## WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY Community Analysis Section

Community Analysis Report No. 16 February 7, 1946 7912

## ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY OF THE COMMUNITY ANALYSIS SECTION

## PART III: COMMUNITY ANALYSIS REPORTS FROM THE CENTRAL UTAH, JEROLE, ROHWER, GIL, RIVER, IND HEART MOUNTAIN RELOCATION CENTERS

### Introduction

The purpose of this bibliography is to provide a guide to Community Analysis reports for the use of government agencies, social scientists, and others who may wish to study and learn from the WRA exparience in management of a mass migration. After the liquidation of the WRA, copies of the reports listed will be filed permanently in the two repositories of WRA records: the National Archives in Washirgton, D. C. and the University of California Library in Berkeley, California. There they will be available for students of evacuation and resettlement.

Part III and subsequent parts of the Bibliography list all materials other than Trend Reports (which are listed in Part I) prepared by Community Analysts at the centers. The reports listed for each center include five types of data: (1) raw materials not analyzed for use, such as interviews, letters, records of conversations, and miscellaneous observations of center life; (2) completed analyses of special problems or phases of community life peculiar to particular centers; (3) analyses of general over-all problems of the WRA as manifested in the different centers; (4) studies of the characteristics of segments of the population of particular centers, such as age, pre-evacuation locality, or occupational groups; and (5) summaries of the activities, methods, and work plans of the Analysts.

The period covered by the reports as a whole is from April, 1943, when the first Analysts were established at Manzanar and Minidoka, through March, 1946, when the Tulo Lake Genter closed. Except for the Colorado River Center, where the Indian Office placed an Analyst in June, 1942, there are only retrospective accounts of the early, crucial period of adjustment during the first year of the centers.

The reports listed were prepared at irregular intervals. The subject matter of most was determined by the specific problems facing the WRA administrators at given times and was usually gathered at their suggestion. Unlike the Trend Reports of 1944 and 1945 which reflect the major interests of the administered people, these reports tend to reflect the chief concerns of the administrators in the centers and in Washington. At the same time, however, they provide more intensive analyses of selected phases of evacuee viewpoints and social organization than do the trend reports.

Part III deals specifically with the centers of Jerome, Rohwer in Arkansas, Topaz in Central Utah, Heart Mountain in Wyoming, and Gila River in Arizona. The Jerome center had the shortest existence of any. It was closed in June, 1944, after little over a year and a half of operation. There were three different Analysts in residence during this period. The Jerome reports include an abundance of raw materials, chiefly miscellaheous interviews and sampling of opinion, dealing with early attitudes towards resettlement, evacuee viewpoints concerning segregation, labor relations in the center, and reactions to the closing. The Rohwer reports, covering the period from September, 1943, through November, 1945, constitute some of the most exhaustive studies by an Analyst of a few selected aspects of center life, such as private enterprise in the center and the Issei response to relocation. The Central Utah reports, prepared by two different Analysts, cover the period from June, 1943, through August, 1945. They deal particularly with the schools, labor problems, the Community Council, and attitudes : to resettlement. They also include an important series of studies of the pre-evacuation life of evacuees from the San Francisco Bay region.

The reports from Gila, covering the period April, 1943 through May, 1945, were written chiefly by one Analyst. They deal most intensively with reactions to the resettlement program and with the problems and organization of community government. They include a large number of brief but revealing interviews with evacuees on various aspects of center life.

The Heart Mountain reports were prepared by two different Analysts. The first Analyst covered the period May, 1943 to October, 1943. His, reports are notable for analysis of staff-evacuee relations and detailed descriptions of characteristic center institutions such as the hospital, the early self-government organization, and the factionsplit Buddhist Church. The second Analyst, covering the period January, 1944 to October, 1945, put most of his data into his Trend Reports. The present list, however, includes detailed studies of the reactions to re-opening of Selective Service, the peculiar Heart Mountain community government organization, and reactions to the lifting of exclusion.

Starred items were reprinted in the various series mimeographed and issued by the Washington Community Analysis Section.

# CENTRAL UTAH RELOCATION CENTER

=3=

Community Analysis Reports

Weston La Barre, Community Analyst

- "Some Observations on Japanese Character Structure," no date, 1943, 5 pp. - Three ways in which Issei aggressive feelings come out at Topaz.
- 2. Memorandum to Community Services Division from Analyst, May 31, 1943, 2 pp. Partial survey of housing standards.
- Memorandum to Assistant Project Director from Analyst, June 1, 1943, 1 p. - Blocks in which to find agricultural workers.
- 4. "Questions asked Concerning Relocation," June 7, 1943, 6 pp. -Points to note in answering questions; ecological map with legend included.
- 5. "Fences and Watchtowers at Topaz," June 7, 1943, 4 pp. Information on fences and watchtowers; attitudes of Military Police and residents toward the fences.
- 6. "Monthly Report of Social Science Analyst at Topaz," June 8, 1943, 5 pp.- Review of work done sc far; suggestions for future research and job usefulness.
- \*7. "Notes on Some Religious Cults at Topaz," Project Analysis Series No. 7, June 15, 1943, 3 pp. - Main religious groups, splinter cults, administrative relevance. Original typed copy, no date, 2 pp., attached.
- 8a. "Subjects a Community Analyst Might Study," June 21, 1943, 5 pp. -Memorandum from Analyst to Chief of Community Services Division histing 17 questions.
- 8b. "Report on Miniãoka Charter," June 25, 1943, 3 pp.

a

9. "Ecological Map of Topaz, Block by Block," June 30, 1943, 39 pp. – Title page cover, legend, 35 block maps; 2 pages of information on 41 blocks.

Oscar F. Hoffman, Community Analyst

10. "Why Topazeans Preferred Tule Lake," (First subject heading of a paper with no title), Oct. 12, 1943, 4 pp. - Reasons for preference; arrival and assimilation of Tuleans at Topaz.

- -4-
- 11. "On Transforring to Topaz," Oct. 14, 1943, 8 pp. Explanatory, covering letter; reactions of Tule transferse to various asrects of transfer program; considerations inducing some Tuleans to transfer to relocation centers and others to remain at Tule Lake.
- 12. "Reactions to the Return of the Supt: of Transportation and Reintsnance," Oct. 14, 1943, 2 pp. - Community reaction to return of appointed personnel member involved in labor dispute.
- 1): "Private Enterprises," Oct. 15, 1943, 2 pr. Minor role of private enterprises at Topaz.
- 1... "Resident Attitudes on Work Situation at Topaz, September 15 to October 10, 1943," Oct. 28, 1943, 18 pp. - Background of study; collecting data; resident opinion; analyst's observations, recommendations; questionnaire, two interviews as examples. Sample was from Engineering, Motor Transport and Maintenance Sections.
- 15: "Probable Explanations of Fluctuations in the Numbers Relocating from Topaz," Nov. 2, 1943, 4 pp. - Discussion and data on indefinite leave.
- 16. "Reaction of Pipeline Crew to Topaz Times Article," Nov. 3, 1943, 3 pp. - Discussion; excerpt from Block Managers' Minutes on resignation of pipeline workers.

.1

17. "That Pipeline Job," Nov. 5, 1943, 1 p. - Resident leader's views.

 18a. "On Recruiting Labor for Harvesting the Crops at Tule Lake," Nov. 6, 1943, 3 pp. - Causes for Topazean reluctance to volunteer for harvesting; how the problem was solved.

- 18b. "Tentative Presentation of Community Analysis Section," Nov. 23, 1943, 2 pp. - Outline of function, research technique, frame of reference, and relation of the Community Analysis Section to other sections and units.
- 19. "The Topaz Ode Party;" Nov. 27, 1943, 4 pp. Issei reflections in poetry.
- 20. "Re-evaluation of the Role of the Community Council," Dec. 17, 1943, 8 pp. - Issues involved in resignation of Council. Chapter I of two-part study.
- 21. "Relocation and Camp Morale as Seen by a Resident Teacher," January, 1944, 1 p.
- 22. "Excerpt from the Minutes of the Block Managers' Meeting held on January 10, 1944," Jan. 20, 1944, 3 pp. - Explanatory covering letter; attitudes toward sending representatives to Chicage Evacues National Conference.

- 23. "The Evacues National Conference at Chicago," Jan. 21, 1944, 5 pp. - Factors contributing to opposition to Conference.
- 24. "Resident Attitudes Toward Relocation," Feb. 1, 1944, 34 pp. -Background for study; sample; resident opinion; outlook for relocation; recondations; questionnaire; four examples of interviews.
- 25. "Nisci Girls and the Wat's," Feb. 17, 194-, 12 pr. Attitudes toward joining; types of respondents; reinstitution of draft; Wat's questionnaire; three examples of interviews.
- 26. "Statement by Mr. S--, a Resident Leader in Community Enterprises, on History of Factionalism in his Organization." Mar. 4, 1944, 4 pp.
- 27. "Attitude of a Few School Boys Toward America (A Day in School at Topaz in One of the Upper Elementary Grades, March 27, 1944), l p.
- 28. "Interview with Some Resident Teachers," April, 1944, 2 pp.
- 29. "Interview with Students at Topaz," April, 1944, 2 pp. Attitudes of five nigh school students toward school and administration.
- 30. "Interview with the Student Relocation Courselor," April, 1944, 4 pp.
- 31. "Evaluating the Community Council's Role (continued)," Apr. 3, 1944, 14 pr. - Chapter II of 2-part study (Chapter I, Dec. 17, 1944); work of Council viewed through minutes for period from July to December, 1943.
- 32. "Interview with a Mother and Her Daughter on Education," Apr. 15, 1944, 1 p.
- 33. "The Reinstitution of Selective Service," Apr. 18, 1944, 20 pp.-Explanatory, covering letter; Nisei's story of reactions of various elements of resident population to reinstitution of Selective Service; attuched is memorandum by Assistant Relocation Officer on "Analysis of the Re-institution of Selective Service," Apr. 15, 1944, 2 pp.
- 34. "Student Attitude (16 years old, 11th grade)," Apr. 19, 1944, 2 pp.
- 35. "Thoughts of a High-School Senior," Apr. 26, 1944, 2 pp. -On school and teachers at Topaz.
- 36. "Interview with Resident Teacher (High School) on Educating Evacuaes," May 1, 1944, 3 pp.
- 37. "Assimilation of Tulcans at Topaz," May 9, 1944, 4 pp. Degree of assimilation; contributing factors.

51. "Basic Attitude of Issei," Oct. 20, 1944, 6 pp. - Explanatory, covering letter from Project Director asking permission to distribute copies of report to Utah educators; answering letter; discussion of major factors contributing to Issei thinking. The report is a speech given by the Analyst to the appointed personnal and Utah educators.

......

- 52. "Monthly Nerrative Report," Oct. 31, 1944, 3 pp.
- 55. "Atomization of Topaz Community," Nov. 24, 1944, 24 pp. -Evidences of trend; factors accounting for the social change; reversing the trend; principles regarding administration-resident feelings.
- 54. "Relocation Prospects as of November 15, 1944," Nov. 29, 1944, 8 pp. - Estimates based on opinions of residents and staff.
- 55. "Narrative Report for Month of November, 1944," Nov. 30, 1944, 2 pp.
- 56. "Alamoda (A West Coast Locality Study)," Dec. 30, 1944, 7 pp. --Based on 15 interviews; written by Alamedan. Profile of community; economic aspects; social structure; relations with Caucasians; ev. cuation experiences; correspondence with Caucasian friends; feasibility of returning to former community; present leadership; included is a letter to an evacuee from a Caucasian friend in Oakland.
- 57. "Menlo Park-Atherton-Woodside (West Coast Locality Study)," Jan. 3, 1945, 5 pp. - Eased on information presented by four respondents formerly residents of this area. Outline of study like that above.
- 58. "San Francisco Fishing Industry (West Coast Locality Study)," Jan. 5, 1945, 5 pp. - Based on interviews with two former San Francisco fishing boat operators. Scope of industry; union affiliation; relations with Caucasians and other groups; evacuation experience; correspondence with Caucasian friends; feasibility of returning to their fishing.
- 59. "Sacramento (West Coast Locality Study)," Jan. 10, 1945, 9 pp. -Based principally on information gathered by Issei leader of Sacramento group; outline similar to other locality reports; information relative to Treasury officials! activity during evacuation.
- 60. "San Francisco Rotail Dry Cleaning and Dyeing Business (West Coast Locality Study)," Jan. 17, 1945, 8 pp. - Based on interviews with five former owners of dry cleaning shops in San Francisco. History of Japanese in business; economic conditions; wholesale trade; property value; relations with Caucasians and unions; evacuation experiences; feasibility of returning to area.
- 61. "San Francisco Wholesale and Retail Art Goods Businoss (West Coast Locality Study)," Jan. 26, 1945, 8 pp. - Based on interviews with five former morchants and one former leader in

Japanese colony. Location of businesses; history; relations with Caucasians; relations with Chinese on Grant Avenue; economic structure; labor union; evacuation experiences; property owned; possibility of returning.

62. "Domestic Workers in San Francisco (West Coast Locality Study)," Jun. 31, 1945, 6 pp. - Based on interviews with former manager of one of leading and oldest Japanese employment agencies in San Francisco: History; classifications of services; competition and future opportunities; relationship with Caucasians; feasibility of return to area.

- 65. "Narrative Report for Month of January, 1945," Jan. 31, 1945,
   3 pp. Personnel status; main activities during month; supplies and materials needed; problems considered; plans for next month; recommendations and suggestions to Project Director.
- 64. "San Francisco Colony Nisei Eusinessman Contemplates Resettlement (West Coast Locality Study)," Feb. 7, 1945, 6 pp. - Former manager of retail dry goods store tells of evacuation experiences, residence and business in "Little Tokyo;" problems in returning.
- 65. "Japanese East Bay Floral Industry (West Coast Locality Study)," Feb. 16, 1945, 9 pp. - Based primarily on interviews with twelvo former East Bay nurserymen; written by former East Bay florist. History of industry; economic conditions; chrysanthemum and other outside flower growers; relations with Caucasians; evacuation experiences; possibility of re-establishing themselves in former business.
  - 66. "San Mateo-Burlingame-Belgont, San Mateo County (West Coast Locality Study)," Feb. 20, 1945, 7 pp. - Based on about thirty interviews; written by former San Matean. District profile; length of residence; economic conditions; social structure of Japanese community; evacuation experience; communication with Caucasian friends; possibility of returning.
- 678. "Foothill Area -- Placer County (West Coast Locality Study)," Feb. 24, 1945, 7 pp. - Based on interviews with four former residents. History; economic conditions; community organization; relations with Caucasians; evacuation experiences; possibility of resettling letter from Placer relocated to Middle West.
- 67b. "Narrative Report for Month of Fobruary, 1945," Feb. 28, 1945, 3 pp.
- 68a. "Hotel and Apartment House Business in San Francisco (West Coast Locality Study)," Mar. 9, 1945, 11 pp. - Based on interviews with visitors, four former operators, Issei leader, New World-Sun Japanese Directory of 1941, and 1944 World Almanac. History; building structure; relations with Caucasians; relations with colored people; business organization; property owned and leased; evacuation experiences; feasibility of returning.

obb. "Narrative Report for Month of March, 1945," Mar. 31, 1945, 2 pp.

- 69. "San Francisco and East Bay Cities Laundry Business (West Coast Locality Study)," Apr. 19, 1945, 11 pp. - Interviews with 15. former operators; origin and development of a Japanese laundry; Japanese laundry business from 1930 to 1942; Oakland laundries; Berkeley, Alameda, San Francisco laundries; the future--questionable possibilities.
- 70. "Dissonination of Information on Post-Exclusion Policies and Procedures," Apr. 21, 1945, 6 pt. - Extent of understanding and misunderstanding; role of official bodies; timeliness; information bureau.
- 71. "Neirative Report for Month of April, 1945," Apr. 30, 1945, 3 pp. Community Analysis monthly report.
- 72. "Special Report of Nisci Exploring Resettlement Opportunities in San Francisco Bay Area-Jobs or Business, in Particular a House," May 25, 1945, 11 pp. - Assistant Analyst's impression of California on returning there; public sontiment in Bay Area; employment opportunities for Nisei and Issei; possibilities in private enterprises; economic pressure in forestalling a loan; housing problem and resettlement; assistant Analyst's solution of his housing problem; Coast incidents; Social Security Resettlement Fund.
- 73. "An Interview on the Japanese Settlement in San Francisco (West Coost Locality Study)," May 28, 1945, 7 pp. - Issei Buddhist businessman describes San Francisco Japanese colony. History of inalgration; 1900-1910; 1910-1920; 1920-1941; evacuation; essimilation.
- 74. "Narrative Report for Month of May, 1945," May 31, 1945, 2 pp. Community Analyst's monthly report on personnel; activities; plans.
- 75. "Southern Alameda County Formers," June 6, 1945, 6 pp. -Settlement; economic conditions; community structure; relations with Caucasians; evacuation experiences; the trek back.
- 76. "Raw Data from the Community analysis Work Attitudes Study," July 28, 1945, 107 pp. - Explanatory, covaring letter; material used in writing up Community Analyst Report 14, "Resident Attitudes on Work Situation at Copaz, September 15 to October 10, 1943," October 28, 1943.
- 77. Five Letters Written by Evacuees, Collected by Community Analyst, Aug. 28, 1945, 16 pp. - Letter, dated May 1 and 2, 1945, by Nisei soldier in 100th Eattalion to his parents in Topaz after having been severely injured in battle; letter, October 15, 1944, from Nisei in Chicago to father about finances; letter, Aug. 21, 1944, from relocatee at Seabrook Farm to friend at Topaz; letter, Aug. 18, 1944, by a recent visitor to the lest Coast; letter, July 25, 1944, by former Topaz Nisei leader to Community Analyst about his impressions of the "outside."

-(-- I-

- 78. "Eiography of Torakichi Suyeyasu of: Topaz, Pioneer Nurseryman of San Leandro, California (Based on interviews with respondent)," Eug. 29, 1945, 4 pp. - Biography of an Issei.
- 79. "Community Government of Central Utah," July 9, 1945, 63 pp. -Covering letter of transmittal; comment on report of Central Utah community government; community government material requested by Washington Community analysis Section. This report was prepared in answer to the request of the Washington Section for comments on their report, "Council History of Central Utah Project."
- 80. "Closing Report of Community Analysis Section," no date, Schember, 1945, 23 pp. - History of the Section under; Weston La barre; history from Sept. 4, 1934, to Sept. 1, 1945, under Oscar F. Hoffman (the Analyst's orientation, introduction to the Central Utah Project, labor problems, relocation, school problems, Analyst's relation with WRA personnel, Analyst's reporting on resident attitude, Analyst and orientation of new personnel; profile of the community (Make-up of community, administrative-evacuee relations, Topaz Issai dominated).

2

#### JEROME RELOCATION CENTER

Community Analysis Reports

Edgar McVoy, Community Analyst

- 1. "Troblems of the Evacuees," Feb. 16, 1943, 7 pp. Effects of evacuation and camp life on evacuees.
- Letter to John Embree from Edgar McVoy, April 26, 1943, 2 pp. -Initial activities of Analyst.
- 3. "Organization Meeting of College Students' Group," April 27, 1943, 1 p.
- 4. "Interviews with Eight Nisei," April 27, 1943, 9 pp. -Plans for the future and for employment in the Community Analysis Section.
- 5. "Discussion with Mr. Whitaker," April 27, 1943, 1 p. Project · Director discusses possible contributions of the Analyst in understanding slow relocation.
- 6. "Interviews with Two Nisei," April 28, 1943, 2 pp. Plans for the future and work in the Community Analysis Section.
- 7. "Interviews with Two Nisei," April 29, 1943, 3 pp. Difficulties in the leave program.
- \*8. "Preliminary Evaluation of the Resettlement Program at Jerome Relocation Centor," Field Rept. 1, May 3, 1943, 5 pp. -Reasons for slow pace of the leave program. Issued as Project Analysis Series No. 5, May, 1943, 5 pp., copy of which is attached.
  - "Recommendations for Improving the Resuttlement Program," May 3, 1943, 5 pp. - Within the center; at points of employment; and suggested changes in WRA policies and procedures.
- 10. "Resottlement Trend," May 6, 1943, 2 pp. Resettlement problems from the evacues' point of view.
- 11. Letter from Community Analyst, May 6, 1943, 3 pp. Resettlement program and employment problems.
- 12. "Characteristics of Evacuees Leaving Jerome on Indefinite Leave," May 6, 1943, 2 pp. - By sex and age, purpose for leaving center, former occupations, locations, time of departure.
- 13. "Interviews and Conversations in the Leave Office," May 7, 1943, 1 p.
- 14. "Suggested Procedures for Cutside Employment at Jerome Relocation Center," May 7, 1943, 2 pp.

- 15. "Interview with Chairman of the Community Council," May 10, 1943, 2 pp. - Labor and council problems.
- 16a. "Interview with Two Elock Managers," May 11, 1943, 2 pp. -Two Issei reactions to registration and resettlement policies.
- 16b. Excerpt of Analyst's letter to Washington, D. C. on Issei representation in government, May 10, 1943, 1 p.
- 17. "Offers of Employment to Residents of Jerome Relocation Center in Relation to their Previous Skills," Field Rept. 2, May 11, 1943, 5 pp.
- 18. "Strike in the Motor Pool and Repair Section," May 12, 1943, 2 pp. - Two evacues foremen present their side of evacues workers' strike in the repair shop.
- 19. "The Fonce," May 13, 1943, 2 pp. Description of fence, watchtowers, and guards, and evacuee attitudes toward them.
- 20. "Interviews with Three Block 40 Residents," May 14, 1943, 3 pp.-Two Hawaiian Kibei and a Nisei discuss block conflicts.
- 21. "Interview with Nisci Woman," May 14, 1943, 2 pp. A mother discusses problems of family life in a project and resettlement.
- 22. "Survey of Post-Graduate Plans of Schiors," Field Rept. 3, May 17, 1943, 6 pp. Survey questionnaire form included.
- 23. "Supplementary Material on Motor Pool and Rupair Section Strike," May 17, 1943, 1 p. - Evacuee attitudes regarding the strike.
- 24. "Interview with a Hawaiian Nisei," May 18, 1943, 1 p. Segregation and block managers.
- 25a. "Meeting of the Temporary Community Council," May 19, 1943, 2 pp. - Pay scales for evacues doctors, Community Activities fund, and mess hall problems.
- 25b. "Meeting of the Administrative Staff and Teachers." May 19, 1943, 2 pp.
- 26. "Supplementary Report on Resettlement," Field Rept. 4, May 20, 1943, 5 pp. - Further developments of resettlement program; recommendations for improvement, with graph of departures.
- 27. "Interview with Councilman, Block 40," May 20, 1943, 1 p. -Hawaiian Kibei opinion on block relations.
- 28. "Jerome Weekly Report No. 12," May 21, 1943, 14 pr. Report covering two week period of May 2-15, 1943: Nisei attitudes on resettlement; new working hours; education and school children; some Nisei thoughts about Caucasian staff. Weekly Reports Nos. 1-11 were issued by the Documents Section of the Reports Division.

-12-

-12-
"Minutes' of Meeting of Community Services Section Heads, May 2 1943," May 24, 1943, 4 pp Routine staff meeting.
"Interview with Hawaiian Nisei Doctor," May 24, 1943, 2 pp: - Relationships within Block 40.
"Memorandum for Mr. R. E. Arne, Chief Community Services," May 25, 1943, 1 p Analyst's recommendations about the Block 40 conflict.
"Second Interview with Hawaiian Nisei Doctor," May 25, 1943, 2 pp Resettlement and Nisei problems.
"Interview with Evacuee Christian Minister," May 25, 1943, 1 p Cooperative farming for evacuees.
"The Christian Mission Week," May 26, 1943, 2 pp Program of meetings held during Mission Week.
"Interview with Two Evacues Christian Ministers," May 28, 1943 2 pp Resettlement, relations between Christians and Buddhis in the projects, and segregation.
"Report of the Community Analysis Section for the Month of May 1943," May 31, 1943, 4 pp. with a letter, May 27, 1943, 1 p., from an evacuee to John Embred about Community Analysis.attach
"Summary of Report of the Community Analysis Section," May 31, 1943, 2 pp.
HTPropries Ittitudes and Marche II Mar 73 10/7 9 nn

- 38. "Evacuee Attitudes and Morale," May 31, 1943, 2 pp.
- "Jerome Weekly Report No. 13," June 1, 1943, 4 pp., issued in collaboration with the Documents Section. Report covering two 39. week period of May 16-31: Ideas on possible segregation policies; resettlement progress; news about flood near project; resident attitudes toward Christian Mission meetings.
- "Interview with Reverend H. and Mr. A.," June 1, 1943, 5 pp. -40. A Buddhist Minister and his interpreter explain their opinions on relations between religious groups in the center, registration, the future of the Nisei in America or Japan, and international relations.
- "Interview with a Repatriate," June 1, 1943, 2 pp. An Issei 41. talks about his pre-evacuation home and his attitude toward evacuation.
- "Second Interview with a Repatriate," June 2, 1943, 3 pp. Issei 42. repatriate talks about experiences in Japan.
- "Employee Relations in the Community Enterprises Section," June 43. 2, 1943, 1 p. - Community Enterprises Head reports difficulty with evacuee supervisor.

1

22,

· p.-

43,

άy,

1,'

ched.

ists

29.

31.

32.

33.

34.

35.

36,

37.

30.,."1

44. "Why Evacuees Request Repatriation," Field Rept. No. 5, June 4, 1943, 4 p). - Three types of evacuee thinking on repatriation. Appended is an article, "Comments on Attached Statement Why Evacuees Request Repatriation!", June 17, 1943, 1 p., by Relocation Planning Officer.

-1 ...

- 45. "Conflict between Caucasians and Evacuees in Block 36," June 5, 1943, 1 p. - Laundry space problem.
- 46. "Interview with Block Secretary of Block 12," June 7, 1943, 1 p.-A Nisei girl's opinion about social groups within the block.
- 47. "Interview with Block Manager of Block 12," June 7, 1943, 2 pp.-. Nisei opinion about relationships within the block and his perschal experiences in evacuation.
- 45. "Interview with Two Hawaiian Nisei," June 7, 1943, 4 pp. -Economic and political setup in Hawaii, attitudes toward evacuation and government, and project administration.
- 49. "Minutes of Meeting of Community Services Section Heads, June 5, 1943," June 7, 1943, 2 pp.
- 50. "Human Ecology of Jerome Relocation Center," Field Rept. 6, June 9, 1943, 10 pp. - Analysis of center population by blocks, with charts on population distribution by age and sex, and maps of sex distribution of cdults, marital status of adults, provious Assembly Centers, religious affiliations, and repatriate and expatricte groups, by blocks.
- 51. "Meeting with Mr. Arnold Haack and Mr. Masao Satow, YMCA Secretaries," June 9, 1943, 1 p. - YMCA organization plans.
- 52. "Interview with a Buddhist Minister," June 10, 1943, 1 p. --Nisci girl's interview with Issei about resettlement.
- 55. "Interview with Block Manager of Block 18," June 10, 1943, 3 pp.-Issei discusses resettlement program and methods for promoting it, and the Issei and Nisei attitude toward the JACL; with supplement to the interview.
- 54. "Observations at the Jerome Railroad Station," June 11, 1943; 1 p. - Scene of evacuee departures at railroad station.
- 55. "Interview with a Nisei," June 11, 1943, 2 pp. Nisei discusses former business in Los Angeles and evacuation in Terminal Island.
- 56. "Dinner Given by Two Hawaiian Nisci," June 12, 1943, 3 pp. -Attitudes of two Hawaiian evacuae leaders toward certain members of the Edministration.
- 57. "Social Relationships within the Center," Field Rept. 8, June 14, 1943, 4 pp. - Study based on interviews about characteristics of blocks and social groups.
- 58. "Educational Program for the Issei on Resettlement," Field Rept. 7, June 16, 1943, 4 pp. - Barriers to Issei resettle-

#### ment; recommendations.

- 59. "Meeting of the Community Council," June 16, 1943, 2 pp. -Councilmen discuss dance at Camp Shelby, wood cutting problem, mess hall complaints, and their lack of influence with the Issei.'
- 60. "Interviews with Five Members of Appointed Personnel Regarding the Degree of Prostitution at the Center," June 17, 1943, 3 pp.
- 61. Excerpt from Community Analyst Letter, June 18, 1943, 1 p. -. Evacuee reaction to administrative measures.
- 62. "Interview with a Buddhist Priest," June 21, 1943, 2 pp. -On the Daijo Buddhist group, segregation, and registration:
- "Bi-Weekly Report on Evacuae Opinion," June 21, 1943, 5 pp., issued in collaboration with the Documents Section. - Report covering two week period of June 1-15, 1943: Headlines and "artiples from the Denson Tribune; tension in the center; resectlement; segregation; staff reduction; the Camp Shelby dance invitation.
- 64. "Statement Made by a Staff Member, June 22, 1943," June 23, 1943, 1 p. What expatriate pupils are saying.
- 65. "Interview with Mr. Taylor, June 22, 1943," June 23, 1943, 2 pp. - Project Director discusses prospects of segregation and reasons for repatriation.
- 66. "Sociological Investigation of Prostitution," June 24, 1943, 3 pp. - Memorandum on extent of prostitution at center. Appended is letter, June 1, 1943, 2 pp., from Chief, Community Services, requesting information.
- 67. "Oppression Psychology," July, 1943, 1 p. Manifestations of persecution attitude of evacuees.
- 68, "Public Relations with Nearby Communities," July, 1943, 1 p.
- "Bi-Weekly Report on Evacuae Opinion," July 2, 1943, 9 pp., issued in collaboration with the Documents Section. Report covering two week period of June 16-30, 1943: Termination of evacuee employees in project; evacuee comments on resettlement, repatriation, Dies Committee, race riots, short wave radios, Arizona law, registration, education, food, and
  Supreme Court decision regarding evacuation. Appended are excerpts from two Community Analyst letters, June 3, 1 p., and June 18, 1 p., about the administration.
- 70. "Report of the Community Analysis Section for the Second Quarter of 1943," July 2, 1943, 3 pp. - Section organization, official reports and plans.

- 71. "Evacuee Attitudes and Morale," July 2, 1943, 3 pp. + Comparative attitude of repatrictes and pro-Americans; trends of attitudes on resettlement; and discrimination.
- 72. "Autobiographical Picture of a Girl Expatriate," July 2, 1943, 2 pp.
- 73. Letter to John Provinse from Paul Taylor, July 9, 1943, 2 pp. -Project Director comments on the effects of a possible segregation program. (Prepared by Community Analyst).
- 74. "Minutes of Community Management Division Staff Meeting, July 10, 1943," July 13, 1943, 4 pp. - Routine staff meeting.
- 75. "Block Managers Meeting, July 13, 1943," July 13, 1943, 1 p. -On Spanish Consul meeting, food, relations with the administration.
- 76. "Comments on General Staff Maeting," July 14, 1943, 5 pp. Staff attitudes toward evacuoes.
- 77. "Bi-Weekly Report," July 19, 1943, 12 pp., issued in collaboration with the Documents Section. - Report covering two week period of July 1-15, 1943: Evacues reactions to meeting with the Spanish Consul; evacues comments about food, resettlement, repatriation, employment, and Co-op; miscellaneous evacues comments.
- 78. "Characteristics of the Repatriates of the Jerome Relocation Center," Field Rept. 9, July 20, 1943; 4 pr. - Tables showing age and sex distribution, religious affiliation, and education for total population and repatriates in Jerome.
- 79. "Interview with a Kibei, July 19, 1943," July 20, 1943, 2 pp. -Expatriate point of view about registration.
- 80a. Letter to John Embree from Community Analyst, July 21, 1943, 2 pp. - Analyst's views on relocation program.
- 80b. Letter to Washington from Analyst, July 21, 1943, 2 pp. -Relocation.
- 81. "Religious Activities at the Jerome Relecation Center," July 21, 1943, 2 pp.
- 82. "Reactions of Center Residents to Announcement of Segregation," July 23, 1943, 2 pp. with covering letter by Asst. Project Director, 1 p.
- 83. "Interview with Mr. H.," July 26, 1943, 2 pp. On resettlement and segregation.

- 84. "Additional Characteristics of the Repatriates of the Jerome Relocation Center," Field Rept. 9-A, July 29, 1943, 3 pp. -Distribution according to assembly center and former occupations of repatriates 17 years and over.
- 85. "Interview with Mr. and Mrs. M.," July 29, 1943, 2 pp. Issei couple tell why they are requesting repatriation.
- 86. "Nisei Girl," July 30, 1943, 2 pp. Girl explains how her expatriate brother is taking the family to Tule Lake.
- 87. "Interview with a Nisei, on July 29, 1943," July 30, 1943, 3 pp. - On agricultural work at center, resettlement, and registration.
- 88. Letter to John Embree from Community Analyst, July 30, 1943, 1 p. - Comments on three Denson Tribune editorials (attached). on resettlement.
- 89. "Evaluation of Work Efficiency at Jerome Relocation Center," Field Rept. 10, Aug. 5, 1943, 4 pp. - Some reasons for lack of work efficiency; suggestions for improving it.
- 90. "Bi-Weekly Report," Aug. 6, 1943, 8 pp., issued in collaboration with the Documents Section. - Report covering two week period of July 16-31, 1943: Headlines and articles from the Denson Tribune; segregation; resettlement; miscellaneous comments by evacuees.

Attached is a letter by the Analyst concerning Jerome response to the designation of Tule Lake as the segregation center, July 29, 1 p.

- 91. "Registration and Segregation," Field Rept. 12, Aug. 9, 1943, 9 pp. - Survey on registration response obtained from 95 interviews of evacuees 17 years or over selected by random sampling method.
- 92. "Evacuee Leaders at Jerone Relocation Center," Aug. 13, 1943, 2 pp. - Twenty-four evacuees named as leaders in a survey.
- 93. "Proposal for Agricultural Section of the Employment Division, WRA," Field Rept. 13, Aug. 16, 1943, 3 pp. - Proposal to establish Agricultural Section to aid farm resettlement, with covering letter by Project Director, Aug. 17.
- 94. "Evacueé Attitudes on Resettlement," Field Rept. 14, Aug. 18, 1943, 10 pp. - Survey taken from interviews with 95.evacuees by random sampling method.
- 95. "Bi-Weekly Report," Aug. 18, 1943, 9 pp., issued in collaboration with Documents Section. Report covering two week period August 1-15, 1943: Evacues comments on segregation, resettlement, and food; appointed personnel-evacues relations. Attached is letter from Washington C. A. Section to Analyst, Aug. 23, 2 pp., and reply by Asst. Analyst, Aug. 28, 1 p., and. Letter by Jerome Analyst, Aug. 30, 5 pp., concerning the reporting by the Assistant Analyst.

- 96. "Visit to Rohwer Relocation Center," Field Rept. 15, aug. 20, 1943, 13 pp. - Comparison of Rohwer and Jerome.
- 97. "Scout Camp at Arkansas City," Aug. 16-20, 1943, 2 pp, Nisci Scout gives his impression of camp trip.
- 98. "Commanity analysis Section Weekly Report on Segregation, Aug. 15-21," Aug. 21, 1943, 6 pp. - Summary of evacuoe and staff. attitudes, rumors, segregation information, problem situations, and letter by Analyst on "Rumor about Closing of Center," dated aug. 19.
- 99. "Denson Survey of Opinion Life in the Center," Field Rept. 16, Aug. 23, 1943, 11 pp. - Results from 95 interviews by random sampling method.
- 100. "Additional Aspects of the Human Ecology of Jerome Relocation Center," Field Rept. 6-A, Aug. 24, 1943, 3 pp.- Former occupation, and number of persons going out on indefinite leave, by blocks, with two maps showing this distribution.
- 101. "Block Cooperative Meeting Issei Democratic Procedure," Aug. 25, 1943, 1 p.
- 102. "Evacuee Attitudes toward" the U. S. Government, the Army Intelligence School and the Nisei Combat Team," Field Rept. 17, Aug. 25, 1943, 8 pp. - Survey results of 95 interviews by random sampling method.
- 103. "Daily Activities of the Evacuees," Field Rept. 18, Aug. 25, 1943, 6 pr. - Survey results from 28 participants using random sampling method.
- 104. "Meeting of the Relocation Committee," Aug. 26, 1943, 2 pp.
- 105. "Background before Arrival at the Relocation Centers," Field Rept. 19, Aug. 27, 1943, 12 pp. - Survey dealing with background of evacuees before entering Jerome.
- 106a. "Weekly Report on Segregation, Aug. 23-28, 1943," 9 pp. Attitudes of evacuees and staff about segregation program; rumors , about Tule Lake Transfers, and problems concerning movement.
- 106b. Two letters by Connunity Analyst to Washington Section, Aug. 28, 1943, 2 pp., and Aug. 22, 1 p., with memorandum to R. E. Arne, "Community Analysis Section Operation," Aug. 22, 1943, 2 pr. -Relocation, Segregation, and Community Analysis Section problems.
- 107. "Effects of Resettlement on Community Stabilization and Evacuee Attitudes," Field Rept. 20, Aug. 30, 1943, 2 pp.
- 108. "Community analysis Section Projects," Sopt. 1, 1943, 4 pp. -List of questions the Analyst is interested in. Attached is a cartoon of the C. A. Section from "Denson Tribune," July 6, 1943, 1 p.

they don't and

- 109. "Monthly Report for August, 1943," 3 pp. Organization and personnel of Community Analysis Section; field reports submitted during month; major project for coming month.
- 110. "Report on Segregation for the Woek of August 29 to So tember: 4," Sept. 4, 1943, 8 pp. - Evacues condents about segregation, and description of Aug. 31 meeting of Segregation Committee.
- 111. "The Significance of the Co-op to the Evocuous," Field Rept. 21, Sept. 5, 1943, 2 pp.
- 112. "Private Enterprises in Jerome Relocation Center," Field hopt. 22, Sept. 6, 1943, 1 p. - List of the private enterprises.
- 113. "Interview with a Hawaiian Kibei," Sept. 8, 1943, 2 pp On evacuation experiences.
- 114. "Interview with a Kibci Expatriate," Sopt. 8, 1943, 4 pp. A Kibci describes difference between Americans and Orientals, and how it has affected Nisei.

Kiyoshi Hamanaka, Acting Community Analyst

- 115. "Report on Segregation for the Week of Sept. 5-11," Sept. 11, 1943, 5 pp. - Some attitudes and runors concerning segregation; Sept. 7 meeting of Segregation Committee about train accommodations.
- 116. "General Attitudes Revealed by the Denson Survey of Opinions," Field Rept. 23, Sept. 16, 1943, 3 pp. - Responses to certain questions asked in survey.
- 117. "Effects of Life in the Relocation Conter," Field Rept. 24, Sept. 17, 1943, 13 pp. - Effects of center life; lessons learned from evacuation.
- 118. "Report on Segregation for the Week of Sect. 12-18," Sect. 18, 1943, 3 pp. - Evacues connects before and during segregation of first departure group.
- 119. "Effects of Center Life," Field Rept. 24-A, Sopt. 21, 1943, 45 pp. - Documented observations through interviews.
- 120. Notes from K. Hamanaka, Acting Community Analyst, Sert. 25, 1943, 5 pp. - Outside employment, resottlement, community activities, segregation and Internal Security; California. Appended is "The Denson Outside Employment News." Sept. 18, 1943.
- 121. "Report on Segregation from Sept. 19-27" Sept. 27, 1943, 12 pt-Comments heard among Tulean arrivals; Sept. 21 meeting of Segregation Committee; preliminary statistical report on Tuleans in Jerone; letter from Asst. Analyst to former Analyst.

- 122. "Monthly Report for September, 1943," 2 pr. Organization and personnel of Community Analysis Section; projects during the nonth; future plans.
- 123. "Meeting with Mr. Walter Parmeter, Omaha WRA Officer," Oct. 5, 1943, 2 pp. - Problems of farm resettlement.
- 124. "Evacuee Attitudes toward Public Assistance Grants," Oct. 6, 1943, 3 pp.
- 125. "Evacuee Reactions to the Relocation Program," Oct. 6, 1943, 9 pp. - Preliminary report on evacuee reactions to relocation graph showing rate of resettlement; chronological data on general trend at Jerone.
- 126. "Interview with Mr. X, Associate Relocation Officer from X City," Oct. 7, 1943, 2 pp. - Difficulties of resettlers observed by relocation officer from X City.
- 127. "Voluntary Wood Crew Report," Field Rept. 26, Oct. 9, 1943, 3 pp. - Report and recommendations from day's experience on wood crew.
- 128. "Interview with Outside Engloyment Interviewer," Oct. 12, 1943, 2 pp. - Problems confronting prospective resettlers and present resettlement trend.
- 129. "Attitudes on Private Enterprises," Field Rept. 27, Oct. 13, 1943, 3 pp.
- 130. "Report on the Adjustment of the Former Residents of Tule Lake," Field Rept. 28, Oct. 13, 1943, 5 pp. - Two former Tuleans compare difficulties and similarities between the two projects; comments by other transferees.
- 131. "Resettlement," Oct. 14, 1943, 2 pp. Progress of resettlement.
- 132. "Evacuee Reaction to the Accident," Field Rept. 29, Oct. 14, 1943, 4 pp. Evacuee comments about a wood crew accident.
- 133. "Report on Voluntary Wood Crew for Friday, Oct. 15," Field Rept. 30, Oct. 16, 1943, 2 pp. - Description of working conditions.
- 134. "Center Wood Situation," Field Rept. 31, Oct. 20, 1943, 9 PP.
- 135. "Reactions to the Circular," Oct. 23, 1943, 3 Mr. Comments by evacuees regarding circular on wood situation.
- 136. "Human Ecology of Jerome Relocation Center after Segregation," Field Rept. 6-B, Oct. 25; 1943, 14 pp. - Age, sex marital status, former residence, religious affiliation, former occupation, and generation distribution of the population by blocks with maps and charts to show the distribution.

- 137. "Hospital Personnel," Oct. 26, 1943, 2 pr. Resettlement plans of evacuee doctors.
- 138. "Monthly Report for October, 1943," Oct. 26, 1943, 2 pp. -Organization and personnel of Community analysis Section'; projects during the month; future plans.
- 139. "Manpower Survey," Field Rept. 32, Nov. 3, 1943, 11 pr. -An attempt to gauge manpower of project through interviews and statistical data.

Rachel Reese Sady, Community Analyst

- 140. "Weekly Report No. 1, Arril 8, 1944," 17 pp. Reactions to the announcement of center closing, the reinstitution of Selective Service, relocation; evacuation; and letter by Council Chairman to Sec'y. H. L. Ickes on "Reconsideration of Closing Jerone Relocation Center."
- 141. "Weekly Report No. 2, April 15, 1944," 10 pp. Attitudes toward the closing of the center, reinstitution of Selective Service, relocation, segregation, and staff-evacuee relations.
- 142. "Weekly Report No. 3, April 22, 1944," 9 pp. Attitudes' toward the closing of the conter, the reinstitution of Selective Service, relocation, and the war; with an account of Council discussion of closing procedures.
- 143. "Weekly Report No. 4, April 29, 1944," 12 pp. Attitudes toward the closing of the center, segregation, the war, Community Council, and evacuee comments on Relocation Planning Commission's Opinionnaire.
- 144. "Weekly Report No. 5, May 6, 1944," 10 pp. Reactions to the closing of the center, the case of an unwilling segregee, relocation, the Council, and the effects of center life.
- 145. "Weekly Report No. 6, May 13, 1944," 5 pp. Reactions to the closing of the center, especially liquidation of the Co-op, and to the segregation movement.
- 146. "Weekly Report No. 7, June 3, 1944," 21 pp. Reactions to the closing procedures; reaction of ex-Tuleans to the closing of the center; attitudes about Rohwer; relocation runors; and two enclosures - Priorities used by processing committee and Council minutes.
- 147. "Weekly Report No. 8, June 12, 1944," 5 pp. Reactions to the closing of Jerome.
- 148. "Weekly Report No. 9, June 21, 1944," 13 pp. Reactions to the closing of the center; evacuee comments on relocation; and interviews about Okinawas and Etas.

149. "Jerome Community Analysis'," July 1, 1944, 4 pp. - Notes on the Analyst's contacts with the appointed personnel and evacuees, and the way they regarded Community Analysis.

-22-

- 150. Final Report of the Community Analysis Section at Jerome, July 10, 1944, 10 pp - History of the Section.
- 151. "attitudes of Jeromian's toward Returning to California.," July 10, 1944, 4 pp.
- 152. "Evacuee Reactions to the Closing of Jerome," July 11, 1944, 12 pp. - Effects of the closing on evacuee thinking about relocation; included is a summary of the paper for J. H. Frovinse, aug. 12, 1944, and memorandum from C. Lynn to M. Pitts, Sept. 6, about including the paper in the final report on Jerome Relocation Center.
- 153. "Summary of Closing Procedures," July 15, 1944, 12 pr. -Freedures used in closing Jerone, with recommendations in the event another eenter closes soon; included is a envering memorandum on the paper to J. H. Frovinse from E. H. Spicer and a reply dated Aug. 5, 1944.
- 154. "Official Field Reports," no date; 2 pp. Fartial list prepared by K. Hamanaka of Jerome Community Analysis Reports.

## ROHWER RELOCATION CENTER

# Community Analysis Reports -

Charles Wisdom, Community Analyst

- 1a. "Evacuee Reaction to the Announcement of Segregation;" Special Rept., Aug. 17, 1943, 2.pp.
- 1b. "Weekly Report on Segregation No. 1," Aug. 28, 1943; 2 pp.
- 2. "Weekly Report on Segregation No. 2," Sept. 4, 1943, 2 pp,
- 3. "Weekly Report on Segregation No. 3," Sept. 13, 1943, 4 pp.
- 4. "The Informational Organization at Rohwer," Field Rept. 1, Sept. 17, 1943, 18 pp. - Background of present informational program; segregation committee; merits of committee system; Block Munagers; broadcasts in Japanese of news and lectures; center newspaper and WRA literature; teaching staff; informing of administrative personnel on segregation.
- 5. "Weekly Report on Segregation No. 4," Sept. 18, 1943, 3 pp.
- 6. "Preliminary Report on Relocation," Oct. 9, 1943, 4 pp. --Issei problems.
- 7. "Statistical Report on Segregants at Rohwer," Weekly Rept. on Segregation No. 5, Oct. 18, 1943, 14 pp.
- 8. "Report on Private Enterprise at Rohwer," Field Kept. 2, Oct. 18, 1943, 32 pp. - Description of Co-op; opposition to Co-op; description of private enterprises; attitudes toward and efforts to curb private enterprise; causes of private enterprise; effects of private enterprise on evacuees; outside buying; recommendations; table of contents.
- 9: "Report on a Survey of the Population of Rohwer Relocation" Center," Feb. 2, 1944, 171 pp. - 21 colored charts; 53 tables; 4 pp. table of contents, list of tables, list of charts; 1 p. acknowledgment of credit for survey; 59 pp. discussion, including I. Description of Survey, II. Survey Instructions given Block Managers; III. Subjects of Survey, IV. Population Survey by Blocks; 33 additional pages, unnumbered, of surveys of individual blocks. Subjects of survey include total population, population by blocks, ancestry, religion, language, reading and writing, education, citizens and aliens, origin of Issei in Japan, prefecture of Issei in Japan, origin and arrival date in U. S., residence of Kibei in Japan, region where brought up, type of community in U.S. before evacuation, occupation in. U.S. before evacuation, assembly center, members of family groups, families, married males, workers paid by WRA and the Co-op, and evacuees in armed forces,

10. "Special Report, Evacuee Attitude toward Selective Service," Mar. 24, 1944, 3 pp. - Attitude toward re-institution of Selective Service, pre-induction examinations; protests of expatriates; Community Gouncil; schedule of transportation; rumor about pre-induction examinations.

\*11. "Statistical Report on Relocation at Rohwer Relocation Center," May 12, 1944, 55 pp. - 4 colored maps, 1 graph, 2 tables (full page), "L p. table of contents, 47 pp. discussion, with inset tables, of total indefinite leaves, changes to indefinite leave, returns from indefinite leave, indefinite leaves by blocks, states, months, individual and family relocatees, relocated families, population and rate of relocation, summary and interpretation of statistical data.

Revised and reissued in mimeographed form as Project Analysis Series No. 17, "Relocation at Rohwer Center Part I: The Relocated Population," July 24, 1944, 21 pp. - Table of contents; introduction and summary; description of the population of Rohwer Center, based on "Report on a Survey of the Population of: Rohwer Relocation Center," of Feb. 4, 1944; propared in October, 1943; description of those who relocated; months preferred for relocation; states to which evacueus relocated; returns from indefinite leave; map showing distribution of indefinite leaves by blocks. (Copy attached to No. 11).

1 60

\*12. "Issei Relocation Problems at Rohwer Relocation Center," June, 1944, 89 pp. - 2 pp. of table of contents, 87 pp. discussion of Issei population and relocation data; Issei background and present condition; Issei relocation problems. Attached is mimeographed statement, "Cooperative Colonization," Aug. 1, 1944, 8 pp. prepared by a Rohwer Citizen's Committee of Three. Revised and reissued in mimeographed form as Project Analysis Series No. 18 "Relocation at Rohwer Center Part II; Issei Re-

: loeation Problems," Sept. 2, 1944, 32 pp. - Introduction and summary; the relocated Issei; Issei relocation problems; Issei suggestions for solving their relocation problems; temporary and permanent adjustment to center life. (Copy attached to No. 12).

Also attached with diagram is a copy of a letter on cooperative - colonization by S. Muraoka, Dec. 30, 1944, 5 pp. with letter of transmittal to National Director by Project Director, Jan. 4, 1945, 1 p.

- 13. "Weekly Report on Relocation," Aug. 2, 1944, 14 pp. 7 tables, 7 pp. of explanation of relocation figures for 14-weeks period from April 16 to July 23, 1944.
- 14. "Weekly Report on Relocation, Week ending 7-29-44," 9 pp. -Aug. 8, 1944 - 5 tables, 4 pp. explanation.
- 15. "Weekly Report on Relocation, Week ending 8-5+44," 9 pp. Aug. 12, 1944 6 tables, 3 pp. explanation.
- 16. "Weekly Report on Relocation," Aug. 21, 1944, 8 pp. 6 tables, 2 pp. explanation, relocation figures for week ending Aug. 12, 1944. Attached is copy of letter from Washington Statistic Section to Washington Community Analysis Section, "Weekly Report on Relocation from Community Analysis Section at Rohwer," Sept. 8, 1944, 2 pp.

-24-

- 17. "Indefinite and Trial-Indefinite Leaves," Sept. 11, 1944, 8 pp.-6 tables, relocation figures for week ending Aug. 19, 1944.
- 18. "Man-Power Survey at Rohwer," Aug. 31, 1944, 30 pp. Covering letter by Project Director interpreting manpower situation; table of contents; 10 tables; 17 pp. discussion of total population, full-time workers, light workers, total employables, homemakers, students and children, total non-employables, unemployables, combined categories, and evacuees on seasonal and short-term leave.
- 19. "Indefinite and Trial-Indefinite Leaves (For 2-week period from August 20 to September 3), 8 pp. six relocation tables.
- 20. "Weckly Report on Relocation, Woek Ending 9-9-44," 10 pp. 2 pp. explanation, 6 tables.
- 21. "Weekly Report on Relocation, Week Ending 9-16-44," Sept. 25, 1944, 10 pp. 4 pp. explanation, 4 tables.
- 22. "Weekly Report on Relocation, Week Ending 9-23-44," Sept. 30, 1944, 11 pp. 5 tables, 5 pp. explanation.
- 23. "Weekly Report on Relocation, Week Ending 9-30-44," Oct. 5, 1944, 7 pp. 3 tables, 3 pp. explanation.
- 24. Letter to D. S. Myer and M. D. Lane from Project Director, prepared by Community Analyst, May 14, 1945, 7 pp. - Factors affecting relocation at Rohwer since the opening of the center.
- 25. "Survey of Evacuee Plans and Attitudes on Relocation at Rohwer," July 14, 1945, 20 pp. - Covering letter by Project Director with additional information; discussion of five relocation categories, total population, adult population, combined relocation categories; reasons for relocating.
- 26. "Outline of Final Report of Community Analysis Section, Rohwer Center," Aug. 7, 1945, 31 pp. - Covering letter for first draft of outline of final report; outline; letter, Aug. 10, 1945, from Community Analyst to Washington Section about report; letter, Aug. 17, 1945, from Washington Section to Rohwer Analyst.
- 27. Revised Sections of Final Report Outline of Community Analyst, Aug. 21, 1945, 25 pp. - Covering explanatory letter by Rohwer Analyst to Washington office; revised sections of outline; answering letter from Washington Section to Analyst, Sept. 7, 1945.
- 28. "Special Report from Rohwer," Oct. 1, 1945, 3 pp. Schools and current relocation attitudes.
- 29. "History of Community Analysis Section at Rohwer," Oct. 15, 1945, 27 pp. - Organization of the Section; early analysis work; office and facilities; personnel and recruitment; purposes of the Section; analyses made; techniques used; interpretation of the work of the Section to the community; working and personal relations with staff; effects of work on ad-

ministrative policies and procedures; participation in other programs and with other departments; operating costs of the Section; closing of the office; samples of survey instructions and forms; covering letter from Community Analyst to Washington Section about report.

. 30. "Final Report on Rohwer Relocation Center," Jan. 15, 1946, 281 pp. - Title page; table of contents; list of appendices; · introduction (pre-evacuation background, evacuation, assembly center experiences, the trek eastward to Rohwer); center location, plan, and population; evacuee community and basic groups (Nikkei groups; language, religious, locality, locale, marital status, social status, political status, and racial · groups); Caucasian communities and basic groups (personnel community, military police, local population); intercommunity · concepts, relations and attitudes (ethnic names used in center, evacuee-personnel relations, military police and local population, evacueus and local population); social and religious life .(the family, extended family or kin group, block and its divisions, district, camp, religious groups and activities, clubs and societies, formal and informal social life, go-between; individual life phases); political organization (of the block, of the camp); economic life (basic economic units and groups; WRA provision and production; mess and mess organization; cooperative and outside buying; employment and wages; labor and labor problems); communication (within evacuee community, be-tween WRA and community, inter-center communication, communica-tion with outside world); education (education background, Rohwer school system, other educational facilities); relocation and center closure (leaves and types of relocation, relocationattitude groups, opposition and deterrents to relocation; alds to relocation, five important relocation offers at Rohwer; closure at Rohwer). Appendices include layout plan of Rohwer, plan of evacuee residential blocks, population charts, origin of population charts, maps of various groups; glossary of Japanese and Japanized-English terms.

- 31. "Personal Narrative of Charles Wisdom, Community Analyst," for period covering Aug. 2, 1943-Dec. 31, 1945, 10 pp. Another version of the history of the Community Analysis Section of Rohwer, similar to that listed earlier, except that the narrative and the technical report of history have here been broken into two articles by the Rohwer Reports Section. The Personal Narrative relates to the relationship of the Analyst to the evacuee community and the appointed personnel.
- 32. "Historical Statistical-Functional Report of Community Analyysis Section," no date given but covers same period as preceding report, 22 pp. - Table of contents; organization of the Section; office and facilities; purpose of Section; analyses made, techniques used; advisory relationship with Cgnter staff; effect of work on administrative policies and procedures; operating costs of Section; closing of office; samples of survey instructions and forms; six exhibits attached relating to survey of relocation plans and attitudes, block population, reasons for and against relocation, survey tabulation form, map showing distribution of adults opposed to relocation.

-26-

# CILA RIVER RELOCATION CENTER

# Community Analysis Reports

## James H. Barnett, Community Analyst

- Opinion reports on negative answers to loyalty question by (1) WRA staff members; (2) Army captain Cila River group; (3) a Nisei. Feb. 27, 1943, 5 pp.
  - "Juvenile Delinquency," Apr. 1943, 3 pp. Explanation of delinquency; under what circumstances youth becomes delinquent; some causes of delinquency peculiar to this center; what can be done toward earing for and warding off potential danger of it.
- 3. "Notes on Resettlement," Apr. 28, 1943, 1 p. Group attitudes toward resettlement.
- 4. "Factors and Conditions That May Retard Resettlement," Apr. 29, 1943; 2 pp.
- '5. "Diffusion of Information Among the Staff Members," May, 1943, 11 pp. - Social divisions in center; remarks on how the Analyst may get at the evacuee community; comments made by an evacuee. comparing Gila River and Rohwer centers.
  - 6. "The Fence," May, 1943, 2 pp. The fence; Military Police; evacuee attitudes toward them.

G. Gordon Brown, Community Analyst

- 7. "Joint Meeting of Advisory Boards and Temporary Community Councils," July 9, 1943, 5 pp. - Discussion of the approval of the constitution and on the petition for naturalization."
- 8. Extract from a Community Analyst letter to Washington Community Management Chief on juvenile delinquency, July 12, 1943, 1 p.
- 9. "Attitudes to Segregation," July 15, 1943, 2 pp. Analyst's. opinions on possible effects of segregation of applicants for repatriation and those who may be segregated for negative answers to loyalty questions.
- 10. Tentative report to Assistant Project Director of Analyst's opinions on the present repatriation situation, July 30, 1943, 2 pp.
- 11. Letter from Analyst to Project Director concerning mess hall grievance to be discussed at meeting, Aug. 18, 1943, 1 p.
- 12. "Progress Report on Segregation," Aug. 19, 1943, 7 pp. Some factors and motives to be considered for the relatively large number among Issei, Nisei, and Kibei groups choosing segregation; summary of community reactions to segregation appended.

-27-

- 13a. "The Gila Relocation Center," Aug. 25, 1943, 4 pp. Physical description of center; the evacuees; family life; community life; segregation; relocation; the appointed staff.
- 13b. Interviews with evacuee residents on relocation, dated Aug. 19, 20, 21, 25, 26, 1943; 25 pp.
- 14a. "Reduction of Staff in Mess Halls," Aug. 27, 1943, 4 pp. \* Episode concerning employment cut in mess halls according to evacuees.
- 14b. "Change of Answers," no date (about September, 1943), 197 pp. -Proposed.questions; three possible causes for "No" answer; evacuee reasons for negative answers; application dates, previous addresses and occupations, age grade; years in Japan, and numbers in blocks, for change of answers; summary of original and revised replies to Question 28. 154 copies of letters applying for change of loyalty answers stating reasons are attached.
- 15. "Report on the Community Analysis Section," Oct. 2, 1943, 2 pp.-Current activities of the staff.
- 16. "Notes on the Problem of Relocation," Oct. 20, 1943, 19 pp. -The general nature of the problem; Issei and Nisei factors favoring and adverse to relocation; additional comments and summary by Analyst. 12 illustrative interviews are appended.
- 17. "Brief Report on Private Enterprises at Gila River Project," Oct. 23, 1943, 3 pp. - Principal pursuits of these engaged in private enterprise, patronage, and attitudes toward them.
- 18a. "Notes on Changes of Answers to Question 28 of the Army Questionnaire," Oct. 25, 1943, 25 pp. - Analysis of letters from evacuee citizens requesting permission to change answers. Appended are copies of 14 letters chosen as samples of the 103 upon which this analysis was based.
- 18b. Interviews with evacuee residents on relocation and morale, marriage in the center, and project employment, dated Oct. 16, 17, 20, 24, 26, Sept. 8, 21, 1943; 28 pp.
- 19. "Evacuee Attitudes Toward the WRA," Oct. 30, 1943, 18 pp. The existence of unrest and the major causes; evacuee proposals for removing dissatisfactions. Appended are 8 interviews on which this report is based.
- 20. Interviews with evacuce residents on relocation letters, social stratification, food, evacuee morale, private enterprise, cooperative, farming, employment and relief, resettlement, education, hospital affairs, segregation, and repatriation. Interviews dated Aug. 18, 19, 28, 30, Sept. 6, 8, 9, 18, Oct. 11, 14, 19, 21, 26, 28, 29, Nov. 12, 20, 1943; 185 pp.
- \*21. "Community Analysis Report," Nov. 24, 1943, 32 pp. Segregation; leave clearance hearings; relocation; community government; communication; hospital; food; notes on the family; social stratification; a conflict situation; morale; Community Analysis

21. Section. Appended are 3 statistical statements on citizenship of segregants, Oct. 18, 1943, and accounts of 4 council meetings, Nov. 22 and 23, 1943. \*Part of this report, the section on "Notes on the Family," was issued as a mimeographed report, "Notes on Evacuee Family Patterns," Project Analysis Series No. 11, Nov. 24, 1943, copy attached.

22a. "Reactions to Shooting Incident," Dec. 2, 1943, 1.p.

2

- 22b. Interviews with evacuee residents on relocation; leave clearance hearings; segregation; private enterprise; food and mess operations; administration; Tule Lake; Community Council; breakdown in morale; hospital situation; shooting incident; social consciousness; Nisei-Issei relations; Japanese language school; sanitation; social stratification; Christian Conference; community activities; meeting of YMCA men and Phalanx; Caucasian visitors. Interviews dated Aug. 18, 19, 20, 21, 24, 25, 26, 27, 29, 30, 31, Sept. 1, 2, 3, 7, 25, Oct. 6, 11, 14, 16, 19, 20, 21, 23, 24, 25, 27, 28, 29, Nov. 1, 2, 6, 7, 8, 9, 12, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 24, 28, 30, Dec. 1, 2, 6, 7, 8, 1943, 126 pp.
- 23. "Evacuee Reactions to the Shooting Incident at Gila River Project," Jan. '8, 1944, 7 pp. - Brief review of incident and mental condition of victim; an analysis of community reactions to it.
- 24. "Attitudes Toward Tuberculosis," Jan. 22, 1944, 8 pp. Suggestions and recommendations given through interviews with patients, their families, noighbors, and hospital personnel.
- 25. "Memorandum on Communication," Jan. 22, 1944, 3 pp. Communication as related to problem of accurate transmission of information in the center.
- 26a. Extracts from Community Analyst letter concerning relocation, labor cuts, and Internal Security personnel, Jan. 24, 1944, 3 pp.
- 26b. Interviews with evacuae residents on the hospital and tuberculosis ward workers problem; relocation; Community Council; juvenile problem; assistance grant; adult education; relocation letters; life sketches of evacuees. Interviews dated Nov. 3, 19, 23, Dec. 18, 22, 23, 24, 1943; Jan. 3, 6, 10, 12, 26, Feb. 11, 14, 19, 1944; 129 pp.
- 27. Interviews with nurses aides and informed residents on the nurses aides situation at hospital, dated Mar. 16, 23, 27, 1944, 66 pp.
- 28. "Nurses' Aides," Mar. 29, 1944, 2 pp. Chief reasons for large number of terminations among nurses' aides.
- 29. "Suggested Plans for the Butte Red Cross," Mar. 30, 1944, 2 pp.-Tentative plans for the year.

- "Notes on Evacuee Attitudes," Apr. 1, 1944, 16 pp. Evacuee, 30. and in particular Issei, cultural characteristics and attitudes resulting from evacuation, with recommendations as to their importance in various administrative programs. Interview material is appended. 2 1. 14 A. 1
- "Population Facts of Gila River Center as of December 1, 1943," Apr. 11, 1944, 2 pp. 31.
- "Red Cross Instruction," Apr. 18, 1944, 1 p. On communication. 32.
- 19 Block Managers Meeting minutes, dated Dec. 7, 14, 21, 28; 1943; Jan. 4, 18, 25, Feb. 3, 8, 15, 22, 29, Mar. 7, 21, 27, Apr. 4, 11, 18, 25, 1944; 129 pp. 33.
- Interviews with evacuee residents on relocation; hospital situ-34. ation and tuberculosis ward workers; Community Council and block managers; transferees from Jerome; farming; cooperative; warehouse workers shortage; life sketches of evacuees; juvenile delinquency; personnel budget reduction; Issei relocation; education; effects of visiting evangelists; gifts from the Japanese Red Cross; shooting incident of Military Police. Interviews dated Dec. 1, 3, 4, 8, 10, 13, 16, 18, 26, 29, 1943; Jan. 26, Feb. 5, 29, Mar. 15, 28, Apr. 10, 12, 14, 26, 27, 1944; inital ic colfinace Lata. 155 pp.
- 35. "The Seinenkai," Apr. 27, 1944, 6 pp. - Organization, leadership, aims, and its effects in the center. and the state and the states
- "Notes on the American Red Cross in Relation to the Gila River 36. Project," May 19, 1944, 2 pp. - Why Red Cross activities should not only be continued but intensified at center, and why its policies should be modified as they affect these conters. Alon in the contact.
- 37a. "Notes on Jerome," May 29, 1944, 3 pp. Analyst's report on his observations made during visit to Jerome Center, with particular emphasis on community government.
- 37b. Interviews with evacuee residents on juvenile problem, Mar. 8, 13, 15, May 10, June 1, 3, 5, 1944; 119 pp.
- 37c. Minutes of 3 Relocation Committee meetings, dated Apr. 26, May Luttors, 111 and 10 and 10 6; and June 10, 1944; 10 pp:
- 37d. Interviews with evacuee residents on hospital: warphouse and r mess hall; JACL; return to California; segregation of Japanese American troops; transferees from Jerome; social consciousness. Interviews dated June 19, 21, 22, 23, 1944; 13 pp.
- "Some Observations on Relocation," July 1, 1944, 71 pp. -38. Observations and case studies made of the Stevens Hotel plan and of relocated evacuees in Chicago. Aprended is earlier study, Dec., 1943.

. the streng and a welshing

. 28

- 39a. "Relocation Notes," July 5, 1944, 13 pp. Chicago as an area for resettlement, with reference to relocation office, climate and clothing, housing and employment.
- 39b. Letters from relocated evacuees to staff friends telling about their impressions of the "outside," Letters dated June 14, July 1, 10, 18, 26, Aug. 6, 7, 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 28, 31, Sept. 15, 17, 19, 22, 24, 28. Oct. 9, 10, Nov. 6, 10, 12, 14, 17, 23, Dec. 1, 1943; Jan. 18, July 7, 1944; 70 pp.
- 40. "Notes on Japanese Language School in the Gila River Relocation Center," July 12, 1944, 7 pp. - Interpretation of the demand for language derived from interviews and discussion.
- 41. Chronological account of Analyst's activities for the year ending June 30, 1944, 5 pp. Report dated July 18, 1944.
- 42. "Community Analysis Board During Absence of Community Analyst," July 20, 1944, 2 pp. - Function and suggested composition of Board.
- 43. "Population and School Enrollment at Gila River Center," July 27, 1944, 2 pp. Figures for the close of the school year, June 9, 1944.
- 44a. Interviews with evacues residents on juvenile delinquency and youth problems; relocation; farming; administration and personnel; health and hospital problems; draft information; moral question; Japanese language; return to California; pre-evacuation stories; transferees from Jerome Center; mess operation; Manzanar Center. Interviews dated May 4, 15, 22, 23, 25, June 16, 20, 26, 27, July 8, 12, 13, 19, 27, 1944; 144 pp.
- 44b. "Counselling Program," July, 1944, 67 pp. Comments on the result of the program; evacuee attitudes expressed duringinterviews; some facts and comments about the program in Canal Camp. Attached are 22 interviews with families concerning future plans, dated May 9, 10, 11, 15, 16, 17, 19, 25, June 2, 8, 9, 13, 14, 21, 22, 1944 (60 pp.)
- 45. "Notes on Community Government, Gila River Project," Aug. 1944, 2 pp. - Assistant Project Director's plan for the modification of community government, and alternative plans suggested by councilmen.
- 46. 13 Block Managers Meeting minutes, dated May 2, 9, 16, 23, 30, June 6, 13, 20, 28, July 3, 18, Aug. 8, 14, 1944; 100 pp.
- 47a. "Effects of Opening West Coast as Discussed by Community Analysts at Denver Conference," Sept. 13, 1944, 6 pp. - Probable effects in the centers of the reopening announcement; specific problems of various groups in relation to resettlement; recommendations on facilitating resettlement in West Coast areas.

- 47b. Five Community Analysis Board meetings on relocation, juvenile delinquency; hospital and mess hall; labor problem; transportation; Community Council and block managers, dated July 26, Aug. 3, 17, 31, Sept. 14, 1944; 9 pp.
- 48. "Future Possibilities of Relocation," Sept. 22, 1944, 17 pp. -Relocation progress and possible reactions to changes in the situation, Appended: Summary report on informal discussion on relocation, Sept. 19, 1944; an evacuue's estimate of relocation possibilities, Sept. 22, 1944; resettlement survey for 1944 made by Relocation Planning Division.
- 49. "Community Analysis General Report," Oct. 16, 1944, 7 pp. -The state of the center; assimilation of the Jerome people; tensions and grievances in the hospital; the mess situation; induction into the armed forces; Community Analysis staff.
- 50. "Youth Groups in the Gila River Relocation Center," Oct. 26, 1944, 18 pp. Attempt to discover the nature of the youth groups in the center.
- \*51a. "One Year of Community Government at the Gila River Relocation Center," July 14, 1944, 75 pp. - An attempt to assess what has been done and to estimate present status of the councils, in particular, to show the councils as functioning bodies, and their relationships with the administration, residents, and block managers. Material obtained from Community Council and block managers? minutes, informal accounts of meeting of both bodies and through interviews which are appended. Copy of letter by Assistant Project Director about report is also attached. \*Issued as Project Analysis Series No. 19 in mimeographed form, Nov. 6, 1944, 20 pp.
- 518. "Religion," Nov. 29, 1944, 11 pp. Notes on Tenrikyo and Seichoro-Iye.
- 51c. Interviews with evacage residents on block organizations, dated Nov. 17, 18, Dec. 1, 21, 1944; 11 pp.
- 52. "Block Councils," Jan. 5, 1945, 7 pp. Form and functions of block councils through interviews with center representatives.
- 53a. "Community Government at the Gila Relocation Center, July 1, 1944 to December 31, 1944," Jan. 15, 1945, 35 pp. - Six months account of Community Councils, with some attention to other public bodies, and the attitude towards them. Council meeting minutes are appended.
- 53b. Interviews with evacuee residents on return to California; hospital and doctors; food and meal hours; juvenile problems; aged bachelors; Community Council and block managers. Interviews dated Jan. 6, Oct. 16, 23, 24, Nov. 1, 2, 3, 7, 8, 10, 13, 14, 15, 20, 26, 27, 29, Dec. 1, 15, 18, 1944; Jan. 11, 28 1945; 55 pp.

- 54. "Population Pyramids and Charts Showing Age Differences in Marriages," Jan. 31, 1945, 11 pp. - Comments by Analyst on the graphs; problems of the present population structure; the use of graphs in the center.
- 55. "Population Pyramid," Feb. 9, 1945, 2 pr. Based on center census of December 31, 1944.
- 56. "Block Population Pyramids," Feb. 14, 1945, 53 pp. 51 mimeographed graphic block charts showing state of population in center as of Sept. 30, 1944, are attached.
- 57. Memorandum from Analyst to Assistant Project Director listing topics to be brought up for discussion at the All-Center Conference by delegates, Feb. 14, 1945, 1 p.
- 58. "Some Observations of Interest from Standpoint of Government of Occupied Areas," Feb. 19, 1945, 9 pp. - Military Government officer's report on visit to Gila in which he presents some data which may have application to the administration of Japanese communities abroad.
- 59. "Reactions to Brown Rice," Fab. 23, 1945, 1 p.
- 60. "Notes on a Conflict Situation in Cooperative Enterprises," Feb. 26, 1945, 6 pp. - Chronology, motivations of the Canal delegates, background of distrust, community factors, and additional comments.
- 61. "Community Councils' Elections," Mar. 7, 1945, 6 pp. Suggestions for arrangements for the last Community Councils, and recommendations based upon irregularities and difficulties observed in the last elections. Copies of certificate of nomination and ballot are attached.
- 62. "Changes in the Population and Refinements of Population Chart," Mar. 16, 1945, 1 p. - Nisei adult male population of December 31, 1944.
- 63. "Notes on Relocated Issei," Mar. 28, 1945, 2 pp. six brief case studies of relocated assistant Analyst's tenants in Chicago.
- 64. "Segregation Statistics by Blocks," May 14, 1945, 2 pp. Table showing distribution of segregants by blocks is appended.
- 65. "Population Fyramid, March 31, 1945," May 25, 1945, 2 pp.
- 66. "The Social Organization of a Relocation Center," May, 1945, 4 pp. - Tentative outline of final report of Community Analysis Section.

- \*67. "Final Report on the Gila River Relocation Center as of May 20, 1945," 88 pp. - I. Introduction: The Aims of This Report; II. Community Analysis; III. The Social Organization of a Relocation Center; IV. Appendix. \*Issued as Project Analysis Series No. 23 in mimeographed form Sept. 24, 1945.
  - 68. Block Studies, no date, 26 pp. Previous addresses; scale of pay; occupations; plans for relocation; pre-evacuation residence and occupation; property status.
  - 69. Twenty statistical center population charts, pyramids, and summaries, dated Mar. 31, June 30, Sept. 30, Dec. 31, 1944; Mar. 31, Apr. 30, Dec. 31, 1945; 20 pp.
  - 70. **9**"Plan of Work of Community Analysis Section," No date, 12 pp. -Community study; deviant groups; churches and religious life; the hospital; disease and medical care; social services; occupational groups; sports and recreation; marriage, and family life; political organization; general; notes for the Analyst.

Many of the reports for this center were prepared in part or in entirety by evacuee assistants of the Section under the direction of the Gommunity Analyst. As far as can be determined, the following reports were prepared in whole or in part by Mr. Seiichi Oguchi: Nos. 16, 19, 20, 24, 26b, 27, 33, 34, 37b, 37c, 44a, 47b, 46, 51a, and 63; by Mr. Takeshi Sakurai: Nos. 16, 19, 22b, 38, and 39a; by Mr. George Toyoda: No. 13b; by Mrs. M. Sakamoto: No. 18b; by Mr. Hasegawa: Nos. 51b and 53b.

# HEART MOUNTAIN RELOCATION CENTER

### Community Analysis Reports

# . Forrest LaViolette, Community Analyst

- 1. "Registration at Heart Mountain," February, 1943, 20 pp. Makeup of body and general mood of groups attending registration meeting; four major resolutions proposed on clarification of citizenship status; interpretation of Questions 27 and 28; some factors influencing army volunteering; 7 addenda: 1)teletype to Washington Reports Chief on diverse reactions of evacuees to army announcement; 2) copy of wire transmitted to nine other centers regarding registration postponement for status clarification; 3) resolutions proposed by the "Congress"; 4) conversation between Nisei representative and head of recruiting team; 5) "Project Director issues statement on registration"; 6) An address to assembled delegates of Heart Mountain; 7) an address to the "Congress".
- 2. "Report on Recent Trouble at Heart Mountain," Apr. 28, 1943, 25 pp. Agricultural background; underlying causes and immediate events leading to the incident; 8 addenda: 1) Memo to Chief of Community Management from project Police Department on "Incident occurring at Motor Pool"; 2) meeting of Motor Pool crew giving some of the ideas presented; 3) memo to Community Council from Agriculture Department presenting problems for remedy in order that operations may be resured; 4) Project Director's address to Motor Pool; 5) memo to Motor Pool employees from Project Director on selection of committee for operation of smooth and efficient organization; 6) Motor Pool crew's request to Project Director; 7) Project Director's reply to Motor Pool drivers' requests; 8) memo to Project Director from Project Attorney on work at-Motor Pool.
- "To the Dies Committee," May 25, 1943, 2 pp. General purpose of Analyst and particular studies being undertaken at Heart Mountain.
- 4. "Report on Meetings: Supreme Court Hearings on Hirabayashi and Yasui Cases," May 30, 1943, 3 pp. - Major points of briefs presented to Supreme Court explained by Mary Farquharson, former-State Senator of Seattle.
- 5. Reports of two meetings, June 4, 1943: 1) 'Y. W. C. A. General Panel Discussion," May 22, 1943, 3 pp. - Questions for discussion on relocation and its problems; 2) "Relocation and Related Topics, May 20, 1943, 7 pp. - Outside developments, certain aspects of resettlement problem, effect of segregation on relocation, and WRA policies.
- 6. "Dissemination of Information," June 9, 1943, 4 pp. Two memorand by Community Management Chief and Analyst on problems of news dissemination to residents.
- 7. "Dissemination of Information: Use of Bulletin Boards," June 21, 1943, 7 pp. - Reports by Nisei assistant Analyst on bulletin boards in mess halls.

#### -35-

- 8. "An Analysis of Family Compositions of Those Individuals Who Intend to/or Have Applied for Repatriation and Who Answered Question 28 Unsatisfactorily," June 22, 1943, 40 pp. - Preliminary report with covering letter by Analyst, May 22, 1943, and revised report with covering letter by Project Director, June 22, 1943. Both contain appendices with tables.
- 9. "Meeting of Space and Coordination Committee of Community Activities, June 23, 1943," 2 pp. - Repatriate priests and church space; reaction of committee to non-attendance of appointed personnel.
- 10. "Community Analysis Monthly Report, May 15-June 30, 1943," 48 pp.-Introduction; rumors within the center; caste attitudes; research underway; conclusion. Three interviews with appointed personnel, and "Discrimination in Education" appended.
- 11. "Community Analysis Monthly Report, July, 1943," 26 pp, Intreduction; rumor; the Dies Committee; Bon Odori; segregation; relocation; research projects in process; conclusion.
- 12. "Life History of a Nisei Woman and Her Family," July, 1943, 17 pp.
- 13. "Public Opinion in Cheyenne, Observations June 17-26, 1943," June 27, 1943, 3 pp. Japanese discrimination.
- 14. "X Case History Segregation," July, 1943, 3 pp. Interview with Issei segregant.
- 15. "Miscellaneous Notes on Japanese Customs," July, 1943, 1 p. On marriage.
- 16. "Attitudes Toward Segregation at Heart Mountain," July 14, 1943, 19 pp. - Meaning of segregation; families applying for repatriation; unsatisfactory answers to 27 and 28; the Kibei; split and relocated families; segregation and its affect on center life; segregation and relocation; summary tabulation; block distribution of individuals who have applied for repatriation at Heart Mountain attached.
- 17. Excerpts from letters from Community Analyst at Heart Mountain, May 16, June 11, July 8, and July 19, 1943, 12 pp. - Segregation, project employment, community disorganization, relocation, center communication, Buddhist groups, training of appointed personnel, and clarifying evacuee thinking.
- 18. "Notes on Segregation at Heart Mountain, Field Report 1," Aug. 5, 1943, 69 pp. - <u>Sentinel</u> clippings on segregation; notes on segregation meetings in Aug. 2-5, 1943; Social Welfare interviews.
- 19. "Group Relocation," August, 1943, 3 pp. Short story on group. relocation and a Nisei.
- 20. "Relocation Rumor," August, 1943, 1 p. Rumor of Detroit milk company not living up to its agreement and explanation of its origin and falsity.

- 21. "Japanese Leadership," August, 1943, 4 pp. Types and charter of leadership in the center; groups into which typical leaders fall.
- 22. "Visit of Mr. Thomas Bodine, National Student Relocation Council," Aug. 5, 1943, 2 pp. - Relocation-mindedness.
- 23. "Field Notes on the Morale of the Caucasian staff at Heart Mountain," Aug. 8, 1943, 13 pp. - Indices of low morale among appointed personnel and Analyst's suggestions for improvement.
- 24. "Case of Yoshitaro Sasahara," Aug. 10, 1943, 5 pp. Short history of Issei internee and his family.
- 25. "Notes on Segregation," Field Report 1a, Aug. 10, 1943, 7 pp. -Notes on segregation meetings for Aug. 6-10, 1943; <u>Sentinel</u> clippings on segregation.
- 26. "The Fence," Aug. 11, 1943, 5 pp. An evacuee's reaction to the watchtowers and the barbed-wire fence.
- 27. "Notes on Army Registration," Aug. 13, 1943, 3 pp. Comments on volunteers' sendoff.
- 27a. "Obon Festival," Aug. 14, 1943, 2 pp. The significance of Obon Diagram of center attached.
- 28. "Report on Segregation," Aug. 21, 1943, 9 pp. Evacuee and staff attitudes; runors; segregation information; problem situations.
- 29. "Labor Troubles," Aug. 27, 1943, 1 p. Sawmill crew walkout.
- 30. "Report on Segregation," Aug. 28, 1943, 3 pp. Evacuee and staff attitudes; rumors; segregation information.
- 31. "Case History," Sept. 1943, 1 p. Why a Nisei domestic worker returned to center.
- 32. "Interviews with School Teachers," Sept. 1, 1943, 63 pp. -Physical conditions and equipment as they affected students and teachers in their adjustments, problems of discipline, and the changing attitudes of the students and teachers themselves.
- 33. "Report on Segregation," Sept. 4, 1943, 2 pp. Evacuee and staff attitudes, rumors, and segregation information
- 34. "Report on Segregation," Sept. 11, 1943, 4 pp. Evacuee and staff attitudes, rumors, and segregation information.
- 35. Letter from Tule Lake Analyst to Heart Mountain Analyst about prospective employment for transferees, and candidates for Community Analysis work, Sept. 2, 1943. Copy of reply and Sentinel Supplement attached, Sept. 13, 1943.
- 36. "The Work of the Charter Commission at Heart Mountain, October 10, 1942 to July 15, 1943;" Sept. 15, 1943, 86 pp. - Calendar

- 36. of important events and notices; introduction; Block Managers and Councilmen; conclusion. Appended: a) Committee and Council Reports to the Commission; b) Minutes of the Fourth Meeting of the Charter Commission, Nov. 23, 1942; c) First and Final Draft of the Heart Mountain Charter; d) Statement of a Nisei who resigned from the Charter Commission.
  - 37. "Report on Segregation," Sept. 17, 1943, 6 pp. Meetings of railroad car groups headed for Tule Lake; Analyst's report on attitudes toward segregation.
  - 38a. "The Heart Mountain Hospital Walkout, June 24, 1943," Sept. 21, 1943, 166 pp. Introduction; setting up the hospital at Heart Mountain; the hospital staff; the position of the hospital in the Heart Mountain community; hospital organization: authority and status; the walkout of June 24, 1943; conclusions. Appendices containing some of the raw data on which the study is based.
  - 38b. Two papers of source naterial on Rept. 38a: (1) Report of Principal Medical Officer on the hospital walkout situation, June 27, 1943, 4 pp. (2) Copy of letter written by Hospital Committee member of the Temporary Block Councilmen to head of Community Services in Washington, D. C., July 20, 1943, 4 pp.
  - 38c. Twenty-five interviews with evacuee hospital staff workers by appointed personnel during the hospital walkout, July 3, 5, and 6, 1943, 136 pp. Background material for Community Analysis Report No. 38-a.
  - 38d Thirty-five interviews with evacuee hospital staff workers by appointed personnel during hospital walkout, July 6, 7, 8, and 9, 1943, 117 pp. Background material for Community Analysis Report No. 38-a.
  - 38e. Twenty-seven interviews with evacuee hospital staff workers by appointed personnel during hospital welkout, July 9, 10, 13, and 16, 1943, 115 pp.
  - 38f. Additional interviews with evacuees, probably by Community Analyst, on the hospital walkout, no date, 60 pp.
  - 39. "Report on Segregation," Sept. 25, 1943, 6 pp. Evacuee and staff attitudes about people who have come from Tule Lake; entrainment and detrainment problems.
  - 40. "The Buddhist Situation and Bon Odori at Heart Mountain," Field Report No.'4, Sept. 25, 1943, 36 pp. - General interpretation of the Buddhist situation as prepared by an Issei member of the Community Analysis staff; notes and description on Bon Odori. Relevant minutes of the Space Coordinating Connittee and a Buddhist Digest are appended. Two photographs of festival included.
- 41. "WRA Segregation Program Second Entrainment for Tule Lake from Heart Mountain, Wyoning," Sept. 27, 1943, 7 pp. - A chronological account of trip.

- Copies of two letters from Washington Analyst requesting report 42. on private enterprises at center, Oct. 16 and 29, 1943, and re-ply from Project Director, Oct. 23, 1943.
- "Custom of 'Go-Between'," Nov. 1943, 5 pp. Illustration of an 43. incident and how the "go-between" nethod was applied.
- "Report on Private Enterprises," Dec. 1943, 13 pp. From a 44. survey made by Internal Security on types, legal status, and brief history of private enterprises, and resident attitudes toward it.
- "On the Proposed Evacuee Conference," Dec. 1943, 3 pp. Evacuee 45. participation on planning and policy making of the relocation program.
- "On Labor Relations," Dec. 1943, 2: pp. Reinstatement of re-46. turned crop harvesters from Tule Lake. 00 .03
- "'Illegal' Possession of Government Property," Dec. 1943, 7 pp.-47. Reaction of councilnen to letter from Internal Security concern-ing government property. Copy of letter, Nov. 15, 1943, from I. S. to Councilmen is attached. SEBUTORE DE ÉROPARES
- · · · "On Payroll Cut," January; 1944; 7 pp. - Reduction of evacuee 48. workers and the Fair Labor Practice Cornittee; evacuee comments on reduction; Analyst's analysis. sture Mt L ri et all the second
  - 49. "Family Discipline," February, 1944, 1 p.

125 .T . 1 122

A. T. Hansen, Community Analyst

50.. "On WRA Relocation Tean," February, 1944, 5 pp. - Reactions to interviews and meetings held by representatives of WRA field offices on problems confronting a relocatee. Strang tet 6.

. 51. "Monthly Report for January, 1944," Feb. 3, 1944, 1 p. - Arrival and orientation of new Analyst.

- 51a. Five weekly reports of Community Analysis Section for period, Dec. 4, 1943, through Jan. 21, 1944, prepared by Assistant Community Analyst.
- 52. "The Reaction of Heart Mountain to the News of the Atrocities Committed on American War Prisoners by the Japanese, Announced January 27-28," Feb. 3, 1944, 5 pp. - Temporary fear that animosity would increase outside the centers.
- "Women and Draft," Feb. 22, 1944, 1 p. A Nisei woman's state-53. ment on the need of women working when nen are drafted.

"Draft Runors," Feb. 22, 1944, 1 p. - Current runors on se-54. lective service activity in the center.

55. "Draft," Feb. 24, 1944, 1 p. - Notes on increased interest in block meetings held to discuss the draft.

> 1 6233 Charles & Sty

-39-

- . . . .

56.	"Monthly Report for February, 1944," Mar. 1, 1944, 1 p.
57.	"Draft," Mar. 1, 1944, 1.p Increasing concern with the draft.
58.	"Draft," Mar. 7, 1944, 1 p Block meetings and petitions to the President regarding selective service.
59.	"Draft," Mar. 9, 1944, 2 pp Tactics employed by the Fair Play Committee leaders; confusion over petitions; anti-draft activity now more open.
60.	"Fair Play Connittee," Mar. 18, 1944, 1 p FPC's activities rated as subversive by the administration.
61.	Notes on reactions to draft articles in Japanese language news- papers, Mar. 18, 1944, 1 p.
62.	"Change of Policy of FPC," Mar. 18, 1944, 1 p FPC leaders recruiting membership now on basis of boys willing to respond to draft if, discrimination is removed instead of earlier appeal that FPC would keep them out of army.
63.	Note on increased circulation of <u>Rocky Shinpo</u> , Japanese language newspaper, Mar. 22, 1944, 1 p.
- 64.	"The Council and FPC," Mar. 22, 1944, 1 p Friction between the Community Council and Fair Play Committee leaders.
65.	"Monthly Report for March, 1944," Apr. 1, 1944.
66.	"Fair Play Committee," Mar. 18, 1944, 1 p Characterization of a FPC leader as an enotionally sick intellectual.
67.	Two papers on requests for repatriation, "Factors Motivating Requests for Repatriation," Apr. 11, 1944, 6 pp., and "Report on Factors Motivating Requests for Repatriation," Apr. 10, 1944, 3 pp Includes graphs and tables, with analysis and comments.
68.	"FPC," Apr. 14, 1944, 1 p Reactions of several persons who were solicited for contributions to FPC.
69.	"Honoring Draftees," Apr. 14, 1944, 1 p Block parties for draftees.
70.	"Further Reactions to Selective Service at Heart Mountain, March 16 - April 7," Apr. 15, 1944, 44 pp Chronological account of developments to date; activities of Fair Play
-	Connittee; steps taken by the administration; strained re lations between FPC and the Community Council; FPC's attempts at rabble rousing; arrests and reactions; removal of FPC leaders to Tule Lake; shift in leadership; trends in favor.
	of the draft; decline of influence of FPC; analysis of FPC, history and program; theories on what will happen to those who fail to respond to draft orders; the role of <u>Rocky Shimpo</u> ; attitudes of Issei and Nisci; reasons for anti-draft movement; the role of the Community Council; those who favor accepting the draft; miscellaneous comments.

- 71. "Chronology of FPC Activities," Apr. 15, 1944, 4 pp. Dated entries from October, 1943, to April 5, 1944.
- 72. "Relocation and Evacuee Attitudes toward WRA," April 18, 1944, l p. - An evacuee expresses the general distrust of WRA and its policies.
- 73. "Evacuation," Apr. 18, 1944, 1 p. Connents from an evacuee student of international relations who claims he was not surprised at evacuation.
- 74. "Monthly Report for April, 1944," Apr. 29, 1944, 2 pp. -Summary of rise and decline of the influence of the Fair Play Committee.
- 75. "Studies under Way or in Prospect in the Near Future," May 6, 1944, 2 pp. Community analysis projects.
- 76. "Responses to Selective Service," May 22, 1944, 9 pp. "Those. Who Failed to Report Compared with Those Who Did Report," by age, marital status, education, pre-evacuation residence, religion, and registration answers. Three tables.
- \*77. "The Reaction of Heart Mountain to the Opening of Selective Service to Nisei," May 24, 1944, 31 pp. - Chronology of events relating to Selective Service, and reactions; growth of opposition to the draft; organization and activities of the Fair Play Committee; activities of the Community Council. \*Mineographed and issued as Project Analysis Series No. 15, Apr. 1, 1944, 14 pp. copy attached.
- .78. "Evacuee's Recollections of Post-Pearl Harbor and Pre-Evacuation Experiences," June, 1944, 17 pp. - By a young Issei who cane to the United States as a child.
  - 79. "Relocation Program," June, 1944, 10 pp. Convents and criticisms on the relocation program by an evacuee assistant analyst
  - 80. "Japanese Music and Drama," June 2, 1944, 2 pp. Notes on Japanese music drama in Japan and in America, by an evacuee.
  - 81. "Block Farewell Parties," June 7, 1944, 1 p.
- 82. "Meetings on Future Opportunities in Japan's New Empire," June 7, 1944, 1 p.
- 83. Japanese radio reports, June 7, 1944, 1 p.
- 84. Attitude towards Block Managers, June 7, 1944, 1 p.
- 85. Issei interest in war news, June 8, 1944, 1 p.
- 86. "Relocation Interviews," June 8, 1944, 1 p. Some reasons for resident objections to them.
- 87. "Relocation," June 8, 1944, 1 p. Unsatisfactory wages and working conditions of evacueus on seasonal leave.

88.	"Fanily'," June 10', 1944', 1 p A mother's comment on son's behavior.
89.	"Staff-Evacuee Relations," June 10, 1944, 1 p.
90.	"Return to Coast," June 13 and 16, 1944, 1 p Effect of West Coast opening on those already relocated.
91.	"Return to Coast," June 13 and 16, 1944, 2 p Japanese farmers in San Jose.
92.	"Return to Coast," June 16, 1944, 1 p Reasons for possible early return of landowners, foremen, and businessmen by a resident.
	"Proposed Evacuee Conference," June 16, 1944, 5 pp Tentative suggestions regarding agenda. Convents and explanation by Analyst.
94.	"Euddhist Leaders," June 18, 1944, 2 pp.
95.	"Monthly Report for June, 1944," June 30, 1944, 2 pp Rasi- dent transfers from Jerome; attitudes of family and others toward. Heart Mountain draft delinquent trial; Fair Play Com- mittee.
96.	"Relocation Plan," July 13, 1944, 2 pp A proposal for guaranteed security in relocation by a resident.
97.	"Rumors About Community Enterprises," July 13, 1944, 2 pp.
98.	"Wages for Councilmen," July 15, 1944, 7 pp On abolition of block coordinator positions.
99.	"Wages for Councilmen," July 18, 1944, 1 p.
100.	"Pay for Councilnen," July 19, 1944, 3 pp Attitudes Toward Points of View, Abolition of coordinator jobs and work per- formance.
101.	"Return to Coast," July 20, 1944, 1 p Three men discuss their own cases.
102.	"Pay for Councilnen," July 21, 1944, 1 p Employment for councilmen.
103.	Copy of letter from Heart Mountain analyst to Tule lake Analyst regarding education enrollment figures, July 22, 1944,1 p.
104.	"Fair Play Committee," July 26, 1944, 2 pp Present activi- ties.
105.	"Pay for Councilnen," July 29; 1944, 2 pp Chronology of events concerning abolition of coordinators, from July 13 to 25, 1943.

2 1

.....

-42-

- "Monthly Report for July, 1944," July 31, 1944, 3 pp. Two tragedies; Community Enterprises; changes in Community Govern-ment; the Fair Play Committee; attitudes toward world and war; 106. Bon Odori. "Regional Differences in Japan," August, 1944, 1 p. - Evacuee opinions about Kyushu, Okinawa, Hiroshima and Northern people. 107. 108. "Issei Parents-Nisei Children and the War," August, 1944, 2 pp. 109. -"Reasons for Taking Utai," August, 1944, 1 p. 110. "Family," August, 1944, 1 p. - on surnames. 111. "Miscellaneous," August, 1944, 1 p. - Notes on moxa treatment. "War and Army Service," Aug. 1, 1944, 2 pp. - Attitudes of ... 112. parents of draft resisters. 113. "Menorial Service," Aug. 1, 1944, 1 p. 114. "Community Government," Aug. 5, 1944, 2 pp. - Election of councilnen. 115. "West Coast," Aug. 10, 1944, 1 p. - Japanese from Oakland area.
- 116. "Reactions to the Abolition of the Position of Block Coordintor," Aug. 10, 1944, 30 pp. - Chronology of main relevant events; background; the reaction; a theory of government in a relocation center; analyst's opinions and suggestions.
- 117. "Suggestions for the Agenda of the Conference of Community Analysts to be Held in Denver, September 7-13, 1944," Aug. 15, 1944, 3 pp. Reply from Washington Analyst, Aug. 23, 1944, 1 p., is attached.
- 118. "Return to Coast 37 Case Histories," Aug. 16, 1944, 35 pp.
- 119. "Relocation Story," Aug. 21, 1944, 31 pp. An evacuee's story on his attempts to relocate, bringing out the difficulties created by the application of leave regulations to this particular case. Extended comments and analysis of Analyst.
- 120. "West Coast," Aug. 22, 1944, 1 p. A rumor about West Coast. opening.
- 121. "Community Government," Aug. 22, 1944, 1 p. Notes on Council meeting.
- 122.. "Community Enterprises," Aug. 22, 1944, 4 pp. Utilization of center profits, present trustees, and runors.
- 123. "Community Government," Aug. 23, 1944, 1 p. Project Attorney's decision on what constitutes a Council.

- 124. "Community Government," Aug. 26, 1944, 1 p. Employment for ex-councilmen.
- 125. "Community Government," Aug. 30, 1944, 3 pp. On abolition of coordinator jobs.
- 126. "Community Enterprises," Aug. 30, 1944, 4 pp. Election of a Trust Committee.
- 127. "Religion," Aug. 31, 1944, 1 p. space coordination in Community Activities.
- 128. "Monthly Report for August, 1944," Aug. 31, 1944, 2 pp. Work of Community Analysis Section.
- 129. "Community Government at Heart Mountain: Paper Read by Community Analyst at Denver Analysts' Conference," September, 1944 4 pp.
- 130. "Community Government;" Sept. 1, 1944, 1 p. Prospects for a Council.
- 131. "Community Government," Sept. 2 and 4, 1944, 5 pp. Meetings of Council of 7.
- 132. "Community Government," Sept. 5, 1944, 3 pp. Meeting of ex-Council.
- 133. Copy of letter from resident to Analyst on Community Council with following contained headings: Domination by the Administration; Block Coordinator is a Position by Itself; Committee System that is Periled; What a Committee Member Does; One Day Diary of a Councilman (September 6); What the Food Committee Does; Mr. Anderson's Suggestion; Committee System Justified; What Councilmen Think About the New WRA Decision; Work Without Pay; Conclusion; Labor Recruiting and Councilmen; Block Coordinator or Manpower Commissioner, Sept. 8, 1944, 19 pp.

Labout."

- 134. "Okinawa," Sept. 9, 1944, 1 p.
- 135. "War," Sept. 9, 1944, 1 p.
- 136. "Relocation," Sept. 9, 1944, 1 p.
- 137. "Coal," Sept. 10, 1944, 3 pp. Interview with resident foreman of coal crew.
- 138. "Labor-Material," Sept. 13, 1944, 5 pp. Notes on September 12 Council meeting; statistical information on employable residents.
- 139. "Recommendations in the Event of Opening the West Coast as Discussed by Community Analysts at Denver Conference," Sept. 13, 1944, 6 pp. - Probable effects in the centers of the announcement; specific problems of various groups in relation to West Coast resettlement; recommendations on facilitating resettlement in West Coast areas.

- 140. "Notes for Weekly Report," Sept. 16, 1944, 1 p.
- 141. "Community Enterprises," Sept. 16, 1944, 1 p. Trust Committee meeting.

-45-

142. "West Coast," Sept. 19, 1944, 1 p.

.143. "The Poston Plan," Sept. 19, 1944, 4 pp. - On mess hall feeding. Adaptability to Heart Mountain Center, the result it may produce, another plan, and the system at Granada. <u>Rocky</u> <u>Nippo</u> news clipping on Poston unification of mess halls is attached.

144. "Community Enterprises," Sept. 22, 1944, 2 pp. - Discussion of Co-op campaign.

145. "Opening of the West Coast and Closing of the Centers," Sept. 22, 1944, 3 pp. - Analyst highlights some of the points in a report drawn up by the Analysts at their recent conference on West Coast opening and center closing, and gives his recommendations.

- 146. "Community Government," Sept. 26, 1944, 4 pp. Block chairmen and Councilmen system.
  - 147. "Monthly Report for September, 1944," Sept. 30, 1944, 2 pp. -Community government and Community Enterprises.
  - 148. "Community Enterprises," Oct. 2, 1944, 2 pp. Trustees and voting for referendum.
  - 149. "Welfare," Oct. 4, 1944, 3 pp. Compensation for internees and evacuees in camps.
  - 150. "Coal," Oct. 8, 1944, 4 pp. Coal crew and volunteers, and coal distribution. Mimeographed list of coal workers attached.
  - 151. "Eta," Oct. 9, 1944, 3 pp. Notes on Eta and attitudes toward them.
  - 152. "Community Enterprises," Oct. 10, 1944, 1 p. Interview with two Trust committeemen about Co-op voting.
  - 153. "Community Enterprises," Oct. 16, 1944, 3 pp. Meeting of Trust Committee.
  - 154. "Trust Committee," Oct. 27, 1944, 2 pp.

3

- 155. "Block 23 Trouble," Oct. 27, 1944, 3 pp. Petition for recall of a councilman.
- 156. Power of Project Director to conduct criminal hearings, Oct. 27, 1944, 2, pp.
- 157. "Monthly Report for October, 1944," Oct. 31, 1944, 2 pp. Coal shortage and the Fair Play Committee.

- 158. "Opening the Coast and Closing the Centers," Nov. 7, 1944, 2 pp. - Safety of Issei on the Coast.
- 159. "Opening the Coast and Closing the Centers," Nov. 14, 1944, 3 pp. - Block reactions to center closing.
- 160. "West Coast," Nov. 22, 1944, 2 pp. Evacuee reports on re-. cent trip to California.
- 161. "The Penal Code of Japan," Nov. 27, 1944, 2 pp. Penalties for Japanese living in enemy country during a war.
- 162. "Monthly Report for November, 1944," Nov. 30, 1944, 1 p. -Analyst's activities.
- 163. "Ryoichi Fujii's Program to Reorient Issei Thinking, With Added Comments on the War as the Issei Now View It," Nov. 14, 1944, 7 pp. Letter from Chief, Washington Community Management, to Project Director, Oct. 25, 1944, requesting more information, is added.
- 164. "Why I Feel Responsible for My Parents," Dec. 2, 1944, 6 pp: -A Nisei girl's story on why her marriage failed. Comments by Analyst.
- 165. "Closing Centers," Dec. 2, 1944, 2 pp. Meeting of Committee for Study of the Opening of the West Coast.
- 166. "A Comparative Study of the Evacuation of Persons of Japanese Ancestry," Dec. 6, 1944, 8 pp. - The problems of a projected study; the program of study; staff, time, and cost; the relations of this study to other studies.
- 167. "Letter of Condolence," Dec. 8, 1944, 3 pp. Community Council's letter to parents of son killed in action. Also part of a conversation with father about his volunteer son.
- 168. "Relocation Pamphlet," Dec. 18, 1944, 7 pp. Evacuee criticisms toward Japanese written relocation pamphlet issued by Washington Relocation Division. Comments by Analyst. Relocation pamphlet attached.
- 169. "Closing Centers," Dec. 27, 1944, 1 p. Liquidation of Community Enterprises.

an engine

- 170. "Closing Centers," Jan. 1, 1945, 1 p. Center closing rumor. 4
- 171. "Monthly Report for December, 1944," Jan. 1, 1945, 2 pp. -Pre-announcement and post-announcement period; Criminal Code of Japan.
- 172. "Closing Centers," Jan. 1-27, 1945, 28 pp. Miscellaneous reports on closing of centers.

the state of the s

- 173. "Approval of Relocation Plans," Jan. 6, 1945, 5 pp. Case of a Nisei boy's attempts to obtain approval to relocate to Salt Lake. Analyst's observations.
- 174. "Hood River Group," Jan. 17, 1945, 1 p. Copy of news item entitled, "Hood River Probes 'Threat' to Japs," and Analyst comments.
- 175. "The Program of the Study Committee at Heart Mountain," Jan. 18, 1945, 5 pp. - Evacuee requests in connection with the closing of center. Analyst's comments on the Study Committee and its program.
- 176. "Community Enterprises," Jan. 23, 1945, 5 pp. Appropriation of expenses for delegates to conference from funds of Community Enterprises.
- 177. "How It Feels to be An Issei," Jan. 24, 1945, 3 pp.

3

9

D

- 178. "Closing Centers How It Looks to the Issei," Jan. 29, 1945, 5 pp.
- 179. "Monthly Report for January, 1945," Jan. 31, 1945, 2 pp. -Study Committee, and relocation planning by groups.
- 180. Agricultural difficulties on West Coast, Feb. 6, 1945, 3 pp.
- 181. "The Inter-Center Conference Freview," Feb. 15, 1945, 8 pp. -Purpose of the conference; attitudes toward the conference and the delegates; strategy; WRA's problem.
- 182. "Monthly Report for February, 1945," Feb. 28, 1945, 2 pp. -Inter-Center Conference preparations, and the visit of the Director.
- 183. "Some Things About the Relocating Advising Setup," Feb. 28, 1945, 4 pp.
- 184. "Closing Centers -- Inter-Center Conference," Mar. 7, 1945, 3 pp. - Brief notes and attitudes of different delegations on first three meetings.
- 185. "Closing Centers," Mar. 13, 1945, 6 pp. Conversation with two Councilmen about center closing and government responsibilities.
- 186. "Monthly Report for March, 1945," Mar. 31, 1945, 1 p. Responses to closing program.
- 187. Copy of a letter from Heart Mountain Analyst to Poston Analyst reporting on current center happenings, and inquiries about Poston activities. Apr. 12, 1945, 5 pp.
- 188. "Monthly Report for April, 1945," Apr. 30, 1945, 2 pp. Comparison of relocation for month of March and April.

- 158. "Opening the Coast and Closing the Centers," Nov. 7, 1944, 2 pp. - Safety of Issei on the Coast.
- 159. "Opening the Coast and Closing the Centers," Nov. 14, 1944, 3 pp. - Block reactions to center closing.
- 160. "West Coast," Nov. 22, 1944, 2 pp. Evacuee reports on recent trip to California.
- 161. "The Penal Code of Japan," Nov. 27, 1944, 2 pp. Penalties for Japanese living in enemy country during a war.
- 162. "Monthly Report for November, 1944," Nov. 30, 1944, 1 p. -Analyst's activities.
- 163. "Ryoichi Fujii's Program to Reorient Issei Thinking, With Added Comments on the War as the Issei Now View It," Nov. 14, 1944, 7 pp. Letter from Chief, Washington Community Management, to Project Director, Oct. 25, 1944, requesting more information, is added.
- 164. "Why I Feel Responsible for My Parents," Dec. 2, 1944, 6 pp. -A Nisei girl's story on why her marriage failed. Comments by Analyst.
- 165. "Closing Centers," Dec. 2, 1944, 2 pp. Meeting of Committee for Study of the Opening of the West Coast.
- 166. "A Comparative Study of the Evacuation of Persons of Japanese Ancestry," Dec. 6, 1944, 8 pp. - The problems of a projected study; the program of study; staff, time, and cost; the relations of this study to other studies.
- 167. "Letter of Condolence," Dec. 8, 1944, 3 pp. Community Council's letter to parents of son killed in action. Also part of a conversation with father about his volunteer son.
- 168. "Relocation Pamphlet," Dec. 18, 1944, 7 pp. Evacuee criticisms toward Japanese written relocation pamphlet issued by Washington Relocation Division. Comments by Analyst. Relocation pamphlet attached.
- 169. "Closing Centers," Dec. 27, 1944, 1 p. Liquidation of Community Enterprises.
- 170. "Closing Centers," Jan. 1, 1945, 1 p. Center closing rumor. 4

- 171. "Monthly Report for December, 1944," Jan. 1, 1945, 2 pp. -Pre-announcement and post-announcement period; Criminal Code of Japan.
- 172. "Closing Centers," Jan. 1-27, 1945, 28 pp. Miscellaneous reports on closing of centers.

- 173. "Approval of Relocation Plans," Jan. 6, 1945, 5 pp. Case of a Nisei boy's attempts to obtain approval to relocate to Salt Lake. Analyst's observations.
- 174. "Hood River Group," Jan. 17, 1945, 1 p. Copy of news item entitled, "Hood River Probes 'Threat' to Japs," and Analyst comments.
- 175. "The Program of the Study Committee at Heart Mountain," Jan. 18, 1945, 5 pp. - Evacuee requests in connection with the closing of center. Analyst's comments on the Study Committee and its program.
- 176. "Community Enterprises," Jan. 23, 1945, 5 pp. Appropriation of expenses for delegates to conference from funds of Community Enterprises.
- 177. "How It Feels to be An Issei," Jan. 24, 1945, 3 pp.

0

- 178. "Closing Centers How It Looks to the Issei," Jan. 29, 1945, 5 pp.
  - 179. "Monthly Report for January, 1945," Jan. 31, 1945, 2 pp. -Study Committee, and relocation planning by groups.
  - 180. Agricultural difficulties on West Coast, Feb. 6, 1945, 3 pp.
  - 181. "The Inter-Center Conference Preview," Feb. 15, 1945, 8 pp. -Purpose of the conference; attitudes toward the conference and the delegates; strategy; WRA's problem.
  - 182. "Monthly Report for February, 1945," Feb. 28, 1945, 2 pp. -Inter-Center Conference preparations, and the visit of the Director.
  - 183. "Some Things About the Relocating Advising Setup," Feb. 28, 1945, 4 pp.
  - 184. "Closing Centers -- Inter-Center Conference," Mar. 7, 1945, 3 pp. - Brief notes and attitudes of different delegations on first three meetings.
  - 185. "Closing Centers," Mar. 13, 1945, 6 pp. Conversation with two Councilmen about center closing and government responsibilities.
  - 186. "Monthly Report for March, 1945," Mar. 31, 1945, 1 p. Responses to closing program.
  - 187. Copy of a letter from Heart Mountain Analyst to Poston Analyst reporting on current center happonings, and inquiries about Poston activities. Apr. 12, 1945, 5 pp.
  - 188. "Monthly Report for April, 1945," Apr. 30, 1945, 2 pp. Comparison of relocation for month of March and April.

- 189. "Monthly Report for May, 1945," May 31, 1945, 2 pp. Relocation trend.
- 190. "Monthly Report for June, 1945," July 2, 1945, 1 p Issei resident diary.
- 191. "Monthly Report for July, 1945," July 31, 1945, 1 p. Final report of Community Analysis Section.
- 192. Copy of a letter from Analyst to former Assistant Project Director now Gila Project Director giving general impressions and comparisons of Poston, Minidoka, Topaz, and Heart Mountain centers recently visited, Oct. 2, 1945, 12 pp.
- 193. "The Families of Block X," Nov. 19, 1945, 69 pp. A study on how a sample of residents were thinking about relocation as revealed in their talks with neighbors. Also shows the range and variety of families living together in a block and indicates something of the block organization and functioning.
- 194. Final Report of the Community Analyst Physical framework of Heart Mountain; description of population; moving in period; segregation; settling down; getting out.

Several of the reports were prepared in whole or in part by the evacuee members of the Community Analysis Section. Among the assistant Analysts were K. Hatchimonji, M. Funabiki, and S. R. Nishimoto.

. The second section of the second second

A 12 4 3

. .

10 Mar 18 - 10

· · · · · · · ·

# MAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY Washington

# August 14, 1943

## BIELIOGRAFHY ON WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY, JAPANESE AND JAPANESE AMERICANS

## PART III

# OGTOBER 1942 - JULY 1943

This biblicgraphy includes material published between October 1942 and July 1945 on the War Relocation Authority, the Japanese, and Japanese-Americans in the United States and Hawaii. Magazine. articles, newspaper Scature articles, panphlets, leaflets, relocation center magazines, books, manuscripts, and published bibliographies are included.

SIGNED ARDIGLES	p: 1	
I, Magazines	p. 1	
II. Newspaper Feature Articles	p. 13	
UNSIGNED ARTICLES AND SHORT ITEMS	p. 17	
I. Magazines	p: 17	
II. Newspaper Feature Articles	p. 27	
PAMPHLETS, BOOKS, MAGAZINES AND MANUSCRIPTS		
WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY DOCUMENTS		
BIBLIOGRAPHIES		

C-0370-Pl of 34 NOBU-COS-WP

# BIBLIOGRAPHY ON WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY, JAPANESE AND JAPANESE AMERICAUS OCTOBER 1940 - JULY 1943

### SIGNED ARFICLES

### I. Magazines

- Abe, Bernice N., "A Student Speaks", Motive, Vol. 3, No. 5, January 1943, p. 37, - A student tells of her experience in evacuation and her college life.
- Adams, Lucy W., "Education in the Relocation Conters", <u>California Journal of</u> <u>Secondary Education</u>, December 1942, p. 477. - Article by Chief of Community Services at Manzanas Relocation Center.
- Ade, Lester K., "War Relection Centers: educational program for evacuees of Japanese ancestry", <u>Education for Victory</u>, Vol. 9, No. 18, November 16, 1942, pp. 7-9, - Mistory of education written by Education Consultant, War Relocation Authority. Stress laid on school set-up in relocation centers giving program and function.
- Allbright, B. F., "Impact of War on Teacher Flacement Service", <u>Manpower Re-</u> <u>view</u>, Vol. 10, No. 2, February 1945, p. 11. - Recruitment of teachers for WRA in the State of Arkansas.
- Anderson, H. Hargaret, "Get The Evacuees Cut", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, Fo. 4, Summer, 1943, p. 65. - A challenge that if we really believe in democracy we should recognize the need for and difficulties of the relocation program and assist it.
- Armstrong, H. C., "Americans-to be or not to be", <u>Procressive Education</u>, Vol. 20, No. 1, January 1943, p. 12. - Fart played by education in continuing the Americanization process of the Fisei.
- Barstow, Robbins W., "Side-Lights on a Service Committee Assignment", <u>The</u> <u>American Friend</u>, Vol. 31, No. 5, March 11, 1943, p. 90. - Favorable impressions of Japanese Americans. Work of WRA. Hed to counteract projudices amphasized.
- Barstow, Joe M., "Diamond Fields to Let", <u>The Commission</u>, Vol. 6, No. 5, March 1943. - Former missionary to Japan tells of his experience as Chaplain in the all-Japanese army unit.
- Beatty, Willard W., "Democracy at the Gross Reads", <u>American Teacher</u>, (also printed in Indian Education, January 1943, p. 5) November 1942, pp. 8-10. -History of evacuation, description of relocation centers, (especially education facilities and needs). The Director of Education of the U. S. Indian Service points out that the move to deprive Japanese Americans of citizenship is a threat to every minority group in the U. S. and to democracy itself.

- Beatty, Willard W., "What is Your Citizenship Worth?", Frontiers of Democracy, Vol. 9, No. 72, Forember 15, 1942, pp. 34-35. - Taking away citizenship of Japanese Americans would threaten the citizenship of every other group in the United States, especially minority groups.
- Beatty, Willard W., "What Makes an American", National Education Association Journal, February 1943, p. 55. - Describes evacuation and relocation centers and warns against depriving Nisei of citizenship and making this war a racial war.
- Benedict, Ruth, "Mature Builds no Barriers", Asia and the Americas, Vol. 42, No. 12, December 1942 - Brazil doesn't classify individuals by "race" but by achievement, United States might look toward Brazil for enlightenment. Article by Associate Professor of Anthropology, Columbia University.
- Bennett, John C., "Dealings with Japanese Evacuees". Christianity and Crisis, Vol. 2, No. 18, Evember 2, 1942. - Placing all Japanese and Japanese Americans in relevation centers gives the public the idea that they are all dangerous. Therefore the writer advises dividing the evacuees into three groups, loyal, disloyal and those about whom not much is known. All but the proven disloyal should be released after investigation.
- Bigelow, John, "Minidoka", St. Anthony Messenger, June 1, 1943. Discussion of the activities of the Oatholic Church at Minidoka.
- Bloom, Leonard, "Familial Problems and the Japanese Removal", <u>Research Studies</u>, State College of Washington, Vol. 2, 1943, pp. 21-26.
- Bogardus, Eacry S., "Culture Conflicts in Relocation Centers", Sociology and Social Research, Vol. 27, No. 5, May-June 1943, pp. 381-390.
- Bouslog, Charles S., "Hawein Shows Japan, and Asia", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, Vol. 43, No. 2, February 1943, pp. 107-10, - Democratic handling of "Japanese problems" in Hawaii has resulted in a loyal group of Japanese Americans contributing a great deal to the war and developing leadership.
- Breed, C. E., "All But Blind", <u>Library Journal</u>, Vol. 68, No. 3, February 1, 1943, p. 119. - The supervising librarian of San Diego Public Library discussos race prejudice and the evacuation including a description of the 4th of July celebration in Tanforan Assembly Center.
- Brown, Sterling W. and Jones, Willis, "Test Case for Democracy", <u>Christian-</u> <u>Evencelist</u>, Vol. 81, No. 16, April 21, 1943. - Relocation of Japanese to communities with special emphasis on student relocation.
- Calkins, Clinch, Wartime Attorney General", <u>Survey Graphic</u>, Vol. 31, No. 10, October 1942. - One paragraph in this article is on evacuation. The Attorney General resisted for some time writing the executive order to evacuate the West Coast. He refused to write a similar order for the East coast.

C--C370--P4-BU-COS-WP

Chamberlain, William Henry, "Civil Liberties, Slogan or Reality?" Christian Century, Vol. 40, No. 2, January 13, 1945. - The article cites examples of curtailment of civil liberties during the war and the evacuation is among them.

- Clark, Blake, "Some Japaness in Hawaii", Asia and the Americas, December 1942. Description of loyal Japanese Americans in Hawaii.
- Clark, Blake, "U. S. Soldiers with Japanese Eaces", <u>Readers Digest</u>, Vol. 42, No. 250, February 1, 1943, pp. 125-27. - Nisei soldiers from Hawaii train in Wisconsin. The author of "Remember Pearl Harbor" describes the group.
- Coe, George Albert, "Japanese Student Relocation", <u>International Journal of</u> <u>Religious Education</u>, Vol. 19, No. 2, October 1942. - Discussion of the work of the National Japanese American Student Relocation Council.
- Coggins, Cecil Henry, "The Japanese American in Hawaii", <u>Harpers</u>, June 1943, pp. 75-83. - Pressure in Hawaii for anti-Nisei action, post-Pearl Harbor, the registration and volunteering in the American Army of Japanese Americans are described. The article refers to WRA as administering "a thankless task".
- Curne, Henry H., "Japanese Incident", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. 109, No. 51, December 23, 1942, pp. 1593-4. - A Methodist minister narrates the attack of a Filipino on a Japanese American and the Christian reaction of the latter.
- Cummings, Franklin, "Are the Nisci Good Americans?", Tomorrow, Vol. 2, No. 8, April 1943. - The author comments that the Nisci are as good Americans as the Caucasians and should be well-treated in order that they will not turn against the concepts of democracy.
- Dakan, E. L., "Rolocated Japs as a Source of Farm Help", <u>Ohio Farmer</u>, May 15, 1943, p. 5. - History of WRA and its policy of resettlement is explained. A persuasive appeal is made to the Ohio farmers to hire Japanese evacuees and dismiss prejudice against the loyal evacuee.
- Dean, George D., "Jap Relocation Centers to Have Own Papers", Editor and Publisher, Vcl. 75, No. 45, November 7, 1942. - A former WRA employee tells of the newspapers of the centers, how they are to be run, and the principles of freedom of press involved.
- Donohugh, Carol, "Churches to Help"Resettle Japanese", The Methodist Woman, Vol. 3, No. 8, April 1, 1943, p. 12. - Church assistance plans in each community in the promotion of the relocation program related.
- Douglass, A. A., "Education of Japanese at War Relocation Centers", <u>California</u> Schools, December 1942, pp. 261-2.

C-0370-P5-BU-COS-WP

- 3 -

- Ernst, Charles and Mori, Cashio, "Japanese American Cooperation in the War Effort", Fublic Volt re, Chicago, Vol. 1, No. 5, May 1943, pp. 134-140. -The Project Director and historian of Central Utah Relocation Center present a general description of the center and the legal background of WRA.
- Fante, John, Mary Osaka, I Love You", <u>Good Housekeeping</u>, (fiction) Vol. 115, No. 4, October 1942, p. 40. - Story of Misei girl married to a Filipino and the conflicts arising from the two groups.
  - Forley, Miriam S., "Reeducating Japan", <u>Far Eastern Survey</u>, Institute of Pacific Relations, Vol. 12, No. 8, April 19, 1943, p.75 - Reeducating people of Japan possible as they are not inherently anti-social as has been proved by the Japanese Americans who have absorbed the democratic doctrines well.
  - Loughberson, Mary A., "Democracy on Trial", <u>Fellowship</u>, Vol. 9, No. 5, May 1943. -The case of Gordon Hirabayashi.

Fertig, Fred, "Hardest Test of Christian Faith", World Call, November 1942.

- Fisher, Dorothy Canfield, "Exiles in America", <u>Christian Herald</u>, Vol. 66, No. 4, April 1943, p. 37. - Outline of the assistance church groups can give to the evacuees at the relocation centers and those relocated.
- Fisher, Galen M., "Seams that have Gaped under Wartime Heat", <u>Religious Educa-</u> <u>tion</u>, Vol. 37, No. 5, September-October 1942, p. 273. - The writer discusses prejudice and ignorance behind the evacuation and the hope in the relocation program to restore the self-respect and faith of the evacuees. He defines the contribution religious leaders can make in helping toward the success of relocation.
- Fisher, Galen M., "Japanese Colony: Success Story" (Fred Wada's colony, Wasatch County, Utah) <u>Survey Graphic</u>, Vol. 32, No. 2, February 1943, pp. 41-59. - Success of Fred Wada's colony relocated (pre-evacuation) in Utah in order to raise food for the war is presented by the author, Secretary of Committee on National Security and Fair Play.
- Fisher, Lloyd H., . "The War and California Agriculture", <u>Commonwealth</u>, Vol. 18, No. 24, June 15, 1943. - Effect of loss of Japanese in agriculture in California.
- Fistere, Harold S., "Relocating a People", <u>Our Book Good Will Magazine</u>, Vol. 3, No. 3, March 1943, pp. 9-10. - The Relocation Supervisor of Cleveland gives the reasons for evacuation, a description of 'relocation centers, and the democratic thinking behind relocation and the resettlement group.
- Foote, Caleb, "Democracy in Detention", <u>Fellovshin</u>, Vol. 8, No. 12, December 1942, pp. 205-207, - Impression of Heart Mountain Relocation Center related with emphasis on the psychological and social results of evacuation upon the evacuees. Stresses need for accelerated relocation.

C-0370-P6-BU-COS-WP

Frase, Robert W., "Relocating a People", <u>Cormon Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, y. 67. - Evacuation background and practical aspects and considerations in relocation explained by the head of the Urban Enployment Section, WRA.

- 5 - - -

- Freeman, Miller, "Eight Points of Approach to the Problem of the Japanese in America", <u>Mining World</u>, March 1943, pp. 18-19.
- Freeman, Miller, "Jap Question; Vital Post-War Issue Can Be Solved", Western Canner and Packer, March 1943, pp. 24-26.
- French, William F., "Danger Kibei", <u>Pic</u>, Vol. 14, No. 1, July 6, 1943. The Kibei are characterized as dangerous 5th columnists and saboteurs influencing the Issei and the Nisei.
- Friedman, Lucille, "Training Japanese-Americans for Tomorrow", Business Education World, Vol. 23, No. 5, January 1943, pp. 256-57. - Report that the nim of the Granada school system is not merely to teach subject matter but to help the students adjust and prepare for normal living after the war. Written by the Commerce teacher at Granada Relocation Center.
- Gerken, Edna A., "Health Education in a War Relocation Project, Poston, Arizona", <u>American Journal of Fublic Health and the Nation's Health</u>, Vol. 33, No. 4, April 1943, pp. 357-61. - The supervisor of Health Education, Indian Service, now at Colorado River Relocation Center, presents a picture of that center with special emphasis on the organization of public health facilities.
- Goulston, Frederick L., "American Born Japanese in Garage Jobs", Ford Field <u>Trade Journal</u>, May 1945. - Article about the Endo brothers who are working in a Milwaukee garage. Racial prejudice has no place in a war for democracy.
- Hall, Perry B., "Resettlement of our Japanese Americans", <u>Highlights</u>, Vol. 4, No. 1, Merch 1945, n. 4. Organization of social work agencies within a community to assist the evacuees in resettling.
- Hascall, Tad, "I Teach Music to These Japanese", The School Musician, Vol. 14, No. 7, March 1943, 5. 6. - Instrument music classes in Granada Relocation Center reported by the director of instrument music of that center.
- Havighurst, Robert J., "Educating Japanese Americans", <u>School Review</u>, Vol. 101, No. 2, February 1943, p. 73. - A short item on the educational facilities planned for the relocation centers.
- Heckleman, F. W., "Dislocation, Evacuation, Relocation", Motive, Vol. 3, No. 5, January 1943, p. 36. - Church work with the Japanese and the morale of these people.

- Eoffman, B. P., "Our Japanese Brethnen", <u>Advent Review and Sabbath Herald</u>; Vol. 119, No. 43, October 22, 1942. - An Adventist visits relocation centers and assembly centers to consult with fellow-religionists. He finds the conditions in the centers humane.
- Hoke, John C., "The Intramural Softball Program at Amache", The Athletic Journal, Vol. 23, No. 9, May 1943, p. 24. - Importance of softball in winter scholastic sports and the Granada Relocation Center program is discussed by the health and physical education instructor of Amache High School.
- Hosokawa, Robert, "An American with a Japanese Face", <u>Christian Science</u> <u>Monitor, Magazine Section</u>, May 22, 1943, pp. 3-13. - Observations and reactions to the problem of resettlement by a former evacuec.
- Eull, Angus C., Jr., "A Japanese Invasion of Colorado", <u>Missions</u>, Vol. 34, No. 3, March 1945, p. 152. - Moving of the U. S. Navy Japanese Language School to Boulder, Colorado (University of Colorado) because of evacuation. The reception of Japanese Americans by church people in that city is related.
- Hume, Ted, "Break the Bottleneck", <u>Intercollegian</u>, Vol. 60, No. 1, October 1942; p. 14. - Need for more assistance in the student relocation program stressed.
- Eunter, Joseph B., "In our Midst-War Relocation Centers", Journal of Arkansas Education, Vol. 16, No. 4, December 1942, pp. 4-5. - The Chief of Community Services of Rohwer Relocation Center recounts the history of the arrival of the Japanese in the United States and the evacuation. The author sees the WRA program as a challenge to preserve the democratic spirit among loyal Americans of Japanese ancestry.
- Jones, Stanley E., "Christian Church and the Japanese Americans", <u>Living Church</u>, Vol. 106, No. 13, March 28, 1943, p. 10. - The work of the Christian Church in assisting with the evacuation and with the resettlement program is presented by a minister who has preached at many centers.
- Jones, Stanley E., "The Churches Must Act Resettlement of Japanese Americans is a Challenge to Christians", <u>World Cell</u>, Vol. 25, No. 4, April 1943, p. 11. - Same as the article listed above in <u>Living Church</u>, March 28, 1943.
- Jones, Stella K., "Little Kauai in the War", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, Vol. 45, No. 2, February 1943, pp. 111-14. - Treatment of Japanese by other groups on Kauai Island, Hawaii.
- Kallenberg, Jean, "Some Aspects of Controlled Evacuation of Japanese on the West Coast", <u>Family</u>, October 1942, pp. 252-34.

C-0370-P8-BU-COS-WP

- Kerekes, Frank T., "They are Our Brethren", <u>Monthly Record</u>, (published by the inmates of the Connecticut State Prison) March 1943. - An explanation of the reasons the Nisei objected to the deprivation of their citizenship rights. The author states evacuees will probably remain in the centers until after the war.
- Kinghorn, I. Glenn, "Inside a Jap Relocation Center", The Ace, Vol. 2, No. 14, December 1942, p. 2. - Portrays Granada Relocation Center and points out that the exaggerated descriptions rumored about the population are false.
- Kirk, R. G., "The Guardian Hound", (fiction) <u>Colliers</u>, Vol. 3, No.8, February 20, 1943. - A story of a Japanese American spy in California on December 7, 1941. It promotes the myth that treachery is an inborn trait among Japanese Americans.
- Kleinkopf, Arthur M., "Teacher Training at Hunt", <u>Idaho Journal of Education</u>, Vol. 24, No. 6, February 1943. Training of student teachers and assistant teachers in Minidoka Relocation Center by the Supervisor of Student Teachers at Minidoka.
- Larison, John, "Jap Crow' Experiment", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, No. 15, April 10, 1943, p. 517. - Economic and psychological aspects of relocation center living. The author affirms the importance of the resettlement program and the need for good social planning for this program.
- Lewis, Grace, and Dierlam, Robert, "Amache Teachers Help Japanese Evacuees Solve Their Problems", <u>Colorado School Journal</u>, Vol. 58, No. 3, December 1942. - Picture of the early school organization of Granada Relocation Center and the problems in planning curriculum, by two teachers in the Amache high school.
- Lewis, Grace, and Dierlam, Robert, "School for Japanese Evacuees at Amache, Colorado", <u>Clearing House</u>, Vol. 17, No. 5, January 1943, p. 280. - A discussion of the school organization in Granada Relocation Center by two high school teachers in the center.
- Light, Jerome T., "Relocation Centers Hunt, Idaho", Library Journal, Vol. 68, No. 7, April 1, 1943, pp. 281-82. - The High School Principal of Minidoka describes its library facilities.
- Lindley, James G., and Earbor, Philip W., "Relocation Centers", <u>Library</u> Journal, Vol. 58, No. 4, February 15, 1943, p. 174. - Library status and needs in Granada and Heart Mountain.
- Lyle, Betty, "At a Japanese Relocation Center", Women's Press, Vol. 37, No. 2, February 1943, p. 57. - YWCA Conference in Manzanar. The YWCA considers itself a link between the Manzanar inhabitants and the community outside.

C-0370-P9-BU-COS-WP

- Maier, William M., "Cool Heads in Hawaii", <u>Worldover Press</u>, Vol. 2, No. 5, November 4, 1942. - The Executive Secretary of the Hawaiian Branch of the American Friends Service Committee writes that after the initial shock of Pearl Harbor most of the Hawaiians realized that because one was of Japanese ancestry one wasn't necessarily a potential saboteur, although Japanese were excluded from certain areas, but on the whole continued to live normally.
- Malcolm, Ray, "Japanese Evacuees", Morid Affairs Interpreter, Vol. 13, No. 4, January 1943, pp. 390-98. - A professor of political science at the University of Southern California and formerly President of the American Japan Society of Southern California depicts the evacuation. He recommends that Japanese Americans and Japanese should cooperate without complaint and the American public should not sentimentalize about their "hardships".
  - Marr, Werner G., "Our America I", <u>The Moravian</u>, Vol. 87, No. 49, December 7, 1942, p. 2. - Comments on the evacuation and prejudices in many sections of the world including the United States.
  - Marr, Werner G., "Our America II", <u>The Moravian</u>, Vol. 87, No. 50, December 14, 1942, p. 2. - The cost of evacuation, its racism aspect, and the need for church assistance to help people relocate.
  - Matlack, Judith, "An Important Drop in the Bucket", The Simmons Review, Vol. 25, No. 1, November 1942, p. 3. - Description of a few assembly centers.
  - McClatchy, H. J., "Report of Special Committee to Investigate Japanese Relocation Centers in State", <u>The California Legionnaire</u>, June 1943. - A fiveman American Legion Committee was appointed December 1942 to investigate the California centers. It recommended Americanization courses, teaching English to all non-English speaking evacuees, segregation of loyal from disloyal, transfer of centers to Army administration.
  - McDonald, Charles J., "The People of Hawaii", The Commission, April 1943. -Hawaiians are friendly and happy because the different races have discovered the secret of living together in Christian faith.
  - McEvoy, J. P., "Our 100,000 New Boarders", <u>Readers Digest</u>, March 1943, pp. 65-68. - Hystoria of pressure groups on West Coast forced the evacuation. The article is sympathetic to the Japanese Americans but hostile to WRA, reasoning the evacuation was unnecessary, wasteful of taxpayers money.
  - McWilliams, Carey, "Dual Citizenship", Far Eastern Survey, November 16, 1942, p. 231. - Clarification of the meaning of dual citizenship with emphasis on the Japanese economic and political reason for insisting on the jus sanguinus doctrine. We shouldn't capitulate to Japanose doctrines but should continue to cling to our own the author suggests.

C-0370-P10-BU-COS-WP

McWilliams, Carey, "Japan se Evacuation - Interim Report", American Council of Institute of Pacific Relations, Paper No. 4, December 1942.

Menefee, Selden, "How to Speak to Japan", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, No. 1, January 2, 1943, pp. 17-18. - Article on Japanese radio propaganda. The author notes that internment in relocation centers of all of Japanese ancestry has given Japan material for its propaganda war against the United States. He advocates release of loyal Nisei from relocation centers and utilization of their talents in our psychological warfare.

- Menefee, Selden C., "Japan's Psychological War", <u>Social Forces</u>, Vol. 21, No. 4, May 1943, p. 425. - Parts of the article comment on Japanese use of the evacuation events for propaganda purposes. The author recommends a more liberal program toward the Nisei.
- Merritt, Ralph P., "Letter to Aunt Luella", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 3, Spring 1943, pp. 86-87. - The Manzanar riot and its conclusion is mentioned in a letter by the Director of Manzanar Relocation Center.
- Moore, Marjorie E., "Americans of Japanese Ancestry", <u>The Commission</u>, Vol. 6, No. 5, March 1943. - Religion on the relocation center written by a Baptist.
- Morikubo, Kiyoshi, "Why I Translated this Story", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, May 1943, p. 300. - Biography of the translator.
- Murashige, Shizue, "I was a Fortunate Victim", <u>National Magazine of Home</u> <u>Economics</u>, Vol. 7, No. 4, April 1943. - A student evacuated from the West Coast writes of her studies in the University of Nebraska.
- Murray, Frederick G., M.D., "Japs in our Yards", <u>American Legion Marazine</u>, June 1943. - The article flays the Japanese aliens and Japanese Americans. Suggests all American-born Japanese be sent to island possessions as the author visualizes the relocation centers can become powerful "Little Tokyos" dominating some States even to the point of sending representatives and senators to Congress.
- Myer, Dillon, "Relocating a Farm Population", Extension Service Review, Vol. 14, No. 7, July 1945, pp. 100-1. - The Director of the War Relocation Authority urges the development of a better public understanding of the evacuees to further the relocation program in order that evacuees may contribute to the nation's manpower.
- Myer, Dillon, "Democracy in Relocation", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 3, Winter 1943, p. 43. - Present policies and future objectives of WRA. Material on community organization and life within centers. The democratic approach to the entire program is stressed.
- Myer, Dillon, Radio Addresses: June 24 (March of Time), and July 15, 1943 (N.B.C.) Texts available in Reports office, WRA.
- Myer, Dillon, <u>Interview with Dillon S. Myer</u>, a transcription prepared by WRA. March 19, 1943.

C-0370-P11-BU-COS-WP

- Nagata, Samuel. "The Japanese Evacuation and the Minority Problem". <u>Friends</u> <u>Intelligencer</u>, Vol. 100, No. 13, March 27, 1943. p. 203. - Treatment of Japanese minority problem will determine how other minorities in the United States will be treated. The author is an evacuee in Heart Mountain.
- Nakaji, Chizuri, "Relocation Centers Manzanar", <u>Library Journal</u>, Vol. 68, No. 5, March 11, 1943, p. 204. - The temporary librarian in Manzanar Relocation Center tells of the library facilities there.
- Nickel, George D. "Evacuation: American Style, Part II", <u>Survey Midmonthly</u>, Volume 128, No. 10, October 1942, pp. 162-165. - Social workers participation in the evacuation process.
- Nickel, George D. "In the Relocation Centers", <u>Survey Midmonthly</u>, Vol.129, No. 1, January 1943, pp. 3-7. - A well-rounded description of relocation center living, the attitudes of the people and the resettlement program, with special emphasis on the social aspects.
- Noguchi, Isamu, "Trouble Among Japanese Americans", <u>New Republic</u>, Vol. 108, No. 5, February 1, 1943, p. 142-3. - The writer encourages the resettlement program and states that for those remaining in the center greater community participation is necessary with the Issei having a greater voice in the community government.
- O'Brien, Robert, "Student Relocation", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 73. - The past excellent school record of the Misei should strongly recommend them for student relocation. Problems of student relocation discussed by the former Director of the Mational Student Rolocation Council.
- Page, K., "Empty the Relocation Centers!", Christian Century, Vol. 60, No. 24, June 26, 1943, pp. 715-16. - In spite of the adjustment of evacuees to relocation centers, life there is demoralizing and the church should help the Japanese Americans to relocate.
- Palmer, Albert W., "Arizona's City of Exiles, Gila River Project for Japanese", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. 60, No. 3, June 20, 1943, pp. 76-3. - The Prosident of Chicago Theological Seminary describes Gila Relocation Center, its economic system, and religious activities.
- Povell, John W., "Education Through Relocation", <u>Adult Educational Journal</u>, Vol. 1, No. 4, October 1942, pp. 154-7. - Adult education mlans at Colorado River Relocation Center as told by the Community Services Chief.
- Rieth, Marian, "Crisis on the West Coast", <u>The Intercollegian</u>, Vol. 60, No. 7, May 1943, pp. 151-152. - Evacuation and the Student Christian Association Movement.
- Ringer, I. W., "Bringing the Japs Back", <u>Pacific Northwest Grocer and Meat</u> <u>Dealer</u>, Vol. 39, No. 5, May 1943, p. A. - An article against bringing the Fisei back to the West Coast. "Jap's a Jap" philosophy.

- Robinson, Marianne, "The WRA, Tule Lake, California", <u>The Wellesley Magazine</u>, Vol. 27, No. 3, February 1943, p. 147. - The Supervisor of Nursery Schools and Parent Education in Tule Lake describes its nursery school program and the early days of the relocation center.
- Rovere, Richard H., "Eight Hopeful Congressmen", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, No. 9 February 27, 1943. - Sketches of eight liberal congressmen newly elected. In the account of George E. Outland of California, comment is made that he spoke out against evacuation.
- Sabusawa, Mary, "Americans with Japanese Faces", Antiochian, Christmas 1942, pp. 16-17.
- Sekerak, Emil, "Our Japanese Are Americans", Antioch Alumni Bulletin, Vol. 14, No. 2, February 1943, p. 3. - The article is written by the Chief of Community Enterprises at Central Utah Relocation Center. The Americanization problems of the Japanese in relocation centers, especially the Nisei are discussed with recognition of the need for relocation and assistance to students to relocate. Because of prejudices resettlement is very difficult.
- Shimano, Eddie, "Blueprint for a Slum", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 78. - A detailed picture of life in a relocation center, social, physical, psychological, economic aspects. The writer suggests necessary improvements but advocates resettlement.
- Sickels, Alice L., "St. Paul Extends a Hand", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 86. - Organization for assistance in the resettlement of ... the Japanese in St. Paul. Many groups assisted the people in the readjustments.
- Susu-Mago, Charlotte Douglas, "Counting on You", <u>The Methodist Woman</u>, April 1943. - A play about bringing an evacuee family to a community as a part of the church's missionary work.
- Tajiri, Larry, "Democracy Corrects Its Own Mistakes", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, April 1943, pp. 213-16. - The democracy of the resettlement program and the need to resolve the entire Jananese question in a democratic manner.
- Takagi, Yoshitaka, "Japanese Americans and Democracy", <u>The Christian Register</u>, Vol. 122, No. 3, March 1943, p. 90. - The need to develop true democracy of feeling in the centers among the evacuees is set forth.
- Tani, William, "American Japanese Friends and Foes", Free World, Vol. 5, No. 6, June 1943, p. 552. - Pro- and anti-American feeling among the evacuees discussed with special reference to Manzanar Relocation Center.
- Taylor, George E., "The Japanese in our Midst", <u>Atlantic</u>, Vol. 171, No. 4, April 1943, pp. 104-10. - A report of life in Colorado River Relocation Center, the need for relocation and reason for it. The author points out that our treatment of the Japanese will determine whether or not we can help direct alien communities when the war is over and whether we are treating this as a racial war.

Thomas, Norman, "The Fate of the Japanese in North America and Hawaii", <u>Pacific Affairs</u>, Vol. 16, No. 1, March 1943, pp. 92-5. - Review of <u>several articles on evacuation in Canada</u>, Hawaii, and the West Coast.

Thomas, Norman, "Totalitarian Liberals", <u>Commonwealth</u>, Vol. 37, No. 14, January 22, 1943, pp. 342-45. - Evacuation was a totalitarian move to give in to the lust for power and the greed for land among some Westerners.

- Tsukamoto, Mary, "Until We Get Home", <u>Christian Advocate</u>, March 18, 1943. -A mother writes of her child's reaction to center life. She finds the children embittered and discouraged by the living conditions and they "Want to go home again."
- Watanabe, Kate, "From a Relocation Center", <u>Progressive Education</u>, Vol. 20 No. 5, May 1943. - Teaching experiences of an evacuee teacher with comments re recognition that there is no future for the evacuee teachers in the teaching profession after the centers are closed.
- Watson, Joel F., "The Japanese Evacuation and Litigation Arising Therefrom", <u>Oregon Law Review</u>, December 1942, pp. 46-59. - Legal cases of the evacuation in federal and state courts.
- Weaver, Galen R., "General Preises Hawaiian Civilians", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. 60, No. 24, June 16, 1943. - The author commends the attitude of Hawaiians during martial law and the patriotic reaction of Japanese Americans in response to the call for volunteers.
- Wheeler, F. J., "U. S. Japs Wait Job Call", <u>Commerce</u>, Vol. 40, No. 5, June 1943, pp. 17-32. - Job placement procedures for evacuees.
- Whittaker, Myra, "Japanese are People, Too", <u>Baptist Leader</u>, Vol. 5, No. 5, August 1943, p. 33. - Work of a church group in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, to help people in relocation centers.

### II. Newspaper Feature Articles

Arnold, Mel, "The Wrong Ancestors", Portland Oregonian, Jan. 31, 1943; Feb. 7, 1943; Feb. 14, 1945. - Condemns prejudice because of race, describes centers, discusses evacuee seasonal employment in agriculture, and mentions the patriotic attitudes of the Nisei.

### Carberry, Jack, Denver Post.

Feb. 14, 1943. - Physical facilities and living conditions at Granada Relocation Center.

Feb. 15, 1943. - Criticism of WRA agriculture program.

Feb. 16, 1943. - Criticism of WRA policies and the Japanese.

Feb. 17, 1943. - Article deals with evacuee employment and the liquor question.

Feb. 18, 1943. - School construction discussed.

- Feb. 19, 1943. Article concerned with mess operations, community enterprises and medical care.
- Carson, Lee, "Uncle Sam Has His Hands Full Handling Japanese in American 'Isolation' Camps", Jackson, Miss., Clarion-Ledger, Feb. 5, 1943.
- Carson, Lee, "Jap Wards Present Problem to Uncle Sam", <u>Cincinnati Enquirer</u> <u>Magazine Section</u>, Feb. 21, 1943. - Two articles, <u>Clarion-Ledger</u> and <u>The Inquirer</u>, by a newspaper woman about relocation center life, the relocation, public attitudes, and WRA policies.
- Church, Harlow, <u>Fall River, Mass.</u>, <u>Herald News</u>, June 27, 1943. Despite opposition from California, Arizona, and the Dies Committee, WRA spurs relocation and will close centers as disloyal Japanese are interned and others find jobs.
- Copeland, Clovis, <u>Little Rock Gazette</u>, July 4, 1943. Japanese do not desire to return to West Coast. Generally favor decentralization. Officials believe few are actually disloyal.

Davis, Lawrence E., New York Times.

- May 25, 1943. Evacuee fear of leaving centers because of public opinion and discriminatory attitude of American communities pointed out. Re Tule Lake.
- June 25, 1943. Problems of evacuees returning to "civilization" and relocation question discussed. Segregation and repatriation problems. Need to avoid new "Little Tokyos".

Eddy, C. L., Salt Lake Desert News

July 1, 1943. - Central Utah Topaz Relocation Center "city" described where many new problems arise which have no precedent.
July 3, 1943. - Re foodstuffs. There is little waste and no starvation.
July 5, 1943. - Schools of Central Utah.

- Erickson, Leif, "!Aw, We Don't Wanna Be Dam Japs!' Nisei Welcomes Chance to Serve U. S.", <u>Akron, Ohio, Beacon Journal</u>, March 7, 1943. -Feature on Granada Relocation Center.
- Ford, John Dixon, New Leader, April 17, 1943. Author's theme is that slums, discrimination and press attacks have demoralized the Nisei. Evacuation was appeasement to California fascists. The situation must be corrected through public relations.
- Gaeth, Arthur, <u>Salt Lake Tribune</u>, Jan. 17, 1943. Exposes prevalent rumors about relocation centers and concludes speedy release of loyal evacuees is needed to retain Americanism and avert conflicts within the centers. Re Central Utah Relocation Center.
- Garnett, E. B., "'Open House' Behind Barbed Wire with the American-Japanese", <u>Kansas City Star</u>, Section C, July 11, 1943. - Illustrated. Description of Granada and case histories.
- Gentry, Guy, <u>Washington Times Herald</u>, May 8, 1943. Eastward trends of 104,000 Japanese as government prepares to find them jobs in the central portion of the country.

Gentry, Guy, Chicago Tribune, May 6, 1943 through May 15, 1943. - Six articles.

- 1. Describes Manzanar and states within four months Project Director Merritt transposed Manzanar from a "problem child" to a model camp.
- 2. Sympathetic discussion of the relocation problem.
- 3. Events since evacuation have brought down the percentage of loyalty from 95 to 60 per cent.
- 4. Gila River Relocation Center described.
- 5. Gila River agricultural program.
- 6. WRA is trying to work itself out of a job by relocating the evacues. Describes difficulties of relocation.
- Hanson, Chester, Los Angeles Times, June 8 11, 1943. Description of Colorado River Relocation Center as a boom town.
- Harvey, J. C., <u>Boise Daily Statesman</u>, July 3, 1943. Extensive report on Minidoka.
- Holt, Carlyle, <u>Boston Globe</u>, June 10, 1943. Camp Shelby experiment is working well.

Johansen, Harry, <u>Oakland</u>, <u>California</u>, <u>Post Enquirer</u>, May 26, 1943. -Feature article on Tule Lake.

C-0370-P16-BU-COS-WP

McEvoy, J. P., <u>Baltimore San</u>, Feb. 7, 1943, - Criticism of U. S. Covernment for evacuating Japanese from the West Coast. Fear of development of Indian reserve wardship situation voiced.

Norwood, William, <u>Christian Science Monitor</u>, April 23, 1943. - Describes beckground from which Hawaiian contingent of the Japanese combat team was recruited.

Osborne, Harold, "Hunt, Japanese Relocation Town a Year Old this Week, Now One of Largest in State with 8.000", Lewistown, Idaho, Tribune, June 7, 1943. - Description of Minidoka center.

Oshiki, Kay, <u>Laramie</u>, <u>Wyoming</u>, <u>Daily Bulletin</u>, April 22, 1943. - Evacuee student tells about the student relocation program and outstanding evacuee students.

- Pegler, Westbrook, Idaho Daily Statesman, April 30, May 1,5, June 24. Also <u>Washington</u>, D.C., News, Philadolphia Inouiror, and other papers. - The writer describes visit to Gila Center and discusses legal and moral aspects of evacuation,
- Platt, Mrs. Robert S., <u>Chicago News</u>, June 22, 1943. Chicago University Professor's wife investigates several centers and finds the majority of the Nisei and Issai are legal to the United States.
- Powell, J. B., N. Y. Journal and American, July 7, 1945. Newspaperman and former prisoner of the Japanese protests soft handling in relocation centers. Would use loyal Japanese in post-war reconstruction but segregate disloyal and afford them no luxuries.

Richards, Ray, Los Angeles Examiner, June 29, 1945, - "Dragon" Japanese believed at large in the United States. Representative Costello warns laxity has freed active agents of Tokyo.

Rowell, Chester. San Francisco Chronicle.

June 18, 1943. - Pacific Coast Committee on American Principles and Fair Play supports the government policy concerning Japanese Americans.

June 25, 1943. - Liberal policy of Committee on American Principles and Fair Play favorably reported,

Rutherford, D. M., "Jap-owned Tractors Gather Dust", Pacific Rural Press, Jan. 9, 1943, p. 15

Siegel, Jerry and Shuster, Joe, "Superman" (comic strip), <u>Washington Post</u>, June 27, 1945, and throughout July, 1943. - "Superman" investigates a relocation center and discovers a spy ring. (ends in August with plug for loyal Nisei).

- Silverman, Milton, San Francisco Chronicle, May 9, 1943. Part of series on racial minorities on the Pacific Joust. Japanese evacuees may be blocked from returning, legally or otherwise. There is less intolerance toward this group the farther north one goes.
- Stephonson, John, Denver News, May 15, 1943. Forty Japanese Americans arrive in Denver for relocation in agriculture and other jobs.
- Stevens, Jack, <u>Milveukee Sentinel</u>, June 19, 1943, and <u>Los Angeles Examiner</u>, June 19, 1943. - Experience of a former tennis star as a Japanese prisoner. Star states that those connected with the movement to rolease Japanese from relocation centers should be ashamed of themselves.
- Swensson, Anne, Senttle Times

Feb. 28, 1945 - Reasons for student relocation, the adjustment of the students and the loyalty of the younger generation. March 2, 1943. - China is watching evacuation from the racial angle. Young evacuees want to take part in the war.

- Thomas, Don, Oakland Tribune, May 24, 26, 27, 1943, Feature articles on Tulo Lake Relocation Center.
- Ward, John R., "Nisci Get New Chance to Prove Their Loyalty", <u>Indianapolis</u> <u>Star</u>, April 18, 1943. - The article discusses Nisei reactions to Poarl Harbor, the removal of disloyal Japanese to internment camps and the others to relocation centers, the new combat team, and the relocation policy.
- Winchell, Walter, Tampa Florida Times, June 23, 1943. Famous commentator relates the "sensational disclosures" of the Dies Committee hearings.

#### UNSIGNED ARTICLES AND SHORT ITEMS

# I. Magapines

### American Journal of Nursing.

"War Relocation Projects", Vol. 43, No. 1, January, 1943, pp. 1 - 3. - Work of the nurses in relocation centers and an appeal that more apply for such work if they are not eligible for mili-tary service.

#### Arkansas Churchman.

"Our Japanese Visitors" (Editorial), Vol. 14, No. 11, Nov. 1942. p. 3.

"A Visit to Jerome", Vol. 15, No. 1, January 1943.

Asia & the Americas.

"Democracy at Home" (Letter), Vol. 42, No. 11, Nov. 1942, p. 672.

"Coddling of Japanese-Americans" (Events and Comments Column), Vol. 43, No. 1, Jan. 1943, pp. 3-4.

"A True American" (Letter), Vol. 43, No. 3, March 1943, p. 133.

"From Cur Oldest Subscriber", (Letter), Vol. 43, No. 4, April 1943, p. 197.

"Hawaii's Aloha to American Soldiers of Japanese Descent" (Pictures only), Vol. 43, No. 6, June 1943, p. 237.

Short Item about General Dewitt's statement, "A Jap's a Jap", and Elmer Davis' ONI broadcast of the <u>Pacific Citizen's</u> editorial condemning the execution of American flyers in Japan. Vol. 43, No. 6, June 1943, p. 324.

#### Boy's Life.

"Along the Scouting Trail", Vol. 33, No. 4, April 1943. - Boy Scouts at Manzanar and their protection of the American flag against "rioting Japs".

#### Business Week.

"How the Army Did It", Nov. 7, 1942, p. 31

C-0370-F19-BU-COS-WP

## Business Week (continued).

"Japanese Help", Dec. 12, 1942, p. 58.

"Japanese Tools Wanted", Feb. 6, 1943, p. 19.

#### Camping Magazine.

"Japanese-American Counselors and Campers Available", Vol. 15, No. 4, April 1943.

#### Christian Century.

"Legion Denounced Un-American" (Editorial), Vol. 59, No. 44, Nov. 4, 1942, p. 1540.

"Camps Need Books and Toys", Vol. 59, No. 45, Nov. 11, 1942, p. 1396.

"Seek Camp Gifts, " Vol. 59, No. 46, Nov. 18, 1942, P. 1430.

"Ask Communities to Toke Japanese-Americans," Vol. 59, No. 50, Dec. 16, 1942, p. 1574.

"Trouble Flares Among Internees", Vol. 59, No. 51, Dec. 23, 1942, p. 1600.

"Why Not Sift Out the Loyal Japanese", Vol. 59, No. 51, Dec. 23, 1942.

"Japanese-Americans Being Relocated", Vol. 60, No. 1, Jan. 6, 1943.

"Many Japanese Students are Released", Vol. 60, No. 2, Jan. 13, 1943, p. 58.

"Senate Committee to Investigate Japanese Relocation Centers", (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 4, Jan. 27, 1943.

"Weanonless Police" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 8, Feb. 24, 1943, p. 235. -Argues that marned police in relocation centers are preferable.

"Is the Fault California's?" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 10, March 10, 1943, p. 293.

"It Happened in Indiana" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 10, March 10, 1943, p. 298. - Letter telling of adverse public opinion toward bringing in evacuees to Goshen, Ind., to work on farms.

C-0370-P20-BU-COS-WP

## Christian Century (continued).

"Gifts to WRA Camps", Vol. 60, No. 11, March 17, 1943, p. 342.

"Letter from a Japanese Camp" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 11, March 17, 1943, p. 331.

"Says Internees are 'Beginning to Rot'", Vol. 60, No. 13, March 31, 1943, p. 401.

"Christian Japanese" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 15, March 31, 1943.

"What Happens to Internees'," (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 14, April 7, 1943.

"Justice for Aciatics", Vol. 60, No. 14, April 7, 1943, p. 414. -Favorable comments on Judd Bill introduced in Congress to establish quota system for all Orientals, including for Japanese, after the war.

"Student President is a Japanese-American", Vol. 60, No. 15, April 14, 1943, p. 467.

"Correspondence from Northern Ohio", Vol. 60, No. 15, April 14, 1943.

"Honolulu Churches Oppose Exiction of Japanese", Vol. 60, No. 17, April 28, 1945, p. 527.

"Where Church Union Exists" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 17, April 28, 1943.

"Japanese-American Addresses Authors", Vol. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943, p. 558.

"General Devitt Reveals His Prejudice" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943, p. 532.

"Aid Many Lisei to Relocate", Vol. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943, p. 554.

"Friends' Aid to Misei Kindred", Vol. 60, No. 19, May 12, 1943.

"Pastors Aid Misei to Relocate", Vol. 60, No. 21, May 19, 1943, p. 615.

"Refute Charges Against Misei", Vol. 60, No. 21, May 26, 1943, p. 643.

"Floridans Asked to Outlaw Nisei", Vol. 60, No. 22, June 2, 1943.

"Forces of Religion Combat Prejudices", Vol. 60, No. 22, June 2, 1943, p. 677.

C-0370--P21-BU-COS-WP

# Christian Century (continued).

"Congressman Pies on a New Trail", (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 23, June 9, 1945, P. 684.

"These Things Happen So Often" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 24, June 16, 1943, p. 709. - Reaction of a Nisei soldier to action of the army in confining all Nisei when shooting of American flyers in Tokyo was announced.

"Eaptists Open Hostels for Japanese Americans", Vol. 60, No. 25, June 25, 1943, p. 745.

"Portent of Storm", Tol. 60, No. 25, June 23, 1943, p. 735. -Zoot suit riots indicate extension of anti-Japanese American feeling to include Mexicans and Regroes.

"Panic and Reaction in Arizona" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 25, June 23, 1943, p. 755, - Discussion of Arizona law which prohibits any business dealings with Japanese without prior publication.

"Japanese Curfew Order Sustained by Court" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 27, July 7, 1945, p. 787.

## Christianity & Crisis.

"The Churches and Relocation", Vol. 3, No. 3, March 8, 1943, p. 8.

"American Legion Urges Deportation of Misei" (Editorial), Vol. 3, No. 6, April 19, 1943, p. 7.

### The Churchman.

"Camp: Japanese in Idaho have Organized Church - School Life", Vol. 156, No. 21, Dec. 1, 1943.

"Gifts: Christmas will be Joyous for Children with Cooperation", Dec. 1, 1942, Vol. 156, To. 21.

## Colliers Magazine.

"Nisei Combat Tean" (Editorial), March 20, 1943.

### The Commission.

"Life in a Relocation Center" (pictures only), Vol. II, No. 4, April 1945.

### Common Ground.

Federal Council of Churches of Christ in America re Committee on Rosettlement. Vol. 5, No. 3, Spring Issue, 1943.

C-0370-P22-BU-COS-WP

"What Happened at Manzanar - a report", Vol. 3, No. 3, Spring Issue, 1943, p. 83. - Description of Manzanar riot and factors behind it. The article advocates segregation for the pro-axis people but points out the riot was not an anti-allies demonstration.

"Japs on Our Side" (Letter), Vol. 12, No. 4, April 1943, p. 140.

### Commonwealth.

"Plough Deep While Sluggards Sleep", Vol. 38, No. 6, May 28, 1943, p. 251. - Prejudice, and jealousy of Japanese industriousness brought on evacuation.

#### Economist.

"Japanese-Americans Relocation", Vol. 144, May 8, 1943, pp. 588-89. -Racism factors in the relocation of Japanese discussed.

#### Editor & Publisher.

"Nippu Jiji Changes Name", Vol. 75, No. 45, Nov. 7, 1942. - Hawaiian-Japanese newspaper in operation during this war change name and fit in with an Americanization program.

# Education for Victory.

"War Relocation Centers; educational program for evacuees of Japanese ancestry", Vol. 1, No. 18, Nov. 16, 1942, and Vol. 1, No. 19, Dec. 1, 1942.

"War Relocation Centers, Educational Pioneering at Rohwer", Vol. 1, No. 23, Feb. 1, 1943, pp. 27-29

"War Relocation Centers, Tule Lake Builds for the Post-War World", Vol. 1, No. 30, May 15, 1943, p. 25.

"War Relocation Center Activities; Poston, Arizona Library System", Vol. 1, No. 30, May 15, 1943, p. 21.

"War Relocation Recommendation", Vol. 2, No. 3, July 15, 1943.

"Japanese-American Students Continue College Work", Vol. 2, No. 2, July 15, 1943, p. 28.

C-0370-P23-BU-COS-WP

## Far Eastern Survey.

Pacific Miscellany Column - short item on the opposition to evacuation of Japanese in Hawaii. April 5, 1943.

"Facts versus Rumors", Vol. 12, No. 13, June 30, 1943, p. 126. -No sabotage by Japanese Americans in Hawaii at Pearl Harbor.

# Federal Reserve Bulletin.

"Work in Evacuees! Interests in Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco", April 1, 1943.

## Fellowship.

"Jaranese-Americans Win Right to Freedom", Vol. 8, No. 11, Nov. 1942.

"Gifts Urged for Children in Relocation Centers", Vol. 8, No. 12, Dec. 1, 1942.

Mar Victims Fund to Free Japanese Americans<sup>#</sup>, Vol. 8, No. 12, December 1942.

"Japanese Evacuee News", Vol. 9, No. 1, January 1943.

"Effort Begun to Turn Back Evacuee Camps to Army", Vol. 9, No. 2, Feb. 1943, p. 37.

"Gifts to Nicei Children Arouse Town's Ire", Vol. 9, No. 2, Feb. 1943, p. 36.

"Government to Free 40,000 Evacuee Workers", Vol. 9, No. 3, March 1943, p. 57.

"Developments in Congress", Vol. 9, No. 4, April 1943, p. 75.

"Japanese Americans Get A Home", Vol. 9, No. 4, April 1943.

"Supreme Court to Hear Hirabayashi Case", Vol. 9, No. 5, May 1943, p. 96.

"Discuss New Developments in Evacuee Situation", Vol. 19, No. 6, June 1943, p. 115.

"High Court Turns Down Evacuee", Vol. 9, No. 7, July 1943, p. 132. "West Coast Fellowship of Reconciliation Leaders Appear Before Dies Group", Vol. 9, No. 7, July 1943, p. 131.

C-0370-P24-BU-COS-WP

### Forth.

"West Coast Japanese are Resettled in Inland Centers", Vol. 108, No. 1, Jan. 1943, p. 22.

#### Free World.

"Among Ourselves" (Letter), Vol. 6, No. 1, July 1943, p. 91. -The correspondent, a student of Japanese American problems, describes the Americanism of the Nisei. Prejudice and an inconsistent minority policy have blocked their usefulness.

### The Friends Intelligencer.

"News of the American Friends Service Committee", Vol. 100, No. 4, p. 176.

#### Harners.

"West Coast Jananese" (Personal and Otherwise Column), Dec. 1942.

Intercollegian. - Various short items on evacuation, Vol. 60, No. 7, May 1943. 

## International Journal of Religious Education.

"Japanese Student Relocation", Vol. 19, No. 2; Oct. 1942, p. 4.

#### International Juridical Association Monthly Bulletin.

"Relocation Centers in Operation", Vol. 11, No. 6, Dec. 1942, pp. 64-65. - Legal journal gives a general report on relocation centers, stressing the administrative organization, consumer enterprises, employment, relocation, education, and finally advocating segregation of the disloyal.

#### International Quarterly.

"Life in the Relocation Camps" (Letter), Vol. 7, No. 1, Winter 1943, p. 13. - An evacuee describes life in Jerome Relocation Center, the administrators, and the favorable reaction to the announcement of the resettlement program.

"Presenting Mine Okubo", Vol. 7, No. 1, Winter 1943, p. 4. · the state of the second

Interracial News Service.

"America's Own Nipponese", Vol. 14, No. 2, March 1945, p. 5.

#### Japanese American Citizens League.

Minutes of Japanese American Citizens League Special Emergency National Conference, Salt Lake City, Utah, and Supplement to Minutes. Nov. 17-24, 1942. (Mimeographed). Restricted.

## Ladies Home Journal.

"Be Fair to Japs" (Letter), July 1943.

## Life.

"Speak American", Nov. 23, 1942.

"Desperate Dorothy" (Fiction), - <u>Life</u> presents the great OWI picture pulp plot. Vol. 13, No. 23, Dec. 7, 1943. - Fiction showing the Japanese American houseboy as a dangerous spy.

#### Marine Corps Gazette.

"Segregation of Persons of Japanese Ancestry", Vol. 26, No. 4, Nov. 1942, pp. 158-162.

#### Motive.

"What We Can Do to Help", Colorado Council of Churches, Denver Council of Churches, and Citizens' Committee of the YWCA. Vol. 3, No. 5, Jan. 1945, p. 37.

### Mation.

"Reaction to Internment" (Letter), Oct. 24, 1942, pp. 427-28.

"Back the Tolan Committee" (Editorial), Jan. 2, 1943; p. 6.

#### The National Legionaire.

"Return of Jap Camps to Army Control Asked in Americanism Report", Vol. 8, No. 10, Oct. 1942, p. 2.

#### New Republic:

"Japanese Americans" (Editorial), Vol. 108, No. 2, Jan. 11, 1943. p. 40. - Anti-Japanese American feeling may seriously transform this war into a race conflict. Mentions a few examples at Rohwer and Jerome of public lack of understanding.

"Conditions at Camp Harmony, Reply to T. Nakashima" (Editorial), Vol. 108, No. 3, Jan. 18, 1943, p. 72. - Investigation of charges made by an evacuee of Camp Harmony in a letter previously published in the <u>New Republic</u>. The editorial concludes that conditions at Camp Harmony had been exaggerated but the problem of evacuation in the long run remains unsolved.

C-0370-P26-BU-COS-WP

#### Hows Week.

"Traveler's Tale", Vcl. 20, No. 23, Dec. 7, 1942.

"Mission to N. Y. Jans", March 3, 1943, p. 79.

"Mhen is a Jap" ", Vol. 21, No. 21, May 24, 1943, pp. 33-34.

#### Public Folicy Digest.

.....

"War Relocation Authority, First Quarterly Report and Bibliography of Japanese in America Part I & II", Nos. Sl and 32, Jan. and Feb. 1943.

### Scholastic.

"Moving a Whole People; the Problem of the Japanese in America", Vol. 41, Fo. 10, Nov. 15-21, 1942, pp. 14-15.

#### Social Security Bulletin.

"Removal of Enemy Aliens and of the Persons from Prohibited Areas" (tables), Oct. 1942, pp. 27-30.

### Social Service Review.

"Child Welfare Problems and Japanese Evacuation", Vol. 16, No. 4, Dec. 1942, pp. 673-75. - Effect of evacuation on children (legal, social, and psychological problems).

"Legal Aspects of Japanese Evacuation", Vol. 17, No. 1, March 1943, p. 94. - Discussion of cases before the courts of California and Federal courts concerning evacuation litigation.

### Sugar Beet.

"Sugar Beets Have Been the May Out for Thousands of Japanese Evacuees" (Quarterly published by Amalgamated Sugar Company, Ogden, Utah), Vol. 5, No. 5, Dec. 1942, pp. 15-20.

#### Survey Midmonthly.

"Aliens and Loyalty" (Lettor), Vol. 73, No. 12, December 1942, p. 351.

Think.

"Our Jan Internees", Vol. 9, No. 3, March 1945.

C-0370-P27-BU-COS-WP

# - 26 -

Time.

"Ickes' Nisei", Vol. 41, No. 17, April 26, 1943, p. 64.

"Ohuda, Kojima and Company", Vol. 41, No. 25, June 21, 1943, p. 46. Writers Digest.

"America's Biggest Migration", Jan. 1943, p. 13.

Wallace's Farmer.

"Would You Hire Japs?", Jan. 9, 1943, p. 1, 5.

#### II. Newspaper Feature Articles

Arizona Farmer, July 3, 1943. - Nothing is being done to prevent Arizona from being "infiltrated" by the menace of Japanese labor. WRA attacked.

- 27 -

Billings Gazette, January 31, 1943. - Factual material on Heart Mountain. Impression given that Heart Mountain is an internment camp.

Grit, a Weekly Family Newspaper, Williamsport, Pennsylvania, May 9, 1943. -Survey of entire relocation program.

Hartford Connecticut Courant, July 7, 1943. - Relocated evacuees aid in war effort.

Jackson Mississippi, Clarion-Ledger, May 16, 1943. - Article on the Hawaiian contingent of the Camp Shelby Combat Team.

Kansas City Times, June 4, 1943. - Report on the community of Wellsville where 120 evacuees are building new tracks for Santa Fe. Japanese are friendly but scared of doing the wrong thing.

Little Rock Arkansas Democrat, July 4, 1943. - Rohver and Jerome described. Recent policy of use of aliens to relieve labor shortage, camp government, and juvenile delinquency problem discussed.

<u>New York Times</u>, June 6, 1943. - Japanese American soldiers in Camp Shelby praised by officers. Fictures showing them buying war bonds. -June 27, 1943. - Many West Coast people oppose resettlement of evacuees. Segregation asked.

Seattle Times Sunday Rotogravure, June 13, 1943. - Pictures showing evacuated farm lands in State of Washington being successfully farmed by substitute operators.

<u>Washington Daily News</u>, June 26, 1943. - Internment in relocation centers has made minor differences seem like major issues. Many in the centers have come to fear the outside world.

<u>Williansport, Pennsylvania Sun</u>, June 29, 1943. - Relocation camps to close as disloyal Japanese are interned, others take jobs. California organizes to keep Japanese out. Despite opposition Japanese desire relocation outside of centers.

<u>Woonsocket, Rhode Island Call</u>, May 11, 1943. - Description of Gila River, a "typically American community", but which in respects approaches a "Little Tokyo".

C-0370-P29-BU-COS-WP

#### PAMPHLETS, BOOKS, MAGAZINES, AND MANUSCRIPTS

- "America's Biggest Christmas Party." Home Missions Council of North America, 297 Fourth Avenue, New York, 1943. (Leaflet) - Religious groups that helped with Christmas celebration in the centers.
- Beatty, Willard W., "Japanese Relocation", submitted to <u>Colliers</u>, Colliers-Manual Year Book, 1943. - Evacuation and history of relocation.
- Beatty, Willard W., "Japanese Relocation", submitted to <u>Encyclopedia</u> <u>Britannica</u> for 1943 Book of the Year. - History of evacuation and relocation.
- "Colonists in Wyoming." Fellowship of Reconciliation, Nov. 6, 1942. (Manuscript in WRA Library) - Racism issues in evacuation and relocation centers.
- Ernst, Charles F., "Progress Report on the Relocation of Japanese", typed copy in NRA Library of a speech before the California State Conference of Social Work, Los Angeles, California, May 11, 1943. - The Project Director of Central Utah Relocation Center describes the social welfare. setup in Topaz. The registration and relocation plans as a democratic method for handling the evacuation problem.
- "A General Outline of the Life and Teachings of the Lord Buddha, Buddhist Symbolisn" (Pamphlet), Buddhist Brotherhood in America Wesak-Tide 1943. The Buddhist House, 419 N. Belmont Avenue, Los Angeles, Calif. -Outline of Buddhist Teaching.
- "Hate is Moral Poison! The Church Answers Propaganda against Americans of Japanese Ancestry with These Facts." Denver and Colorado Council of Churches, Commission on Resettlement of Japanese Americans. (Leaflet)
- Hearings Before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, United States Senate, on H. R. 2968. (An Act making appropriations for war agencies in the Executive Office of the President for the fiscal year ending June 30, 1944, and for other purposes.)
- Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, House of Representatives - National War Agencies Appropriation Bill for 1944. Part 2.
- Hearings Before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Military Affairs, U. S. Senate on S. 444. A Bill providing for the transfer of certain functions of the War Relocation Authority to the War Department. Fart 1 - Jan. 20, 27, 28, 1943. Part 2 - Feb. 11, 1943.

Part 3 - March 6, 1943.

- 4,2

C-0370-P30-BU-COS-WP

- Laidler, Harry W. (Editor), "Role of the Races in our Future Civilizations: Symposium", (Pamphlut), League for Industrial Democracy, New York, 1942, p. 112.
- Lind, Andrew W., "The Japanese in Hawaii Under War Conditions", American Council Paper No. 5, American Council Institute of Pacific Relations, December, 1942, 30 pages. - Eighth Conference of the Institute of Pacific Relations Mont Tremblant, Quebec, Canada.
- McWilliams, Carey, "Our Japanese Hostages", in <u>Brothers Under the Skin</u>, Little Brown and Co., 1943, Chap. IV. - History of Japanese in this country, the evacuation and relocation.

"Minorities", University of Chicago Round Table (Pamphlet), March 28, 1943.

- Powell, John W., "America's Refugees, Exodus and Diaspora." Manuscript in WRA Library, written for a magazine. April 14, 1943. - Effect of evacuation on the evacuee and their insecurity in relocating because of the evacuation experience is narrated by the Assistant Chief of Community Services, Colorado River Relocation Center.
- <u>Ecsettlement Bullctin</u>, Committee on Resottlement of Jepenese Americans. Vol. I, No. 1, 297 Fourth Avenue, New York, Feb. 1943.
- "The State of the Church", a Report to the Biennial Meeting, Dec. 8-11, 1942. Federal Council of the Churches of Christ in America. (Pamphlet), p. 5 and pp. 19-22. - Federal Council of Churches thinking concerning evacuation and the need for an adequate relocation program.
- Supreme Court of the United States. (1) No. 871, October Ferm, 1942, Minoru Yasui vs. U.S.A., June 21, 1943. (2) No. 870, October Ferm, 1942, Gordon Kiyoshi Hirabayachi vs. U.S.A., June 21, 1943.
- Tanaka, Toro, "Hendanar, Isolated American Island," A manuscript prepared for the Free World Association, New York, Oct. 1943. - Attitudes of the evacuess in Manzanar is presented by a resident of Manzanar.
- Tulean.Dispatch Magazine. Feb. Vol. 1, No. 7; March Vol. 1, No. 8. (Tule Late Magazine).
- A Tule Lake Interlude. First Anniversary, May 27, 1942-45. (Fule Lake Magazine).
- Treb. December 1942; Feb. 1943; June 1943. (Central Utah Magazine).
- "You Can Win the Peace Now" (Pamphlet), Fost War World Council, 112 E. 193 St., New York, April 1943, p. 8. "The Japanese American Evacuess." The article views the evacuation as a serious racial problem poorly handled, and encourages relocation.

C-0370-P31-BU-COS-WP

#### WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY DOCUMENTS

"Japanese Americans in Relocation Centers", June 1943.

"Pertinent Facts about Relocation Centers and Japanese Americans", July 1943.

"Relocating a People", May 1943.

"Relocation of Japanese Americans", May 1943.

"The Relocation Program", a Guidebook for the Residents of Relocation Centers. May 1943.

"Quarterly Report", Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1942. (4th and 5th Quarterly Reports in preparation.)

"A Voice that Must Be Heard", Extracts from statements regarding Americans of Japanese Ancestry by: President Roosevelt, Hon. Henry L. Stimson, Hon. Joseph C. Grew, J. Edgar Hoover, Paul V. McNutt, and others. May 1943.

Dies Committee Material, July 1943. (Mimeographed)

- 1) "Comments by the WRA on Newspaper Statements Attributed to Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 2) "Supplementary Comments by the WRA on Newspaper Statements Allegedly Made by Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 3) "Comments by the WPA on Statements Reported in the Press Allegedly Made by Witnesses Before the Committee on Un-American Activities During Hearings in Los Angeles between June 8 and June 17."
- 4) "Further Comments by WRA on Newspaper Statements Allegedly Made by Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 5) "Statement on Testimony of Harold H. Townsend Before the House of Representatives Sub-Committee of the Special Committee on Un-American Activities, Los Angeles, California, May 26, 1943, 2 p.m."
- 6) "Conversation Between W. Wade Head, Project Director, and H. H. Townsend, Supply and Transportation Officer, on Dec. 1, 1942,"
- 7) "Statement by Dillon S. Myer, Director of War Relocation Authority on Investigations by the Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 8) "A Statement of Guiding Principles of the WRA."
- 9) "Statement by Dillon S. Myer, Director WRA, Constitutional Principles Involved in the Relocation Program."
- 10) "Comments by WRA on Remarks of Representative John M. Costello Made in the House of Representatives, June 28, 1943."
- 11) Letter to Congressman Dies, June 2, 1943, from Dillon S. Myer, Director.

C-0370-P32-BU-COS-WP

# WRA Community Analysis Section.

1.10

Commity Analysis Series (Mimeographed).

No. 1. "Dealing with Japanese Americans."

No. 2. "Causes of Unrest at Relocation Centers."

No. 3. "Japanese Groups and Associations in the United States."

No. 4. "Notes on Japanese Holidays."

No. 5. "Evacuee Resistances to Relocation."

No. 6. "Nisei Assimilation."

Project Analysis Series (Mimeographed).

No. 1. "Registration at Central Utah, Feb. 14-17, 1943."

No. 2. "Army Registration at one Relocation Center (Granada)."

No. 3. "Registration at Manzanar."

No. 4. "The Fence at Minidoka."

No. 5. "Preliminary Evaluation of the Resettlement Program at Jerome Relocation Center."

No. 6. "Report on an Unorganized Relocation Center (Minidoka)."

No. 7. "Notes on Some Religious Cults at Topaz."

- No. 8. "Eactors Influencing Low Enrollment in Certain Adult Education Courses."
- No. 9. Preliminary Survey of Resistances to Resettlement at the Tule Lake Relocation Center."

No. 10. "English Words in Current Use at Minidoka Center That Have Been Given a 'Japanized-English' Pronunciation or Have Been Translated into a Japanese Equivalent."

- 31 -

# - 32 -

## BIBLIOGRAPHIES

\*\*\*\*

"Bibliography of Japanese in America." Part I - Periodical Articles, Jan. 1941 - Nov. 1942; Part II - Books and Pamphlets, 1937 - 1942. War Relocation Authority, Nov. 1942.

"Evacuation - a Selected Bibliography on the Japanese Evacuation", Fellowship of Reconciliation, Jan. 22, 1943.

Japanese American Citizens League, Bulletin No. 8, "Bibliography on Evacuation", Dec. 1, 1942.

## WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY Washington

August 14, 1943

BIBLIOGRAPHY ON WAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY, JAPANESE AND JAPANESE-AMERICANS

PART III

OCTOBER 1942 - JULY 1943

This bibliography includes material published between October 1942 and July 1943 on the Mar Relocation Authority, the Japanese, and Japanese-Americans in the United States and Hawaii. Magazine articles, newspaper feature articles, pamphlets, leaflets, relocation center magazines, books, manuscripts, and published bibliographies are included.

SIGNED ARTICLES		p. 1
I. Nagazines		p. 1
II. Newspaper Feature Articles		p. 13
UNSIGNED AT TICLES AND SHORT TIEMS	1	p. 17
I. Magazines		p. 17
II. Newspaper Featurerticles		p. 27
PAMPHLETS, HOURS, MAGAZINES AND MANUSCRIPTS		p. 28
WAR RELOCATION AUTIORT TY DOCUMENTS		p. 30
BIBLIOGR.PHIES		p. 32

BIBLIOGRAPHY ON MAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY, JAPANESE AND JAPANESE AMERICANS OCTOBER 1942 - JULY 1943

#### SIGNED ARTICLES

#### I. Hagazines

- Abs, Bernice K., "A Student Speaks", <u>Motive</u>, Vol. 3, No. 5, January 1943, p. 37, - A student tells of her experience in evacuation and her college life.
- Adams, Lucy ..., "Education in the Relocation Centers", <u>California Journal of</u> <u>Secondary Education</u>, December 1942, p. 477. - Article by Chief of Community Services at Manzanar Relocation Center.
- I.de, Lester K., "Nar Relocation Centers: educational program for evacuees of Japanese ancestry", <u>Education for Victory</u>, Vol. 9, No. 18, November 16, 1942, pp. 7-9. - History of education written by Education Consultant, ar Relocation Authority. Stress laid on school set-up in relocation centers giving program and function.
- Allbright, B. F., "Impact of War on Teacher Placement Service", <u>Manpower Re-</u> <u>view</u>, Vol. 10, No. 2, February 1943, p. 11. - Recruitment of teachers for WEA, in the State of Urkansas.
- Anderson, M. Margaret, "Get The Evacuees Out", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer, 1943, p. p. 65. - . challenge that if we really believe in democracy we should recognize the need for and difficulties of the relocation program and assist it.
- Armstrong, H. C., "Americans--to be or not to be", <u>Progressive Education</u>, Vol. 20, No. 1, January 1943, p. 12. - rart played by education in continuing the Americanization process of the Misei.
- Larstow, Robbins ..., "Side-Lights on a Service Committee Assignment", The American Friend, Vol. 31, No. 5, March 11, 1943, p. 90. - Favorable impressions of Japanese Americans. Nork of ARA. Need to counteract prejudices emphasized.
- Barstow, Joe ... "Diamond Tields to Let", <u>The Commission</u>, Vol. 6, No. 3, arch 1943. - Former missionary to Japan tells of his experience as Chaplain in the all-Japanese army unit.
- Beatty, Millard ... "Democracy at the Cross Foads", <u>American Teacher</u>, (also printed in <u>Indian Education</u>, January 1943, p. 5) November 1942, pp, S-10.-History of evacuation, description of relocation centers, (especially education facilities and needs). The Director of Education of the U.S. Indian Service points out that the move to deprive Japanese Americans of citizenship is a threat to every minority group in the U.S. and to democracy itself.

C-0665-P3-BU-COS-WP

PAPERS

1 3

5

- Beatty, Willard M., "What is Your Citizenship Worth?", Frontiers of Democracy, Vol. 9, No. 72, November 15, 1942, pp. 34-35. - Taking away citizenship of Japanese Americans would threaten the citizenship of every other group in the United States, especially minority groups.
- Featty, Millard M., "Shat hakes an American", Mational Education Association Journal, February 1943, p. 55. - Describes evacuation and relocation centers and warns against depriving Misei of citizenship and making this war a racial war.
- benedict, Ruth, "Hature Builds no Barriers", Asia and the Americas, Vol. 42, No. 12, December 1942. - Brazil doesn't classify individuals by "race" but by achievement. United States might look toward Brazil for enlightenment. Article by Associate Professor of Anthropology, Columbia University.
- Bennett, John C., "Dealings with Japanese Evacuees", <u>Christianity and Crisis</u>, Vol. 2, No. 18, November 2, 1942. - Placing all Japanese and Japanese Americans in relocation conters gives the public the idea that they are all dangerous. Therefore the writer advises dividing the evacuees into three groups, loyal, disloyal and those about whom not much is known. All but the proven disloyal should be released after investigation.
- Bigelow, John, "Winidoka", <u>St. Anthony Messenger</u>, June 1, 1943. Discussion of the activities of the Catholic Church at Minideka.
- Bloom, Loonard, "Familial Problems and the Japanese Renoval", <u>Besearch Studies</u>, State College of Mashington, Vol. 2, 1943, pp. 21-26.
- Social Ecsearch, Vol. 27, No. 5. Jay-June 1943, pp. 381-390.
- Eouslog, Charles S., "Hawaii Shows Japan, and Asia", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, Vol. 43, No. 2, February 1943, pp. 107-10. - Democratic handling of "Japanese problems" in Hawaii has resulted in a loyal group of Japanese Americans contributing a great deal to the war and developing leadership.
- Breed, C. E., "All but blind", <u>Library Journal</u>. Vol. 68, No. 3, February 1, 1943, p. 119. - The supervising librarian of San Diego Public Library discusses race prejudice and the evacuation including a description of the 4th of July celebration in "fanforan Assembly Center.
- Erown, Sterling ... and Jones, Millis, "Test Case for Democracy", <u>Christian-Evangelist</u>, Vol. 81, No. 16, April 21, 1943. Relocation of Japanese to communities with special emphasis on student relocation.
- Calkins, Clinch, "Larting Attorney General", <u>Survey Graphic</u>, Vol. 31, No. 10, October 1942. - One paragraph in this article is on evacuation. The Laterney General resisted for some time writing the executive order to evacuate the Mest Coast. He refused to write a similar order for the East coast.

Chamberlain, William Henry, "Civil Liberties, Slogan or Beality?" Christian <u>Century</u>, Vol. 40, No. 2, January 13, 1943. - The article cites examples of curtailment of civil liberties during the war and the evacuation is among them.

5

7

Clark, Blake, "Some Japanese in Hawaii", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, December 1942. -Description of loyal Japanese Imericans in Hawaii.

- Clark, Blake, "U. S. Soldiers with Japanese Faces", <u>Peeders Digest</u>, Vol. 42, No. 250. February 1, 1943, pp. 125-27. - Misei soldiers from Hawaii train in Misconsin. The author of "Remember Pearl Harbor" describes the group.
- Coe, George Albert, "Japanese Student Relocation", <u>International Journal of</u> <u>Religious Education</u>, Vol. 19, No. 2, October 1942. - Discussion of the work of the National Japanese American Student Relocation Council.
- Coggins, Cecil Henry, "The Japanese American in Hawaii", <u>Harbers</u>, June 1943, pp. 75-83. - Fressure in Hawaii for anti-Misei action, post-Pearl Harbor, the registration and volunteering in the American Army of Japanese Americans are described. The article refers to WR. as administering "a thankless task".
- Crane, Henry H., "Japanese Incident", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. 109, No. 51, December 23, 1942, pp. 1593-4. - A Methodist minister narrates the attack of a Filiping on a Japanese American and the Christian reaction of the latter.
- Cummings, Franklin, "Are the Nisei Good Americans?", <u>Tomorrow</u>, Vol. 2, No. 8, April 1943. - The author comments that the Nisei are as good Americans as the Caucasians and should be well-treated in order that they will not turn against the concepts of democracy.
- Lakan, E. L., "Belocated Japs as a Source of Farm Help", <u>Ohio Farmer</u>, May 15, 1943, p. 5. - History of FRA and its policy of resettlement is emplained. A persuasive appeal is nade to the Ohio farmers to hire Japanese evacuees and dismiss prejudice against the loyal evacuee.
- Lean, George D., "Jap Belocation Centers to Have Own Papers", <u>Editor and</u> <u>Publisher</u>, Vol. 75, No. 45, November 7, 1942. - . former MPA employee tells of the newspapers of the centers, how they are to be run, and the principles of freedom of press involved.
- Donohugh, Carol, "Churches to Help Resettle Japanese", <u>The Methodist Moman</u>, Vol. 3, No. 8, April 1, 1943, p. 12. - Church assistance plans in each community in the promotion of the relocation program related.
- Douglass, A. A., "Education of Japanese at Mar Relocation Conters", <u>California</u> Schools, Mecomber 1942, pp. 261-2.

PAPERS -

C-0665-P5-BU-COS-WP

- Ernst, Charles and Mori, Toshio, "Japanese American Cooperation in the War Effort", <u>sublic Melfare</u>, Chicago, Vol. 1, No. 5, May 1943, pp. 134-140. -The project Director and historian of Central Utah Relocation Center present a general description of the center and the legal background of Pr.
- Fante, John, "Cary Osaka, I Love You", <u>Good Housekeeping</u>, (fiction) Vol. 115, No. 4, October 1942, p. 40. - Story of Misei girl married to a Filipino and the conflicts arising from the two groups.
- Iarley, Miriam S., "Reeducating Japan", Far Eastern Survey, Institute of racific Polations, Vol. 12, No. 8, April 19, 1943, p. 75 - Peeducating people of Japan possible as they are not inherently anti-social as has been proved by the Japanese Americans who have absorbed the democratic doctrines well.
- Farquharson, Mary A., "Democracy on Trial", <u>Fellowship</u>, Vol. 9, No. 5, May 1943.-The case of Gordon Hirabayashi.

Fertig, Fred, "lardest Test of Christian Faith", Lorld Call, November 1942.

- Hisher, Lorothy Confield, "Exiles in America", Onristian Herald, Vol. 66, No. 4, April 1943, p. 37. - Outline of the assistance church groups can give to the evacuues at the relocation centers and those relocated.
- Fisher, Galen ., "Seams that have Gaped under Martime Heat", <u>Religious Educa-</u> <u>tion</u>, Vol. 37, No. 5, September-October 1942, p. 273. - The writer discusses prejudice and ignorance behind the evacuation and the hope in the relocation program to restore the self-respect and faith of the evacuees. He defines the contribution religious leaders can make in helping toward the success of relocation.
- Fisher, Galen M., "Japanese Colony: Success Story" (Fred Mada's colony, Masatch County, Utah) <u>Survey Graphic</u>, Vol. 32, No. 2, February 1943, pp. 41-59. - Success of Fred Mada's colony relocated (pre-evacuation) in Utah in order to raise food for the war is presented by the author, Sceretary of Committee on National Security and Fair rlay.
- Fisher, Lloyd H., "The dar and California Agriculture", <u>Commonwealth</u>, Vol. 18, 10. 24. June 15, 1943. - Effect of loss of Japanese in agriculture in California.
- Fisture, Harold 5., "D'chocating a People", <u>Our book Good Lill Hagazine</u>, Vol. 3, No. 5, March 1943, pp. 9-10. - The Relocation Supervisor of Cleveland gives the reasons for evacuation, a description of relocation centers, and the democratic thinking behind relocation and the resettlerent group.
- Foote, Calab, "Democracy in Detention", <u>Fellowship</u>, Vol. 8, No. 12, December 1942, pp. 205-207. - Impression of Heart Mountain Relocation Center related with emphasis on the psychological and social results of evacuation upon the evacueos. Stresses need for accelerated relocation.

0

Irase, Robert V., "Relocating a People", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 67. - Evacuation background and practical aspects and considerations in relocation explained by the head of the Urban Employment Section, MPA.

- 5 -

- Freeman, Miller, "Eight Foints of Approach to the Problem of the Japanese in America", <u>Bining Lorld</u>, Parch 1943, pp. 18-19.
- Freeman, Miller, "Jap Question: Vital Post-War Issue Can Be Solved", Western Canner and Packer, March 1943, pp. 24-26.
- French, Milliam F., "Danger Kibei", <u>Fic</u>, Vol. 14, No. 1, July 6, 1943. The Hibei are characterized as dangerous 5th columnists and saboteurs influencing the Issei and the Nisei.
- Friedman, Lucille, "Training Japanese-Americans for Tomorrow", Business Education orld, Vol. 23, No. 5, January 1943, pp. 256-57. - Peport that the aim of the Granada school system is not merely to teach subject matter but to help the students adjust and prepare for normal living after the war. Fritten by the Commerce teacher at Granada Relocation Center.
- Gerken, Edna A., "Bealth Education in a War Belocation Project, Poston, Arizona", <u>American dournal of Public Health and the Nation's Health</u>, Vol. 33, No. 4, April 1943, pp. 357-GL - The supervisor of Health Education, Indian Service, now at Colorado River Relocation Center, presents a picture of that center with special emphasis on the organization of public health facilities.
- Goulston, Frederick L., "American Born Japanese in Garage Jobs", Ford Field <u>Trade Journal</u>, May 1943. - Article about the ando brothers who are working in a Wilwaukee garage. Racial prejudice has no place in a war for democracy.
- Hall, Perry B., "Resettlement of our Japanese Americans", <u>Highlights</u>, Vol. 4, No. 1, March 1943, p. 4. Organization of social work agencies within a community to assist the evacues in resettling.
- Hascall, Tad, "I teach Music to These Japanese", <u>"The School Musician</u>, Vol. 14, No. 7, March 1943, p. 6. - Instrument music classes in Granada Relocation Center, reported by the director of instrument music of that center.
- Havighurst, Fobert J., "Educating Japanese Americans", <u>School Review</u>, Vol. 101, No. 2, Mebruary 1943, p. 73. - . short item on the educational facilities planned for the relocation centers.
- Heckleman, F. M., "Dislocation, Evacuation, Belocation", <u>Motive</u>, Vol. 3, Mo. 5, January 1943, p. 36. - Church work with the Japanese and the morale of these people.

C-0665-P7-BU-COS-WP

VRA BIBLIOGRAPHY ON WRA, JAPANESE

1943

a

- Vol. 119, Mo. 43, October 22, 1942. An Adventist visits relocation centers and asserbly centers to consult with fellow-religionists. He finds the conditions in the centers humane.
- Hoke, John C., "The Intranural Softball Program at Amache", The Athletic Journal, Vol. 23, No. 9, May 1943, p. 24. - Importance of softball in winter scholastic sports and the Granada Relocation Center program is discussed by the health and physical education instructor of Amache Righ School.
  - Hosokawa, Pobert, ".n. merican with a Japanese Face", <u>Christian Science</u> <u>Monitor, Magazine Section</u>, May 22, 1943, pp. 3-13. - Observations and reactions to the problem of resettlement by a former evacuee.
  - Hull, Angus C., Jr., "A Japanese Invasion of Colorado", <u>Hissiens</u>, Vol. 34, No. 5, arch 1943, p. 152. - Hoving of the U. S. Navy Japanese Language School to Boulder, Colorado (University of Colorado) because of evacuation. The reception of Japanese Americans by church people in that city is related.
  - Hume, Ted, "Break the Bottleneck", intercollegian, Vol. 60, No. 1, October 1942, p. 14. - Need for more assistance in the student relocation program stressed.
  - Hunter, Joseph D., "In our Midst-War Relocation Centers", <u>Journal of Arkansas</u> <u>Education</u>, Vol. 16, No. 4, December 1942, pp. 4-5. - The Chief of Community Services of Echwer Relocation Center recounts the history of the arrival of the Japanese in the United States and the evacuation. The author sees the MRA program as a challenge to preserve the democratic spirit among loyal Americans of Japanese ancestry.
  - Jones, Stanley E., "Christian Church and the Japanese Americans", Living Church, Vol. 106, No. 13, March 28, 1943, p. 10. - The work of the Christian Church in assisting with the evacuation and with the resettlement program is presented by a minister who has preached at many centers.
  - Jones, Stanley S., "The Churches Must Act Resettlement of Japanese Americans is a Challenge to Christians", <u>Morld Call</u>, Vol. 25, No. 4, April 1943, p. 11. - Same as the article listed above in <u>Living Church</u>, March 28, 1943.
  - Jones, Stella I., "Little Lauai in the Lar", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, Vol. 45, No. 2, February 1945, pp. 111-14. - Treatment of Japanese by other groups on Kauai Island, Hawaii.
  - Kallenberg, Jean, "Some aspects of Controlled Evacuation of Japanese on the Lest Coast", Family, October 1942, pp. 232-34.

n

0

2

- Kerekes, Frank T., "They are Our Brethren", <u>honthly Record</u>, (published by the inmates of the Connecticut State Prison) Earch 1943. - An explanation of the reasons the Nisei objected to the deprivation of their citizenship rights. The author states evacuees will probably remain in the centers until after the war.
- Kinghorn, T. Glenn, "Inside a Jap Relocation Center", <u>The Ace</u>, Vol. 2, No. 14, December 1942, p. 2. - Portrays Granada Relocation Center and points out that the exaggerated descriptions rumored about the population are false.
- Kirk, P. G., "The Guardian Hound", (fiction), <u>Colliers</u>, Vol. 3, No. 8, February 20, 1943. - A story of a Japanese American spy in Collifornia on December 7, 1941. It promotes the myth that treachery is an inborn trait among Japanese Americans.
- Kleinkopf, Arthur M., "Teacher Training at Hunt", <u>Idaho Journal of Education</u>, Vol. 24, Ho. 6, February 1943. Training of student teachers and assistant teachers in Hinidoka Relocation Center by the Supervisor of Student Teachers at Hinidoka.
- Larison, John, "'Jap Crow' Experiment", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, No. 15, April 10, 1943, p. 517. - Economic and psychological aspects of relocation center living. The author affirms the importance of the resettlement program and the need for good social planning for this program.
- Lewis, Grace, and Dierlan, Bobert, ".mache Teachers Help Japanese Evacuees Solve Their Problems", <u>Colorado School Journal</u>, Vol. 58, No. 3, December 1942. - Ficture of the early school organization of Granada Relocation Center and the problems in planning curriculum, by two teachers in the Amache high school.
- Lewis, Grace, and Dierlam, Robert, "School for Japanese Evacuees at Amache, Colorado", <u>Clearing House</u>, Vol. 17, No. 5, January 1943, p. 280. - A discussion of the school organization in Granada Relocation Center by two high school teachers in the center.
- Light, Jerome T., "Relocation Centers Hunt. Idaho", Library Journal, Vol. 68, No. 7, April 1, 1943, pp. 281-82. - The High School Principal of Minidoka describes its library facilities.
  - Lindley, James G., and Barber, Philip J., "Relocation Centers", <u>Library</u> Journal, Vol. 68, No. 4, February 15, 1943, p. 174. - Library status and needs in Granada and Heart Mountain.
- Lyle, Betty, "At a Japanese Belocation Center", <u>Momen's Press</u>, Vol. 37, No. 2, February 1943, p. 57. - TACA Conference in Manzanar. The YACA considers itself a link between the Manzanar inhabitants and the community outside.

BIBLIOGRAPH ON NR P

UNPANESE

1943

PAPERS

C-0665 -P9-BU-COS-WP

- Maier, Maier, Maier, "Cool Heads in Hawaii", Morldover Press, Vol. 2, No. 5, November 4, 1942. - The Executive Secretary of the Hawaiian Branch of the American Friends Service Committee writes that after the initial shock of rearl Harbor most of the Hawaiians realized that because one was of Ja aness ancestry one wasn't necessarily a potential saboteur, although Japanese were excluded from certain areas, but on the whole continued to live normally.
- Malcolm, Ray, "Japanese Evacuees", <u>Verid Affairs Interpreter</u>, Vol. 13, No. 4, January 1943, pp. 390-98. - a professor of political science at the University of Southern California and formerly President of the American Japan Society of Southern California depicts the evacuation. He recommends that Japanese Americans and Japanese should cooperate without complaint and the American public should not sontimentalize about their "hardships".
- Marx, Berner G., "Our merica I", The Moravian, Vol. 87, No. 49, December 7, 1942, p. 2. - Comments on the evacuation and projudices in many sections of the world including the United States.
- Marx, herner G., "Our America II", <u>The Moravian</u>, Vol. 87, No. 50, December 14, 1942, p. 2. - The cost of evacuation, its racism aspect, and the need for church assistance to help people relocate.
- Matlack, Judith, "An Important Drop in the Bucket", The Simmons Review, Vol. 25, No. 1, November 1942, p. 3. - Description of a few assembly centers.
- McClatchy, H. J., "Report of Special Committee to Investigate Japanese Relocation Centers in State", <u>The California Lepionnaire</u>, June 1943. - A fiveman American Legion Committee was appointed December 1942 to investigate the California centers. It recommended Americanization courses, teaching English to all non-English speaking evacuees, segregation of loyal from disloyal, transfer of centers to Ermy administration.
- McDonald, Charles J., "The People of Hawaii", <u>The Commission</u>, April 1943. -Hawaiians are friendly and happy because the different races have discovered the secret of living together in Christian faith.
- McEvoy, J. r., "Our 100,000 New Boarders", <u>Readers Digest</u>, Nerch 1943, pp. 65-68. - Fysteria of pressure groups on Nest Coast forced the evacuation. The article is sympathetic to the Japanese Americans but hostile to WRA, reasoning the evacuation was unnecessary, wasteful of taxpayers money.
- Mc illiams, Carey, "Dual Citizenship", <u>Far Lastern Survey</u>, November 16, 1942, p. 231. - Clarification of the meaning of dual citizenship with emphasis on the Japanese economic and political reason for insisting on the jus sanguinus doctrine. We shouldn't capitulate to Japanese doctrines but should continue to cling to our own the author suggests.

. . .

McWilliams, Carey, "Japanese Evacuation - Interim Report", <u>American Council</u> of Institute of Facific Relations, Paper No. 4, December 1942.

2

Ŷ

- Venefee, Selden, "Now to Speak to Japan", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, Mc. 1, January 2, 1943, pp. 17-18. - Article on Japanese radio propaganda. The author notes that internment in relocation centers of all of Japanese ancestry has given Japan material for its propaganda war against the United States. He advocates release of loyal Nisei from relocation centers and utilization of their talents in our psychological warfare.
- Menefee, Selden C., "Japan's Psychological War", <u>Social Forces</u>, Vol. 21, No. 4, May 1943, p. 425. - Parts of the article comment on Japanese use of the evacuation events for propaganda purposes. The author recommends a more liberal program toward the Nisei.
- Merritt, Palph P., "Letter to Aunt Luella", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 3, Spring 1943, pp. 86-87. - The Fanzanar riot and its conclusion is mentioned in a letter by the Director of Manzanar Relocation Center.
- Noore, Marjorie E., "Americans of Japanese Ancestry", <u>The Commission</u>, Vol. 6, No. 3, March 1943. - Religion on the relocation center written by a Paptist.
- Morikubo, hiyoshi, "Tâny I Translated this Story", <u>Asia and the Americas</u>, Tay 1943, p. 300. - Biography of the translator.
- Murashige, Shizue, "I was a Fortunate Victim", <u>National Magazine of Home</u> <u>Economics</u>, Vol. 7, No. 4, April 1943. - A student evacuated from the West Coast writes of her studies in the University of Nebraska.
- Hurray, "Frederick G., M.D., "Japs in our Yards", <u>American Legion Magazine</u>, June 1943. - The article flays the Japanese aliens and Japanese Americans. Suggests all American-born Japanese be sent to island possessions as the author visualizes the relocation centers can become powerful "Little Tokyos" dominating some States even to the point of sending representatives and senators to Congress.
- Myer, Dillon, "Relocation a Farm Fopulation", Extension Service Review, Vol. 14, No. 7, July 1943, pp. 100-1. - The Director of the Gar Relocation Authority urges the development of a better public understanding of the evacuees to further the relocation program in order that evacuees may contribute to the ration's manpower.
- Myer, Lillon, "Democracy in Relocation", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 3, Minter 1943, p. 43. - Present policies and future objectives of MPA. Material on community organization and life within centers. The democratic approach to the entire program is stressed.
- Myer, Dillon, Radio Addresses: June 24 (March of Time), and July 15, 1943 (N.B.C.) Texts available in Reports office, Mar.
- Myer, Hillon, Interview with Hillon S. Lyer, a transcription prepared by WRA. March 19, 1943.

- 10 -
- Nagata, Samuel. "The Japanese Evacuation and the Minority Problem". Friends <u>Intellikencer</u>, Vol. 100, No. 13, March 27, 1943. p. 203. - Treatment of Japanese minority problem will determine how other minorities in the <u>United States will be treated</u>. The author is an evacuee in Heart Mountain.
- Nakaji, Chicuri, "Eelocation Centers Manzanar", <u>Library Journal</u>, Vol. 68, No. 5, March 11, 1943, p. 204. - The temporary librarian in Manzanar Relocation Center tells of the library facilities there.
- Nickel, George D. "Evacuation: American Sytle, Fart II", <u>Survey Hidmonthly</u>, Volume 129, No. 10. October 1942, pp. 162-165. - Social workers participation in the evacuation process.
- Mickel, George D. "In the Felocation Centers", Survey Midmonthly, Vol. 129, No. 1, January 1943, pp. 3-7. - A well-rounded description of relocation center living, the attitudes of the people and the resettlement program, with special emphasis on the social aspects.
- Noguchi, Isamu, "Trouble among Japanese Americans", New Republic, Vol. 108, No. 5. February 1, 1943, p. 142-3. - The writer encourages the resettlement program and states that for those remaining in the center greater community participation is necessary with the Issei having a greater voice in the community government.
- O'Brien, Robert, "Student Relocation", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 73. - The past excellent school record of the Nisei should strongly recommend them for student relocation. Problems of student relocation discussed by the former Director of the Mational Student Relocation Council.
- Page, K., "Empty the Relocation Centers!", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. 60, No. 24, June 26, 1943, pp. 715-16. - In spite of the adjustment of evacuees to relocation centers, life there is demoralizing and the church should help the Japanese mericans to relocate.
- Palmer, libert ., ".rizona's City of Exiles, Gila River Project for Japanese", <u>Christian Century</u>, Vol. CO, No. 3, June 20, 1943, pp. 76-8. - The President of Chicago Theological Seminary describes Gila Relocation Center, its economic system, and religious activities.
- Powell, John 7., "Education Through Relocation", <u>Adult Educational Journal</u>, Vol. 1, No. 4, October 1942, pp. 154-7. - Adult education plans at Colorado River Relocation Center as told by the Community Services Chief.
  - Picth, Marian, "Crisis on the West Coast", <u>The Intercollegian</u>. Vol. 60, No. 7, ay 1943, pp. 151-152. - Evacuation and the fudent Christian Association Fovenent.
  - Ringer, I. V., "Dringing the Japs Dack", <u>Pacific Northwest Grocer and Meat</u> <u>lealer</u>, Vol. 39, No. 5, Nay 1943, p. A. - An article against bringing the Misei back to the lest Coast. "Jap's a Jap" philosophy.

Robinson, Larianne, "The BRA, fule Lake, California", <u>The ellesley Magazine</u>, Vol. 27, No. 3, February 1943, p. 147. - The Supervisor of Mursery Schools and Parent Education in Tule Lake describes its nursery school program and the early days of the relocation center. PAPERS

BIBLIOGRAPH

NO

NRA

JAPANESE

1943

- Rovere, Richard H., "Eight Hopeful Congressmen", <u>Nation</u>, Vol. 156, No. 9 February 27, 1943. - Sketches of eight liberal congressmen newly elected. In the account of George E. Outland of California, comment is made that he spoke out against evacuation.
- Sabusawa, Mary, "Americans with Japanese Faces", Antiochian, Christmas 1942, pp. 16-17.
- Sekerak, Emil, "Our Japanese Are Americans", Antioch Alumni Bulletin, Vol. 14, No. 2, February 1943, p. 3. - The article is written by the Chief of Community Enterprises at Central Utah Relocation Center. The Americanization problems of the Japanese in relocation centers, especially the Nisei are discussed with recognition of the need for relocation and assistance to students to relocate. Excause of prejudices resettlement is very difficult.
- Shimano, Eddie, "Blueprint for a Slum", <u>Cormon Ground</u>. Vol. 3, No. 4, Summer 1943, p. 78. - A detailed picture of life in a relocation center, social, physical, psychological, economic aspects. The writer suggests necessary improvements but advocates resettlement.
- Sickels, Alice L., "St. Paul Extends a Hand", <u>Common Ground</u>, Vol. 3, Ho. 4, Summer 1943, p. 86. - Organization for assistance in the resettlement of the Japanese in St. Paul. Many groups assisted the people in the readjustments.
- Susu-Mago, Charlotte Douglas, "Counting on You", <u>The Methodist Moman</u>, April 1943. - A play about bringing an evacuee family to a community as a part of the church's missionary work.
- Tajiri, Larry, "Democracy Corrects Its Own Mistakes", Asia and the Americas, April 1943, pp. 213-16. - The democracy of the resettlement program and the need to resolve the entire Japanese question in a democratic manner.
- Takagi, Yoshitaka, "Japanese .mericans and Democracy", <u>The Christian Register</u>, Vol. 122, No. 3, March 1943, p. 90. - The need to develop true democracy of feeling in the centers among the evacuees is set forth.
- Tani, William, "American Japanese Friends and Foes", Free Morld, Vol. 5, No. 6, June 1943, p. 552. - Pro- and anti-American feeling among the evacuees discussed with special reference to Manzanar Relocation Center.
- Taylor, George E., "The Japanese in our Midst", <u>Atlantic</u>, Vol. 171, No. 4, April 1943, pp. 104-10. - A report of life in Colorado River Relocation Center, the need for relocation and reason for it. The author points out that our treatment of the Japanese will determine whether or not we can help direct alien communities when the war is over and whether we are treating this as a racial war.

40

Û

- Thomas, Norman, "The Fate of the Japanese in Morth America and Hawaii", <u>Pacific Affairs</u>, Vol. 16, No. 1, Parch 1943, pp. 92-5. - Deview of several articles on evacuation in Canada, Hawaii, and the Mest Coast.
- Themas, Norman, "Totalitarian Liberals", <u>Commonwealth</u>, Vol. 37, No. 14, January 22, 1943, pp. 342-45. - Evacuation was a totalitarian move to give in to the lust for power and the greed for land among some Westerners.
- Tsukamoto, Hary, "Until We Get Home", <u>Christian advocate</u>, March 18, 1943. -. mother writes of her child's reaction to center life. She finds the children embittered and discouraged by the living conditions and they "Lant to go home again."
- Watanabe, Kate, "From a Relocation Center", Progressive Education, Vol. 20 No. 5, May 1943. - Teaching experiences of an evacuee teacher with comments re recognition that there is no future for the evacuee teachers in the teaching profession after the centers are closed.
- Katson, Joel F., "The Japanese Evacuation and Litigation Arising Therefrom", Oregon Law Review, December 1942, pp. 46-59. - Legal cases of the evacuation in federal and state courts.
- Neaver, Galen L., "General traises Havaiian Civilians", <u>Christian Contury</u>, Vol. 60, No. 24, June 16, 1943. - The author commonds the attitude of Hawaiians during martial law and the patriotic reaction of Japanese Americans in response to the call for volunteers.
- Theeler, F. J., "U. S. Japs Mait Job Call", <u>Commerce</u>, Vol. 40, No. 5, June 1943, pp. 17-32. - Job placement procedures for evacuees.

Whittaker, Myra, "Japanese are People, Too", <u>Baptist Leader</u>, Vol. 5, No. 5, August 1943, p. 33. - Ork of a church group in Fittsfield, Massachusetts, to help people in relocation centers.

C-0665-P14-BU-COS-WP

#### II. Newspaper Feature Articles

- 13 4

Arnold, Mel, "The Grong Ancestors", Fortland Oregonian, Jan. 31, 1943; Feb. 7, 1943; Feb. 14, 1943. - Conderns prejudice because of race, describes centers, discusses evacuee seasonal employment in agriculture, and mentions the patriotic attitudes of the Nisei.

Carberry, Jack, Denver Post.

Þ

- Feb. 14, 1943. Physical facilities and living conditions at Granada Relocation Center.
- Feb. 15, 1943. Criticism of \RA agriculture program.
- Feb. 16, 1943. Criticism of NR. policies and the Japanese.
- Feb. 17, 1943. Article deals with evacuee employment and the liquor question.
- Feb. 18, 1943. School construction discussed.
- Feb. 19, 1943. Article concerned with mess operations, community enterprises and medical care.
- Carson, Lee, "Uncle Sam Has His Hands Full Handling Japanese in American 'Isolation' Camps", Jackson, Miss., Clarion-Ledger, Feb. 5, 1943.
- Carson, Lee, "Jap Mards Present Problem to Uncle Sam", <u>Cincinnati Enquirer</u> <u>Magazine Section</u>. Feb. 21, 1943. - Two articles, <u>Clarion-Ledger</u> and <u>The Inquirer</u>, by a newspaper woman about relocation center life, the relocation, public attitudes, and WL policies.
- Church, Harlow, <u>Tall River, Mass.</u>, <u>Herald News</u>, June 27, 1943. Despite opposition from California, <u>Irizona</u>, and the Dies Committee, <u>URA</u> spurs relocation and <u>will close centers as disloyal Japanese are</u> interned and others find jobs.
- Copeland, Clovis, <u>Little Tock Gazette</u>, July 4, 1943. Japanese do not desire to return to West Coast. Generally favor decentralization. Officials believe few are actually disloyal.

Davis, Lawrence E., New York Times.

- May 25, 1943. Evacuee fear of leaving centers because of public opinion and discriminatory attitude of American communities pointed out. Re Tule Lake.
- June 25, 1940. Problems of evacuees returning to "civilization" and relocation question discussed. Segregation and repatriation problems. Need to avoid new "Little Tokyos".

Eddy. C. L., Salt Lake Desert News

- July 1, 1943. Central Utah Topaz Relocation Center "city" described where many new problems arise which have no precedent.
- July 3, 1943. Re foodstuffs. There is little waste and no starvation.
- July 5, 1943. Schools of Central Utah.

C-0665-P15-BU-COS-WP

BIBLIOGRAPHY

0

Z

WRA

JAPANESE

- Erickson, Leif, "!Aw, he don't lanna Be Dam Jans!! Nisei Mcloomes Chance to Serve U. S.", Akron, Ohio, Beacon Journal, Farch 7, 1943. leature on Granada Pelocation Center,
- Ford, John Dixon, New Leader, April 17, 1943. Author's theme is that slums, discrimination and press attacks have demoralized the Hisei. Evacuation was appeasement to Celifornia fascists. The situation must be corrected through public relations.
- Gaeth, Arthur, Salt Lake Tribune, Jan. 17, 1943. Exposes prevalent rumors about relocation centers and concludes speedy release of loyal evacuees is needed to retain Americanism and avert conflicts within the centers. Re Central Utah Relocation Center.
- Carnett, E. B., "'Open licuse' behind Larbed hire with the American-Japanese", Kansas City Star, Section C, July 11, 1945. - Illustrated. Description of Granada and case histories.
- Gentry, Cuy, Mashington Files Hereld, May 8, 1943. Eastward trends of 104,000 Japanese as government prepares to find them jobs in the central portion of the country.
- Gentry, Guy, Chicage Tribune, Bay 6, 1943 through May 15, 1943. Six articles. 1. Describes Manzanar and states within four months Project Director
  - Verritt transposed Manzanar from a "problem child" to a model camp. Sympathetic discussion of the relocation problem.
  - 2.
  - vents since evacuation have brought down the percentage of loyalty 3. from 95 to 60 per cent.
  - 4. Gila Biver Belocation Center described.
  - Gila Piver agricultural program. 5.
  - 6. In. is trying to work itself out of a job by relocating the evacuees. Describes difficulties of relocation.

Eanson, Chester, Los Ingeles Times, June 8 - 11, 1943. - Description of Colorado River Felocation Center as a boom town.

- Harvey, J. C., Boise Deily Statesnam, July 3, 1943. Extensive report on Linidoka.
- Holt, Carlyle, Boston Globe, June 10, 1945. Camp Shelby experiment is working well.
- Johanser, Barry, Ockland, California, Fost Enquirer, Day 26, 1943. -"Pature article on Tule Lake.

C-0665-P16-BU-COS-WP

3

 $\wedge$ 

12

- McEvoy, J. P., <u>Baltimore Sun</u>. Feb. 7, 1943. Criticism of U. S. Government for evacuating Japanese from the lest Coast. Fear of development of Indian reserve wardship situation voiced.
- Norwood, William, <u>Christian Science Monitor</u>. April 23, 1943. Describes background from which Hawaiian contingent of the Japanese combat team was recruited.
- Osborne, Harold, "Hunt, Japanese Relocation Town a Year Old this "eek, Now One of Largest in State with 8,000", <u>Lewistown, Idaho, Tribune</u>, June 7, 1943. - Description of Minidoka Center.
- Oshiki, Kay, <u>Laramie, Wyoming</u>, <u>Daily Bulletin</u>. April 22, 1943, Evacuee student tells about the student relocation program and outstanding evacuee students.
- Pegler, Westbrook, <u>Idaho Daily Statesman</u>, April 30, 1943, May, 1, 5, June 24. Also <u>Washington D. C. Daily News</u>, <u>Philadelphia Incuirer</u>, The writer describes visit to Gila Center and discusses legal and moral aspects of evacuation.
- Platt, Mrs. Robert S., <u>Chicago News</u>, June 22, 1943. Chicago University Professor's wife investigates several centers and finds the majority of the Nisei and Issei are loyal to the United States.
- Powell, J. B., <u>N.Y.Journal and American</u>, July 7, 1943. Newspaperman and former prisoner of the Japanese protests soft handling in relocation centers. Would use loyal Japanese in post-war reconstruction but segregate disloyal and afford them no iuxuries.
- Richards, Ray, Los Angeles Examiner, June 29, 1943. "Dragon" Japanese believed at large in the United States. Representative Costello warns laxity has freed active agents of Tokyo.
- Rowell, Chester, San Francisco Chronicle
  - June 18, 1943. Pacific Coast Committee on American Principles and fair Play supports the government policy concerning Japanese Americans.
  - June 25, 1943. Liberal policy of Committee on American Principles and Fair Play favorably reported.
- Rutherford, D. M., "Jap-owned Tractors Gather Dust", Pacific Rural Press, January 9, 1943, p. 15.
- Siegel, Jerry and Shuster, Joe, "Superman" (comic strip), <u>Washington</u> <u>Post</u>, June 27, 1943, and throughout July, 1943. - "uperman" investigates a relocation center and discovers a spy ring. (ends in August with plug for loyal Nisei).

C-0665-P17-BU-COS-WP

- Silverman, Milton, San Francisco Chronicle, May 9, 1943, Part of series on racial minorities on the Pacific Coast. Japanese evacuees may be blocked from returning, lægally or otherwise. There is less intolerance toward this group the farther north one goes.
- Stephenson, John, <u>Denver News</u>, May 15, 1943, Forty Japanese Americans arrive in Denver for relocation in agriculture and other jobs.
- Stevens, Jack, Milwaukee Sentinel, June 19, 1943, and Los Angeles Examiner, June 19, 1943, - Experience of a former tennis star as a Japanese prisoner. Star states that those connected with the movement to release Japanese from relocation centers should be ashamed of themselves.
- Swensson, Anne, Seattle Times Feb. 28, 1943, - Reasons for student relocation, the adjustment of the students and the loyalty of the younger generation. March 2, 1943, - China is watching evacuation from the racial angle. Young evacuees want to take part in the war.
- Thomas, Don, <u>Oakland Tribune</u>, May 24, 26, 27, 1943. Feature articles on Tule Lake Relocation Center.
- Ward, John R., "Nisei Get New Chance to Prove Their Loyalty", <u>Indianapolis</u> S <u>Star</u>, April 18, 1943. - The article discusses Nisei reactions to Pearl Harbor, the removal of disloyal Japanese to internment comps and others to relocation centers, the new combat team, and the relocation policy.

Winchell, Walter, Tampa Florida Times, June 23, 1943. - Famous commentator relates the "sensational disclosures" of the Dies Committee hearings.

C-0665-P18-BU-COS-WP

#### UNSIGNED ARTICLES AND SHORT ITERS

- 17 -

## I. Magazines

## American Journal of Nursing.

"Tar Relocation Projects", Vol. 43, No. 1, January, 1943, pp. 1-3.-Work of the nurses in relocation centers and an appeal that more apply for such work if they are not eligible for military service.

## Arkansas Churchman.

12

"Our Japamese Visitors" (Editorial), Vol. 14, No. 11, Nov. 1942, p. 3.

"A Visit to Jerome", Vol. 15, No. 1, January, 1943.

#### Asia & The Americas.

"Democracy at Home" (Letter), Vol. 42, No. 11, Nov. 1942, p. 672.

"Coddling of Japanese-Amelicans" (Events and Comments Column), Vol. 43, No. 1, January 1943, pp. 3-4.

"A Ture American" (Letter), Vol. 43, No. 3, March 1943, p. 133.

"From our Oldest Subscriber", (Letter), Vol. 43, No. 4, April 1943. p.197.

"Hawaii's Aloha to American Soldiers of Japanese Descent" (Pictures only), Vol. 43, No. 6, June 1943, p. 337.

Short Item about General Delitt's statement, "A Jap's a Jap", and Elmer Davis' O'I broadcast of the Pacific Citizen's editorial condemning the execution of American flyers in Japan. Vol. 43, No. 6, June 1943, p. 324.

## Boy's Life.

"Along the Scouting Trail", Vol. 3, No. 4, April 1943. - Boy Scouts at Manzanar and their protection of the American flag against "rioting Japs".

Business Meck.

"How the Army Did It", November 7, 19:2, p. 31.

BIBLIOGRAPH

~

ON

WRR

JAPANESE

1943

C-0665-F19-BU-COS-WP

Business Week(continued).

"Japanese Help", Dec. 12, 1942, p. 58.

"Japanese Tools "anted", Feb. 6, 1943, p. 19.

Camping Magazine.

"Japanese-American Counselors and Campers Available", Vol. 15, No. 4, April, 1943.

#### Christian Century.

"Legion Denounced Un-American" (Editorial), Vol. 59, No. 44, November 4, 1942, p. 1340.

"Camps Need Books and Toys", Vol. 59, No. 45, Nov. 11, 1942, p. 1398.

"Seek Camp Gifts", Vol. 59, No. 46, Nov. 18, 1942, p. 1430.

"Ask Communities to Take Japanese-Americans", Vol. 59, No. 50, Dec. 16, 1942, p. 1574.

"Trouble Flares Among Internees", Vol. 59, No. 51, Dec. 23, 1942. p. 1600.

" "hy Not Sift Out the Loyal Japanese", Vol. 59, No. 51, Dec. 23, 1942.

"Japanese-Americans being Relocated", Vol. 60, No. 1, Jan. 6, 1943.

"Many Japanese Students are Released", Vol. 60, No. 2, Jan. 13, 1943, p. 58p. 58.

"Senate Committee to Investigate Japanese Relocation Centers", (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 4, Jan. 27, 1943.

"Weaponless Police" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 8, Feb. 24, 1943, p. 235. - Argues that unarged police in relocation centers are preferable.

"Is the Fault California's?" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 10, March 10, 1943, p. 299.

"It Happened in Indiana" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 10, March 10, 1943, p. 298. - Letter telling of adverse public opinion toward bringing in evacuees to Goshen, Indiana, to work on farms.

CWARD H. SPICER APERS - MS 5

- 19 -

## Christian Century (continued).

1

"Gifts to VRA Camps", Vol. 60, No. 11, March 17, 1943, p.342.

"Letter from a Japanese Camp" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 11, March 17, 1943, p. 331.

"Says Internees are 'Beginning'to Rot'", Vol. 60, No. 13, March 31, 1943, p. 401.

"Christian Japanese" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 13, March 31, 1943.

"That Happens to Internees?", (Letter), Bol. 60, No. 14, April 7, 1943.

"Justice for Asiatics", Vol. 60, No. 14, April 7, 1943, p. 414. -Fivorible comments on Jud Bill introduced in Congress to establish quota system for all Orientels, including Japanese, after the war.

"Student President is a Japanese-American", Vol. 60, No. 15, April 14, 1943, p. 467.

"Correspondence from Northern Chio", Vol. 60, No. 15, April 14, 1943.

"Monolulu Churches Oppose Eviction of Japanese", Vol. 60, No. 17, April 28, 1943, p. 527.

"Where Church Union Exists" (Letter), Vol. 60, No. 17, April 28, 1943.

"Japanese-American Addresses Authors", Vcl. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943. p. 558.

"General De"itt Reveals Mis Prejudice" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943, p. 532.

"Aid Many Nisei to Relocate", Vol. 60, No. 18, May 5, 1943, p. 554.

"Friends' Aid to Nisei Kindred", Vol. 60, No. 19, May 12, 1943.

"Pastors Aid Nisei to Relocate", Vol. 60, No. 21, May 19, 1943. p. 615.

"Refute Charges Against Nisei", Vol. 60, No. 21, May 26, 1943, p. 643.

"Floridans Asked to Cutlaw Nisei", Vol. 60, No. 22, June 2, 1943.

"Forces of Religion Combat Prejudices", Vol. 60, No. 22, June 2, 1943, p. 677.

1943

C-0665-P21-BU-COS-WP

# Christian Century (continued.)

"Congressman Dies on a New Trail", (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 23, June 9, 1943, p. 684.

"These Things Mappen So Often" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 24, June 16, 1943, p. 709. - Reaction of a Nisei soldier to action of the army in confining all Misei when shooting of American flyers in Tokyo was announced.

"Baptists Open Hostels for Japanese Americans", Vol. 60, No. 25; June 23, 1943, p. 745.

"Portent of Storm", Vol. 60, No. 25, June 23, 1943, p. 735. - Zoot suit riots indicate extension of Anti-Japanese American feeling to include Mexicans and Megroes.

"Panic and Reaction in Arizona" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 25, June 23, 1943, p. 733. - Discussion of Arizona law which prohibits and business dealings with Japanese without prior publication.

"Japanese Curfew Order Sustained by Court" (Editorial), Vol. 60, No. 27, July 7, 1943, p. 787.

# Christianity & Crisis.

"The Churches and Relocation", Vol. 3, No. 3, March 8, 1943, p. 8.

"American Letion Urges Deportation of Nisei" (Editorial), Vol. 3, No. 6, April 19, 1943, p. 7.

## The Churchman.

"Camp: Japanese in Idaho have Organized Church - School Life", Vol. 156, No. 21, Dec. 1, 1942.

"Gifts: Christmas will be Joyous for Children with Cooperation", Dec. 1, 1942, Vol. 156, No. 21.

# Colliers agazine.

"Misei Combat Team" (Editorial), March 20, 1943.

## The Commission.

"Life in a Relocation Center" (Dictures only), Vol.II, No. 4, April 1943.

# Common Ground.

"Federal Council of Churches of Christ in America re Committee on Resettlement. Vol 3, No. 3, Spring Issue, 1943.

C-0665-P22-BU-COS-WP

0

-

## Common Ground. (Continued)

"What Happened at Manzanar - a report", Vol. 3, No. 3, Spring Issue, 1943, p. 83. - Description of Manzanar riot and factors behind it. The article advocates segregation for the pro-axis people but points out the riot was not an anti-allies demonstration.

"Japs on Our Side"(Letter), Vol. 12, No. 4, April 1943, p. 140.

## Commonwealth.

1

"Plough Deep While Sluggards Sleep", Vol. 38, No. 6, May 28, 1943, p. 251. - Prejudice, and jealosy of Japanese industriousness brought on evacuation.

#### Economist.

"Japanese-Americans Relocation", Vol. 144, May 8, 1943, pp. 588-89. -Racism factors in the relocation of Japanese discussed.

#### Editor & Publisher.

"Nippu Jiji Changes Name", Vol. 75, No. 45, Nov. 7, 1942. - Hawaiian-Japanese newspaper in operation during this war change name and fit in with Americanization program.

#### Education for Victory.

"War Relocation Centers; educational program for evacuees of Japanese ancestry", Vol. 1, No. 18, Nov. 16, 1942, and Vol. 1, No. 19, Dec. 1, 1942.

"War Relocation Centers, Educational Pioneering at Rohwer", Vol. 1, No. 23, February 1, 1943, pp. 27-29.

"War Relocation Centers, Tule Lake Builds for the Post-"ar Morld", Vol. 1, No. 30, May 15, 1943, p. 25.

"War Relocation Center Activities; Poston, Arizona Library System", Vol. 1, No. 30, May 15, 1943, p. 21.

"War Relocation Recommendation", Vol. 2, No. 3, July 15, 1943.

"Japanese-American Students Continue College Tork", Vol. 2, No. 2, July 15, 1943, p. 28.

C-0665-P23-BU-COS-WP

2

JAPANESE

943

I

SPICER MS 5

#### Far Eastern Survey.

Pacific Miscellany Column - short item on the opposition to evacuation of Japanese in Hawaii. April 5, 1943.

"Facts versus Rumors", Vol. 12, No. 13, June 30, 1943, p. 126. - No sabotage by Japanese Americans in Hawaii at Pearl Harbor.

#### Federal Reserve Bulletin.

""Jork in Evacuees' Interests in Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco", April 1, 1943.

### Fellowship.

"Jap enese-Americ: ns Vin Right to Freedom", Vol. 8, No. 11, Nov. 1942.

"Gifts Urged for Children in Relocation Centers", Vol. 8, No. 12, Dec. 1, 1942.

"War Victims Fund to Free Japanese Americans", Vol. 8, No. 12, Dec. 1942.

"Japanese Evacuee News", Vol. 9, No. 1, January, 1943.

"Effort Begun to Turn Back Evacuee Camps to Army", Vol. 9, No. 2, February 1943, p. 37.

"Gifts to Nisei Children Arouse Town's Ire", Vol. 9, No. 2, Feb. 1943, p. 36.

"Government to Free 40,000 Evacuee "'orkers", Vol. 9; No. 3, March 1943, p. 57.

"Developments in Congress", Vol. 9, No. 4, April 1943, p. 75.

"Japanese Americans Get & Home", Vol. 9, No. 4, April 1943.

"Supreme Court to Hear Hirabayashi Case", Vol. 9, No. 5, May 1943; p. 96.

"Duscuss New Developments in Evacuee Situation", Vol. 19, No. 6, June 1943, p. 115.

"High Court Turns Down Evacuee", Vol. 9, No. 7, July 1943, p. 132.

"West Coast Fellowship of Reconciliation Leaders Appear Before Dies Group," Vol. 9, No. 7, July 1943, p. 131.

C-0665-P24-BU-COS-WP

## Forth.

A

"West Coast Japanese are Resettled in Inland Centers", Vol. 108, No. 1, Jan. 1943, p. 22.

## Free World.

"Among Ourselves" (Letter), Vol. 6, No. 1, July 1943, p. 91. -The correspondent, a student of Japanese American problems, describes the Americanism of the Nisei. Prejudice and an inconsistent minority policy have blocked their usefulness.

## The Friends Intelligencer.

"News of the American Friends Service Committee", Vol. 100, No. 4, p. 176.

# Harpers.

"West Coast Japanese" (Personal and Otherwise Column), Dec. 1942.

Intercollegian. 7 Various short items on evacuation, Vel. 60, No. 7, May 1943.

International Journal of Religious Education.

"Japanese Student Relocation", Vol. 19, No. 2, Oct. 1942, p. 4.

#### International Juridical Association Monthly Bulletin.

"Relocation Centers in Operation", Vol. 11, No. 6, Dec. 1942, pp. 64-65. - Legal journal gives a general report on relocation centers, stressing the administrative organization, consumer enterprises, employment, relocation, education, and finally advocating segregation of the disloyal.

## International Quarterly.

"Life in the Relocation Camps" (Letter), Vol. 7, No. 1, Winter 1943, p. 13. - An evacuee describes life in Jerome Relocation Center, the administrators, and the favorable reaction to the announcement of the resettlement program.

"Presenting Mine Okubo", Vol. 7, No. 1, Winter 1943, p. 4.

#### Internacial News Service.

"America's Own Nipponese", Vol. 14, No. 2, March 1943, p. 5.

#### Japanese American Citizens League.

Minutes of Japanese American Citizens League Special Emergency National Conference, Salt Lake City, Utah, and Supplement to Minutes. Nov. 17-24, 1942. (Mimeographed). Restricted.

C-0665-P25-DU-COS-WP

P

JAPANESE

943

I

#### Ladies Home Journal.

"Be Fair to Japs", (Letter,) July 1943.

## Life.

"Speak American", Nov. 23, 1942.

"Desperate Dorothy" (Fiction), - Life presents the great O''I picture pulp plot. Vol. 13, No. 23, December 7, 1942. - Ficton showing the Japanese American houseboy as a dangerous spy.

## Marine Corps Gazette.

"Sc relation of persons of Japanese Ancestry", Vol. 26, No. 4, Nov. 1942, pp. 158-162.

#### Motive.

""That We Can Do To Help", Colorado Council of Churches, Denver Council of Churches, and Citizens' Committeeoof the Y"CA. Vol. 3, No. 5, Jan. 1943, p. 37.

## Nation.

"Reaction to Internment" (Letter), Oct. 24, 1942, pp. 427-28.

"Mack the Tolan Committee" (Editorial), Jan. 2, 1943, p. 6.

#### The National Legionaire.

"Return of Jap Camps to Army Control Asked in Americanism Report", Vol. 8, No. 10, Oct. 1942, p. 2.

## New Republic.

"Japanese Americans" (Editorial), Vol. 108, No. 2, Jan. 11, 1943. p. 40. - Anti-Japanese American feeling may seriously transform this war into a race conflict. Mentions a few examples at Rohwer and Jerome of public lack of understanding.

"Conditions at Camp Hermony, Reply to T. Nakashima" (Editorial), Vol. 108, No. 3, Jan. 18, 1943, p. 72 - Investigation of charges made by an evacuee of Camp Harmony in a letter previously published in the <u>New Republic</u>. The editorial concludes that conditions at Camp Harmony had been exaggerated, but the problem of evacuation in the long run remains unsolved. a

ດຳ

News Week.

1

"Traveler's Tale", Vol. 20, No. 23, Dec. 7, 1942.

"Mission to N. Y. Japs", March 8, 1943, p. 79.

"When is a Jap? ", Vol. 21, No. 21, May 24, 1943, pp. 33-34.

- 25 -

## Public Policy Digest.

"War Relocation Authority, First Quarterly Report and Bibliography of Japanese in America Part I & II", Nos. 31 and 32, Jan. and Feb. 1943.

#### Scholastic.

"Moving a Whole People; the Problem of the Japanese in America", Vol. 41, No. 10, Nov. 15-21, 1942, pp. 14-15.

## Social Security Bulletin.

"Removal of Enemy Aliens and of the Persons from Prohibited Areas" (tables), Oct. 1942, pp. 27-30.

## Social Service Review.

"Child Welfare Problems and Japanese Evacuation", Vol. 16, No. 4, Dec. 1942, pp. 673-75. - Effect of evacuation on children (legal, social, and psychological problems).

"Legal Aspects of Japanese Evacuation", Vol. 17, No. 1, March 1943, p. 94. - Discussion of cases before the courts of California and Federal courts concerning evacuation litigation.

#### Sugar Beet.

"Sugar Beets Have Been the Way Out for Thousands of Japanese Evacuees" (Quarterly published by Amalgamated Sugar Company, Ogden, Utah), Vol. 3, No. 5, Dec. 1942, pp. 15-20.

## Survey Midmonthly.

"Aliens and Loyalty" (Letter), Vol. 78, No. 12, December 1942, p. 351.

#### Think.

"Our Jan Internees", Vol. 9, No. 3, March 1945.

PAPERS

I

-

T

18110

GR

AP

ON

NR

2

JAPANES

Time.

"Ickes' Nisei", Vol. 1, No. 17, April 26, 1943, p. 64

"Okuda, Kojima and Company", Vol. 41, No. 25, June 21, 1943, p. 46.

## Writers Digest.

"America's Biggest Migration", Jan. 1943, p. 13.,

# Wallace's Farmer.

"Would You Hire Japs?", Jan. 9, 1943, p. 1, 5.

A

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ON

WRA

UNPANESE

943

Arizona Farmer, July 3, 1943. - Nothing is being done to prevent Arizona from being "infiltrated" by the menace of Japanese labor. TRA attacked.

- 27 -

- Billings Gazette, January 31, 1943. Factual material on Heart Mountain. Impression given that Heart Mountain is an internment camp.
- Grit, a Weekly Family Newspaper, Villiamsport, Pennsylvania, May 9, 1943. -Survey of entire relocation program.
- Hartford Connecticut Courant, July 7, 19/3. Relocated evacuees aid in war effort.
- Jackson Mississippi, Clarion-Ledger. May 16, 1943. Article on the Hawaiian contingent of the Camp Shelby Combat Team
- Kansas City Times, June 4, 1943. Report on the community of Wellsville where 120 evacuees are building new tracks for Santa Fe. Japanese are friendly but scared of doing the wrong thing.
- Little Rock Arkansas Democrat, July 4, 1943. Rohver and Jerome described. Recent policy of use of aliens to relieve labor shortage, camp government, and juvenile delinquency problem discussed.
- <u>New York Times</u>, June 6, 1943. Japanese American soldiers in Camp Shelby praised by officers. Pictures showing them buying war bonds. -June 27, 1943. - Many West Coast people oppose resattlement of evacuees. Segregation asked.
- Seattle Times Sunday Rotogravure, June 13, 1943. Pictures showing evacuated farm lands in State of Washington being successfully farmed by substitute operators.
- Mashington Daily News, June 26, 1943. Internment in relocation centers has made minor differences seem like major issues. Many in the centers have come to fear the outside world.
- <u>Williamsport, Pennsylvania Sun</u>, June 29, 1943. Relocation camps to close as disloyal Japanese are interned, others take jobs. California organizes to keep Japanese out. Despite opposition Japanese desire relocationpoutside of centers.

<u>Vioonsocket, Rhode Island Call</u>, May 11, 1943. - Description of Gila River, a "Typically American Community", but which in respects approaches a "Little Tokyo."

## C-0665-F29-BU-COS-WP

4.

#### PATPHLETS, BOOKS, MAGAZINES, AND MANUSCRIPTS

- "America's Biggest Christmas Party." Home Missions Council of North America, 297 Fourth Avenue, New York, 1943. (Leaflet) - Religious groups that helped with Christmas celebration in the centers.
- Beatty, Willard W., "Japanese Relocation", submitted to Colliers. Colliers-Manual Year Book, 1943. - Evacuation and history of relocation.
- "Colonists in Fyoming." Fellowship of Reconciliation, Nov. 6, 1942. (Manuscript in URA Library) - Racism issues in evacuation and relocation centers.
- Ernst, Charles F., "Progress Report on the Relocation of Japanese", typed copy in MRA Library of a speech before the California State Conference of Social Work, Los Angeles, Colifornia, May 11, 1943. - The Project Director of Central Utah Relocation Center described the social welfare setup in Topaz. The registration and relocation plans as a democratic method for handling the evacuation problem.
- "A General Outline of the Life and Teachings of the Lord Buddha, Buddhist Symbolism" (Pamphlet), Buddhist Brotherhood in America Vesak-Tide 1943. The Buddhist House, 419 N. Belmont Avenue, Los Angelis, Calif. Outline of Buddhist Teaching.
- "Hate is Moral Poison! The Church Answers Propaganda against Americans of Japanese Ancestry with these Facts." Denver and Colorado Council of Churches, Commission on Resettlement of Japanese Americans. (Leaflet)
- Hearings Before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, United States Senate, on H. R. 2968. (An Act making appropriations for war agencies in the Executive Office of the President for the fiscal year ending June 30, 1944, and for other purposes.)
- Hearings before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Appropriations, House of Representatives - National Mar Agencies Appropriation Bill for 1944. Part 2.
- Hearings before a Subcommittee of the Committee on Military Affairs, U. S. Senate on S. 444. A Bill providing for the transfer of certain functions of the War Relocation Authority to the War Department. Part 1 - Jan. 20, 27, 28, 1943 Part 2 - Feb. 11, 1943 Part 3 - March 6, 1943.
- Beatty, Villard V., "Japa esc Relocation", submitted to Encyclopedia Britannica for 1943 Book of the Year - History of evacuation and relocation.

it

20

1BLIOGRAPHY

WRA

UNP'ANES

1943

i

T

- Laidler, Harry V. (Editor), "Role of the Races in our Future Civilizations: Symposium", (Pamphlet), League for Industrial Democracy, New York, 1942, p. 112.
- Lind, Andrew M., "The Japanese in Hawaii Under Var Conditions", American Council Paper No. 5, American Council Institute of Pacific Relations, December, 1942, 30 pages. - Eighth Conference of the Institute of Pacific Relations Mont Tremblant, Quebec, Canada.

McVilliams, Carey, "Our Japanese Hostages", in <u>Brothers Under the Skin</u>, Little Brown & Co., 1943, Chap. IV. - History of Japanese in this country, the evacuation and relocation.

"Minorities", University of Chicago Round Table (Pamphlet) March 28, 1943.

Powell, John V., "America's Refugees, Exodus and Diaspora." Manuscript in VRA Library, written for a magazine. April 14, 1943. - Effect of evacuation on the evacuee and their insecurity in relocating because of the evacuation experience is narrated by the Assistant Chief of Community Services, Colorado River Relocation Center.

Resettlement Bulletin, Constitute on Resettlement of Japanese Americans. Vol. I, No. I, 297 Fourth Avenue, New York, Feb. 1943.

- "The State of the Church", a Report to the Biennial Meeting, Dec. 8-11, 1942. Federal Council of the Churches of Christ in America, (Pemphlet) p.5 and op. 19-22. - Federal Council of Churches thinking concerning evacuation and the need for an adequate relocation program.
- Supreme Court of the United States. (1) No. 871, October Term, 1942, Minoru Yasui vs. U.S.A., June 21, 1943. (2) No. 870, October Term, 1942, Gordon Kiyoshi Hirabayashi vs. U. S. A., June 21, 1943.
- Tanaka, Togo, "Manzanar, Isolated American Island," A manuscript prepared for the Free World Association, New York, Oct. 1942 - Attitudes of the evacuees in Manzanar is presented by a resident of Manzanar.
- Tulean Dispatch Magazine. Feb. Vol. 1, No. 7; Harch Vol 1, No. 8, (Tule Lake Magazine).
- <u>A Tule Lake Interiude</u>. First Anniversary, May 27, 1942-43, (Tule Lake Magazine)

Trek. December 1942; Feb. 1943; June 1943. (Central Utah Magazine)

"You Can Min the Peace Now" (Pemphlet), Post "ar Vorld Council, 112 E. 193 St., New York, April 1943, p. 8. "The Japanese American Evacuees." The article views the evacuation as a serious racial problem poorly handled, and encourages relocation.

C-0665-P31-BU-COS-WP

#### TAR RELOCATION AUTHORITY DOCUMENTS

"Japanese Americans in Relocation Centers," June 1943.

"Pertinent Facts about Relocation Centers and Japanese Americans" July 1943.

"Relocating a People", May 1943

"Relocation of Japanese Americans", May 1943

"The Relocation Program", a Guidebook for the Residents of Relocation Centers. May 1943.

"Cuarterly Report", Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1942. (4th and 5th Quarterly Reports in Preparation.)

"A Voice that Must Be Heard", Extracts from statements regarding Americans of Japanese Ancestry by: President Roosevelt, Hon. Henry L. Stimson, Hon. Joseph C. Grew, J. Edgar Hoover, Paul V. McNutt, and others. May 1943.

Dies Committee Material; July 1943. (Mimeographed)

- 1) "Comments by the VRA on Newspaper Statements Attributed to Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 2) "Supplementary Comments by the WRA on Newspaper Statements Allegedly Made by Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."

3) "Comments by the NRA on Statements Reportedian the Press Allegedly Made by Vitnesses Before the Committee on Un-American Activities

- During Hearings in Los Angeles between June 8 and June 17."
- 4) "Further Comments by 'RA on Newspaper Statements Allegedly Made by Representatives of the House Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 5) "Statement on Testimony of Harold H. Townsend Before the House of Representatives Sub-Committee of the Special Committee on Un-American Activities, Los Angeles, California, May 26, 1943, 2 p.m."
- 6) "Conversation Between M. Made Head, Project Director, and H. H. Townsend, Supply and Transportation Officer, on Dec. 1, 1942.
- 7) "Statement by Dillon S. Myer, Director of Var Relocation Authority on Investigations by the Committee on Un-American Activities."
- 8) "A Statement of Guiding Principles of the TRA."
- 9) "Statement by Dillon S. Myer, Director IRA, Constitutional Principles Involved in the Relocation Program."
- 10) "Comments by TRA on Remarks of Representative John M. Costelle Made in the House of Representatives, June 28, 1943."
- 11) "Letter to Congressman Dies, June 2, 1943, from Dillon S. Myer, Director.

C-0665-P32-BU-COS-WP

T

## WRA Community Analysis Section.

0

1

Community Analysis Series (Mimeographed)

- No. 1. "Dealing with Japanese Americans."
- No. 2. "Causes of Unrest at Relocation Centers."
- No. 3. "Japanese Groups and Associations in the United States."
- No. 4. "Notes on Japanese Holidays."
- No. 5. "Evacuee Resistances to Pelocation."
- No. 6. "Nisei Assimilation."

#### Project Analysis Series (Mimeographed)

- No. 1. "Registration at Central Utah, Feb. 14-17, 1943."
- No. 2. "Army Registration at one Relocation Center (Granada)."
- No. 3. "Registration at Manzanar."
- No. 4. "The Fence at Minidoka."
- No. 5. "Preliminary Evaluation of the Resettlement Program at Jerome Relocation Center."
- No. 6. "Report on an Unorganized Relocation Center (Minidoka)."
- No. 7. "Notes on Some Religious Cults at Topaz."
- No. 8. "Factors Influencing Low Enrollment in Certain Adult Education Courses."
- No. 9. "Preliminary Survey of Resistance to Resettlement at the Tule Lake Relocation Center."
- No. 10. "English ords in Current Use at Minidoka Center That Have Been Given a 'Japanized-English' Pronunciation or Have Been Translated into a Japanese Equivalent."

1943

C-0665-P33-BU-COS-WP

## **BIBLIOGRAPHIES**

- 32 -

- "Bibliography of Japanese in America." Part I Periodical Articles, Jan. 1941 - Nov. 1942; Part II - Books and Pamphlets, 1937 - 1942. Var Relocation Authority, Nov. 1942.
- "Evacuation a Selected Bibliography on the Japanese Evacuation." Fellowship of Reconciliation, Jan. 22, 1943

Japanese American Citizens League, Bulletin No. 8, "Bibliography on Evacuation", Dec. 1, 1942.